



University of Groningen

Emergent properties of bio-physical self-organization in streams

Cornacchia, Loreta

IMPORTANT NOTE: You are advised to consult the publisher's version (publisher's PDF) if you wish to cite from it. Please check the document version below.

Document Version Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Publication date: 2018

Link to publication in University of Groningen/UMCG research database

Citation for published version (APA): Cornacchia, L. (2018). Emergent properties of bio-physical self-organization in streams. Rijksuniversiteit Groningen.

Copyright

Other than for strictly personal use, it is not permitted to download or to forward/distribute the text or part of it without the consent of the author(s) and/or copyright holder(s), unless the work is under an open content license (like Creative Commons).

The publication may also be distributed here under the terms of Article 25fa of the Dutch Copyright Act, indicated by the "Taverne" license. More information can be found on the University of Groningen website: https://www.rug.nl/library/open-access/self-archiving-pure/taverneamendment.

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Downloaded from the University of Groningen/UMCG research database (Pure): http://www.rug.nl/research/portal. For technical reasons the number of authors shown on this cover page is limited to 10 maximum.

Emergent properties of bio-physical self-organization in streams

Loreta Cornacchia

Loreta Cornacchia, 2018. Emergent properties of bio-physical self-organization in streams. PhD thesis, University of Groningen, The Netherlands.

Copyright© 2018 by Loreta Cornacchia. All rights reserved. No part of this work may be reproduced by print, photocopy or any other means without the permission in writing from the author.

The research presented in this thesis was carried out at the Department of Estuarine and Delta System of the Royal Netherlands Institute for Sea Research (NIOZ-Yerseke), and the Conservation Ecology Group, part of the Groningen Institute for Evolutionary Life Sciences (GELIFES), of the University of Groningen (The Netherlands). This research was supported by the European Union's Seventh Framework Programme FP7-PEOPLE-2012-ITN under grant agreement N. 316546. Printing of this thesis was financially supported by NIOZ and University of Groningen.

ISBN: 978-94-034-0347-2 (Printed version) ISBN: 978-94-034-0346-5 (Electronic version) Printed by: Gildeprint – The Netherlands

Front cover: Amazon Underwater Biotope (© Ivan Mikolji www.mikolji.com) Back cover: Channel along the Rhône river, near Flévieu (France) (photo by Loreta Cornacchia)



Emergent properties of bio-physical self-organization in streams

Proefschrift

ter verkrijging van de graad van doctor aan de Rijksuniversiteit Groningen op gezag van de rector magnificus prof. dr. E. Sterken en volgens besluit van het College voor Promoties.

De openbare verdediging zal plaatsvinden op

vrijdag 23 februari 2018 om 12.45 uur

door

Loreta Cornacchia

geboren op 22 maart 1988 te Bari, Italië

Promotores

Prof. T.J. Bouma Prof. J. van de Koppel Prof. D. van der Wal

Beoordelingscommissie Prof. K.R. Timmermans

Prof. K.R. Timmermans Prof. M.G. Rietkerk Prof. M.G. Kleinhans

Table of Contents

Chapter 1	
General introduction	1
Chapter 2	
Plants regulate river flows and water levels through self-organization	15
Chapter 3	
Landscapes of facilitation: how self-organized patchiness of aquatic	
macrophytes promotes diversity in streams	41
Chapter 4	
Flow-divergence feedbacks underlie propagule retention by in-stream	
vegetation: the importance of spatial patterns for facilitation	75
Chapter 5	
Plants face the flow in V-formation: a study of plant patch alignment in	
streams	101
Chapter 6	
Turbulence-mediated facilitation of resource uptake in patchy stream	
macrophytes	125
Chapter 7	
General discussion	147
References	159
Summary	181
Samenvatting	185
Acknowledgements	189
Curriculum vitae	195

General introduction

All interactions between species and their abiotic environment, as well as between species themselves, occur in a spatial setting. Due to the complexity of integrating the spatial context of species interactions, early theoretical models generally focused on presumed mean field conditions, ignoring the spatial heterogeneity that is prevalent in many populations (Lotka 1926; Volterra 1926). However, no community is truly homogeneous as assumed in these classical studies. This became soon apparent in the famous experiments by Gause (1932), showing that two species competing for the same resource cannot coexist in laboratory conditions if other ecological factors are constant, while they would persist in natural habitats. Later, Huffaker (1958) showed that coexistence was not possible in small homogeneous habitats, but was promoted in spatially complex habitats. Since then, there has been growing interest in the field of spatial ecology (Levin 1992; Tilman and Kareiva 1997). The importance of spatial processes and heterogeneity has been recognized in theoretical models or empirical studies on annual plants (Hutchinson 1953; Levin 1970; Koch 1974; Armstrong and McGehee 1976; Holt 1984; Tilman 1994; Amarasekare 2003). By providing multiple niches and diverse ways of exploiting environmental resources,

structurally complex physical habitats increase species diversity (MacArthur and MacArthur 1961). Hence, spatial heterogeneity can provide a solution to the paradox of the plankton, where hundreds of species can grow and coexist on only a few limiting resources (Hutchinson 1961).

Along with the recognition of the importance of spatial heterogeneity, a closely related topic in spatial ecology is the spatial structure of organisms and communities. That is, understanding the spatial organization in the distribution of organisms and what determines it. Classical ecological theory assumes that abiotic conditions determine the distribution of organisms (Clements 1916), for instance following underlying gradients in environmental stress (Colman 1933; Stephenson and Stephenson 1949). However, it was noted already by Darwin (1881) that species themselves can in turn influence abiotic conditions. Through time, this topic has received increasing attention, and different terms have been suggested to indicate the role of organisms that can modify the abiotic environment and species distributions (Ellison et al. 2005). One of the most general terms to indicate organisms that can modify their physical environment is ecosystem engineers (Jones et al. 1994). Ecosystem engineers cause physical changes in biotic or abiotic material through their action (allogenic engineers, like beavers) or through their own physical structure (autogenic engineers, like forest trees, submerged macrophytes and corals) (Jones et al. 1997). Some examples of ecological effects of ecosystem engineers are modulation of abiotic forces or concentration of resources (Jones et al. 1994). By modifying the environment, ecosystem engineers can also make it more suitable for other species in a community. In this way, ecosystem engineering can lead to facilitation for other species (Wright et al. 2002; Bruno et al. 2003; Borthagaray and Carranza 2007; Brooker et al. 2008; McIntire and Fajardo 2014), as will be discussed in the next chapters.

Spatial self-organization

Many engineering organisms can have such a strong effect on their environment that they lead to the emergence of striking spatial patterns in species distributions, through the process of self-organization (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008). Here, the organisms create positive feedbacks for their own survival or growth (Wilson and Agnew 1992). When positive feedbacks are linked to a negative feedback at somewhat larger scales (Lejeune et al. 1999; van de Koppel et al. 2005), this can lead to the formation of spatial patterns, even in the absence of underlying environmental heterogeneity. Both the mechanism and implications of selforganized spatial patterns for ecosystems will be discussed in more detail in the following paragraphs.

Scale-dependent feedbacks have been proposed as an explanatory principle for the occurrence of patterning in many different systems (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008), both biological and physical. There, a local positive feedback due to stress reduction or resource concentration promotes growth, but a large-scale negative feedback of increased stress or depleted resources limits their further expansion or growth. This mechanism of regular pattern formation is largely based on the activator-inhibitor principle, which was first proposed by Turing in chemical systems (Turing 1952). Self-organized patterns have important implications for the ecological functions of these ecosystems, but also for their persistence and stability against stress and disturbance (Rietkerk et al. 2004b; Pringle et al. 2010; Liu et al. 2014; de Paoli et al. 2017). Moreover, with the current rates of global change and human alteration of natural ecosystems (Houghton et al. 2001), they may be exposed to increasingly stressful environmental conditions. Hence, understanding both the mechanisms and the emergent effects of selforganization is essential for adequate management and conservation of these diverse and ecologically valuable ecosystems.

Self-organization in biology

Self-organization is increasingly recognized as an important regulating process in many ecosystems where organisms interact with their environment (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008). Examples of self-organization in nature range from arid systems (Klausmeier 1999; von Hardenberg et al. 2001; Rietkerk et al. 2002), to mussel beds (van de Koppel et al. 2005; Liu et al. 2014), diatoms on tidal flats (Weerman et al. 2010) and peatlands (Swanson and Grigal 1988; Rietkerk et al. 2004a). Many studies of self-organization in biology have focused on the emergent properties of self-organized spatial patterns in terms of ecosystem functioning and stability (van de Koppel et al. 2005; Solé and Bascompte 2006; Scheffer et al. 2009; Pringle et al. 2010; Liu et al. 2012). For instance, spatial patterns increase

productivity of mussel beds, compared to homogeneously distributed mussels (van de Koppel et al. 2005). In arid systems, patterned vegetation can concentrate and optimize water resources, increasing primary productivity (Pringle et al. 2010) and allowing vegetation to survive under aridity conditions that would otherwise be too stressful for its growth (Rietkerk et al. 2002). Self-organization is also predicted to promote species coexistence, increasing biodiversity (Nathan et al. 2013). Finally, spatial patterns affect ecosystem stability in various ways. On one hand, they increase the resilience of ecosystems to disturbance (Pascual and Guichard 2005; van de Koppel et al. 2005; Liu et al. 2014; de Paoli et al. 2017). On the other hand, patterned ecosystems are more vulnerable to sudden dramatic shifts towards an alternative, degraded ecosystem state once a tipping point in environmental stress is exceeded (Scheffer et al. 2001; Rietkerk et al. 2004b; Kéfi et al. 2010).

Despite the abundance of studies on self-organized patterning in natural ecosystems, most of the emergent effects of self-organization known so far focused on the biological properties, such as enhanced productivity or resilience to disturbances (van de Koppel et al. 2005; Pringle et al. 2010). While physical processes are often crucial and accounted for in these works, the biophysics of the system tend to be simplified (Rietkerk et al. 2002; van de Koppel et al. 2005). Consequently, the potential emergent effects of self-organization in terms of physical properties are generally overlooked.

Self-organization in geoscience

Despite of its prevalence in biological theory, self-organization is not as prevalent as a theoretical framework in geophysical studies (Rinaldo et al. 1993; Rigon et al. 1994; Rodríguez-Iturbe and Rinaldo 2001; Baas 2002). Organisms are considered mostly as a source of flow resistance. Benthic organisms (plants and animals) are generally assumed to increase surface roughness and dissipate energy of air or water flows (Corenblit et al. 2011), reducing flow speeds and promoting sediment deposition (Stallins and Parker 2003). For this reason, vegetation in fluvial and coastal environments (e.g. freshwater streams, dunes, marshes) is often parameterized through flow resistance (Nardin and Edmonds 2014), or as variations in bottom shear stress (D'Alpaos et al. 2005). Because it is regarded as a relatively static entity that does not grow or expand dynamically over time (Marjoribanks et al. 2016), the effects that physical forcing in turn has on vegetation growth tend to be ignored. Field surveys (Cotton et al. 2006; Wharton et al. 2006) and models (Naden et al. 2006) started to account for changes in flow resistance due to seasonal variations in vegetation cover, but did not fully incorporate the two-way interactions. Hence, while the importance of biota for geomorphic processes has been increasingly recognized (Hickin 1984; Dietrich and Perron 2006; Corenblit et al. 2011), the existence of potential bio-physical feedback mechanisms and of emergent properties in relation to self-organization remains underexplored.

However, a few examples of models that include the reciprocal bio-physical interactions exist. Temmerman et al. (2007) showed that the interplay of vegetation expansion and hydrodynamics drives channel erosion and steers marsh formation and evolution. A similar modelling approach on salt marsh channel initiation is found in Schwarz et al. (2014). Kirwan and Murray (2007) developed a model of tidal marsh evolution that couples sediment transport processes with changes in vegetation biomass, showing that vegetated platforms maintain their elevation relative to rising sea level. Other models on the interactions between geomorphic processes and vegetation growth have highlighted their effects on landscape evolution (Baas 2002; Collins et al. 2004; Istanbulluoglu and Bras 2005; Baas and Nield 2007). Except these few rare cases, there seems to be a disciplinary division where engineers mostly focus on how vegetation affects roughness and decreases physical flows (Kouwen and Unny 1973; Järvelä 2002), and ecologists look at how physical forcing affects vegetation growth (Puijalon and Bornette 2006), morphology (Puijalon and Bornette 2004; Puijalon et al. 2005) and species composition (Riis and Biggs 2003; Franklin et al. 2008). To date, this remains a clear limitation of our understanding of the dynamic, two-way feedbacks between biological and physical processes.

Why are two-way interactions important for the emergent properties of ecosystems?

Interactions between biota and the landscape in which they live occur in a wide range of ecosystems (Dietrich and Perron 2006; Corenblit et al. 2011). Yet, it is unknown if the self-organization process arising from this interaction in turn has emergent effects on both *a*) physical and *b*) biological properties such as species interactions and biodiversity (Gilad et al. 2004). This knowledge gap is important because physical forcing is in itself an important control on biology (Corenblit et al. 2011), and can affect the emergent properties for the whole ecosystem. Physical forcing can determine the growth, expansion, community composition and structure of organisms (Franklin et al. 2008). Hence, without accounting for these dynamical interactions, our understanding of the ecosystem will be incomplete, and any prediction on the emergent properties of spatial patterns will be uncertain or unsupported (Liu et al. 2012). This aspect of the two-way interactions between biological and physical processes was studied using stream aquatic macrophytes as model system.

The model system: submerged aquatic macrophytes in streams

Effects of macrophytes on hydrodynamics and sedimentation

Submerged aquatic macrophytes are important foundation species in rivers and streams (Carpenter and Lodge 1986). They act as ecosystem engineers (Jones et al. 1994) and contribute to the functioning of fluvial ecosystems. They are a fundamental component of nutrient cycles, geochemical patterns and processes in rivers; they naturally purify water and soil, and provide food and refuges for many other species (e.g. fish, invertebrates) (Haslam 1978; Franklin et al. 2008). Macrophytes tend to grow aggregated into well-defined stands due to their interaction with water flow (Figure 1.1), leading to a pseudo-braided distribution on the scale of a stream reach (Dawson 1989; Sand-Jensen and Vindbæk Madsen 1992; Cotton et al. 2006). The interaction between hydrodynamics and individual patches of submerged aquatic macrophytes has been intensively studied (Sand-Jensen and Mebus 1996; Sand-Jensen 1998; Sukhodolov and Sukhodolova 2009). Flow velocities are locally reduced within the macrophyte patches, and accelerated outside of the patches (Schoelynck et al. 2012). Besides their effects on hydrodynamics, submerged macrophytes also locally increase sedimentation (Madsen et al. (2001); Figure 1.2). Sedimentation occurs both directly through effects on reducing water velocity, or indirectly through collision with leaves (Sand-Jensen 1998; Schulz et al. 2003; Hendriks et al. 2008; Peralta et al. 2008). Hence, aquatic macrophytes promote the deposition of finer, nutrient-rich sediment within their patches (Cotton et al. 2006; Wharton et al. 2006).



Figure 1.1: Patchy distribution of submerged freshwater macrophytes. (A) Patches of *Veronica anagallis-aquatica* (photo by Sofia Licci). (B – D) Stream reaches dominated by *Callitriche platycarpa*.

Effects of hydrodynamics and sedimentation on macrophytes

While aquatic macrophytes have strong effects on hydrodynamics and sedimentation, hydrodynamics and sedimentation also have important effects on macrophyte communities (Franklin et al. 2008). Currents and drag resulting from currents impose a mechanical stress that reduces plant growth (Puijalon et al. 2011) or establishment, by increasing the risk of plant uprooting at higher velocities (Riis and Biggs 2003). Many macrophyte species show high phenotypic plasticity and altered morphology in response to mechanical stress. For instance, plastic responses include size reduction with increasing hydrodynamic forces

Chapter 1

(Puijalon and Bornette 2004; Puijalon et al. 2005; Puijalon and Bornette 2006), or adopting tolerance strategies in response to currents (Puijalon et al. 2011).



Figure 1.2: Submerged aquatic macrophytes in streams. (A) Patches of flexible submerged macrophytes bend down towards the stream bed when exposed to currents. (B) Fine sediment accumulation within vegetation patches. Photos by Sofia Licci.

Hydrodynamics can also lead to positive effects on macrophytes. Increased flow velocities and turbulence reduce the thickness of the boundary layer and can increase nutrient uptake rates (Thomas et al. 2000; Cornelisen and Thomas 2004; Morris et al. 2008; Bal et al. 2013). Moreover, hydrodynamics mediates the dispersal of seeds and vegetative fragments (hydrochory; Goodson et al. (2001); Goodson et al. (2003); Nilsson et al. (2010); Bornette and Puijalon (2011)). Next to direct hydrodynamic effects, sedimentation can also affect aquatic macrophytes (Madsen et al. 2001). The accumulation of finer, nutrient-rich sediment within the vegetation patches can be beneficial for plant growth (Madsen et al. 2001). On the other hand, high levels of organic matter accumulation have been found to become toxic for plants (Barko and Smart 1983).

With submerged macrophytes as a model system, I have examined the selforganization process arising from hydrodynamic-vegetation interactions. This process was studied in 5 key research questions outlined below.

Outline of the thesis

Self-organized spatial patterning in aquatic macrophytes results from the abovementioned interactions between vegetation growth, hydrodynamics and sedimentation. By focusing on these reciprocal interactions, I investigate the emergent effects of self-organization of aquatic macrophytes on river flow regulation, biological interactions and resource uptake in a number of chapters (Figure 1.3). In these studies, I combine field and laboratory flume experiments, field observations and mathematical models, at a variety of scales, from the macrophyte patch scale (1 - 3 m) to that of a stream reach (30 - 100 m).



Figure 1.3: Diagram of the main research themes investigated in terms of self-organization and relation with the thesis chapters.

Chapter 2) Does self-organization of aquatic vegetation regulate hydrological variables?

Water flow velocities in rivers are a function of the balance between energy imposed by slope or discharge and the resistance imposed by the river bed. Conventional equations, relating discharge to flow velocity in a channel, assume vegetation cover to be static over time and presume a uni-directional effect of vegetation on water flow (Chow 1959). However, aquatic vegetation does not only influence water velocities, but is also controlled by it (Franklin et al. 2008; Bornette and Puijalon 2011; Puijalon et al. 2011). There is insufficient understanding of the feedbacks operating within the self-organization process in streams and their implications for ecosystem functioning. Understanding how this feedback affects hydraulic resistance is a key question for water regulation in rivers. In particular, there is a trade-off between sustaining water levels in periods of low discharge while managing flood risk.

RQ-chapter 2: How does self-organization, emerging from the two-way interaction between plant growth and flow redistribution, affect stream hydrodynamic conditions (flow velocities and water levels)? What are the implications for ecosystem functioning and services?

In this chapter, combining mathematical modelling with an empirical study, I investigate whether aquatic macrophytes are able to regulate flow velocities and water levels under varying discharges, and the implications of this plant-driven self-organization process for ecosystem services in streams.

Chapter 3) Does self-organization create a 'landscape of facilitation' through hydrodynamic heterogeneity?

Environmental heterogeneity plays a crucial role in the coexistence of species (Hutchinson 1953; Levin 1970; Koch 1974; Armstrong and McGehee 1976; Holt 1984; Tilman 1994; Amarasekare 2003). Yet, many ecosystems have limited abiotic heterogeneity but can still host a high number of species. As mentioned above, self-organization can create environmental heterogeneity, even if underlying abiotic conditions are homogeneous (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008). Despite its importance in creating heterogeneity, it is still unknown whether self-organization can promote species coexistence through facilitation. While studies of facilitation focus on interactions between species, they do so only at a local scale (within the patch of the facilitator) (Callaway 1995; Padilla and Pugnaire 2006) or assuming that interactions are homogeneous in space. Instead, studies of self-organization consider these spatially-extended effects, but mostly focus on a single species. Thus, the link between self-organization and facilitation is still unclear. In streams, aquatic macrophytes with different morphologies increase hydrodynamic 10

heterogeneity (Kemp et al. 2000; Gurnell et al. 2006). But the consequences of such plant-driven heterogeneity for interspecific interactions have not yet been explored in experimental or theoretical studies.

RQ-chapter 3: What is the link between self-organization and facilitation? How do scale-dependent feedbacks under self-organization affect species coexistence and diversity in streams?

In this chapter, I hypothesize that self-organized pattern formation can create a 'landscape of facilitation' that promotes plant species coexistence in streams, by providing new niches for species adapted to a wide range of hydrodynamic conditions. To test this hypothesis, I combined mathematical modelling with field observations of plant spatial aggregation and transplantation experiments.

Chapter 4) Stress-divergence feedbacks, do they matter for facilitation of dispersal and retention?

Divergence of physical stress such as water flow is a common mechanism underlying the self-organized, patchy distribution of foundation species in both fluvial (Schoelynck et al. 2012) and coastal (Van der Heide et al. 2010) aquatic ecosystems. Foundation species or ecosystem engineers create stable conditions for other species and provide much of the structure of a community (Dayton 1972; Jones et al. 1994), hence providing a facilitative interaction. However, despite their patchy distribution at the landscape scale, facilitation between species is usually studied at a local scale of individual patches (Callaway 1995; Padilla and Pugnaire 2006), along physical gradients (Bertness and Callaway 1994; Bertness and Leonard 1997) or in a non-spatial context assuming homogeneous distribution of the facilitator (McKee et al. 2007; Chang et al. 2008; Peterson and Bell 2012; Van der Stocken et al. 2015). It is currently unknown how the two-way interactions between plants and water flow, leading to vegetation patchiness, in turn affect facilitation during species dispersal and colonization.

Retention of plant propagules by existing vegetation is an important bottleneck for macrophyte establishment in streams (Riis and Sand-Jensen 2006;

Riis 2008). Water flow is both one of the main dispersal vectors of plant propagules (Nilsson et al. 2010) and the stress factor that leads to vegetation patchiness (Schoelynck et al. 2012). Water flow stress is an important factor because it can change the vertical structure (canopy architecture) of the vegetation (Schoelynck et al. 2013); if vegetation becomes less of an obstruction due to bending as flow velocity increases, it might trap less propagules. Hence, we aim to study how this water flow divergence mechanism affects propagule retention, which would potentially benefit macrophyte colonization.

RQ-chapter 4: How do stress-divergence feedbacks in aquatic vegetation affect macrophyte propagule retention during dispersal? What is their relative role, compared with hydrodynamic stress and propagule traits?

In Chapter 4, I tested the hypothesis that feedbacks between vegetation and water flow, leading to self-organization, are essential for propagule retention during dispersal and primary colonization. Therefore, I carried out flume and field release experiments to reveal the role of spatial vegetation patchiness, propagule traits and hydrodynamic stress on propagule retention.

Chapter 5) Intraspecific effects on patch occurrence: are they important for stream landscape pattern development?

Interactions between vegetation and hydrodynamics are widespread and crucial in many ecosystems (Leonard and Luther 1995; Madsen et al. 2001; Schulz et al. 2003; Bouma et al. 2007). However, while the interactions between existing patches are now relatively understood (Folkard 2005; Vandenbruwaene et al. 2011; Adhitya et al. 2014), we still have limited understanding of how an existing patch can influence the occurrence of others. Vegetation patches increase flow velocity in some adjacent areas, while reducing it directly downstream of the patch (Bouma et al. 2007; Chen et al. 2012; Schoelynck et al. 2012; Meire et al. 2014). As growth and seedling establishment can be challenging due to the physical stress of currents and drag (Vogel 1994; Schutten et al. 2005; Puijalon et al. 2008; Balke et al. 2011; Silinski et al. 2015), an existing patch may create optimal spots where plant occurrence is promoted due to drag reduction. However, it is currently 12

unknown if existing spatial patchiness of macrophytes, resulting from the two-way interaction between vegetation and hydrodynamics, affects the processes of vegetation occurrence through intraspecific interactions. Hence, using submerged macrophytes as a model system, we address the following question.

RQ-chapter 5: How does hydrodynamic heterogeneity created by existing vegetation patches affect the processes controlling vegetation occurrence? How does it influence long-term stream landscape patchiness?

Here I tested the hypothesis that vegetation patches in streams organize themselves in V-shapes to minimize hydrodynamic and drag forces, resembling the flight formation adopted by migratory birds. This chapter combines field manipulations of patch inter-distance with temporal field surveys of patch formation to investigate how bio-physical interactions shape the way organisms position themselves in landscapes exposed to physical flows.

Chapter 6) Self-organized patterns: implications for physiological functioning

As mentioned above, feedbacks between vegetation and hydrodynamics are important for the evolution of many landscapes. The interaction between plants and hydrodynamics also mediates other ecosystem functions and processes, such as the uptake of resources by vegetation that is crucial for productivity (Thomas et al. 2000; Morris et al. 2008). While resource uptake has so far been studied mostly in monospecific canopies, natural landscapes are much more heterogeneous and composed of multiple species. Different plant species also show diverse traits that can have contrasting effects on hydrodynamics (Peralta et al. 2008; Bouma et al. 2013), and thereby on their access to resources.

Streams show a patchy distribution of vegetation (Dawson 1989; Sand-Jensen and Vindbœk Madsen 1992; Cotton et al. 2006). These patches can be a mixture of plant species with contrasting traits, which alter hydrodynamics differently (Adhitya et al. 2014). To date, we do not know how different species patches interact with each other to affect the delivery and uptake of resources between neighbouring patches, by altering hydrodynamic conditions. Hence, using patches of two submerged macrophyte species in a flume experiment, I explore the emergent effects of self-organized spatial patchiness due to species mixtures on resource uptake.

RQ-chapter 6: What are the effects of spatial patchiness due to different species on resource (ammonium) uptake in streams? How does it translate to resource uptake at the channel scale?

In Chapter 6, I investigate how patches of different species interact with each other by facilitating uptake of resources, through their effects on hydrodynamics. In a racetrack flume experiment combining hydrodynamic measurements and ¹⁵N labelled ammonium incubations, I explore the effects of spatial patchiness due to multispecific canopies on ecosystem functions and services of nutrient load reduction.

Finally, in Chapter 7, I will summarize the main findings of my thesis and provide a discussion and perspective for future research. Specifically, I will focus on considering both ecological and physical emergent properties of self-organization, including species interactions in self-organization theory, and the implications of self-organization for resource use. I will then use my findings to provide an outlook on ecosystem functioning and management implications, focusing on alternative stable states and suggestions for river management and restoration. Chapter 2

Plants regulate river flows and water levels through self-organization

L. Cornacchia, G. Wharton, G. Davies, R.C. Grabowski, S. Temmerman, D. van der Wal, T.J. Bouma, J. van de Koppel

Submitted

Abstract

The importance of vegetation in shaping terrestrial, tidal and fluvial landscapes through its effects on water flow is increasingly recognized. However, many current approaches fail to fully incorporate the interactive bio-physical feedbacks that characterize the interplay between vegetation and water flow. Through a combined mathematical modelling and empirical study, we demonstrate that feedback interactions between vegetation growth and flow redistribution in streams stabilize local flow velocities and reach-scale water levels under varying discharges. The interplay of vegetation growth and hydrodynamics results in a spatial separation of the stream into densely vegetated, low-flow zones divided by unvegetated channels of higher flow velocities. This self-organization process decouples both local flow velocities and water levels from the forcing effect of changing stream discharge. Field data from natural chalk streams support the model predictions and highlight two important stream-level emergent properties: vegetation controls flow conveyance in fast-flowing channels throughout the annual growth cycle, and maintains sufficient water levels to sustain a diverse stream community. Our results provide evidence for an important link between plant-driven self-organization processes characteristic of natural streams and the ecosystem services these streams provide in terms of flow velocity and water level regulation, and maintenance of habitat diversity.

The importance of vegetation in affecting water and air flow and shaping physical landscapes has been widely recognized (Dietrich and Perron 2006; Corenblit et al. 2011). Mountain and hillslope vegetation affect surface runoff, river discharge, erosion rates and the resulting landscape morphology (Collins et al. 2004; Istanbulluoglu and Bras 2005); vegetation steers tidal landscape development (Temmerman et al. 2007; Nardin and Edmonds 2014; Kearney and Fagherazzi 2016) and dune formation (Baas and Nield 2007); and in-stream, riparian and floodplain plants affect the processes and forms of alluvial rivers (Tal and Paola 2007; Gibling and Davies 2012; Gurnell 2014). Water flow velocities in rivers are a function of the balance between energy imposed by slope or discharge and the resistance imposed by the river bed. Within rivers, submerged and marginal aquatic vegetation imparts a resistance to water flow (Green 2005) that affects water velocities in the channel (Sand-Jensen 1998; Cotton et al. 2006; Wharton et al. 2006). Conventional models, relating river discharge to flow velocity, assume vegetation to be an independent resistance factor restricting water flow (Chow 1959). Here, vegetation cover is regarded as a static entity, presuming a unidirectional effect of vegetation on water flow. However, aquatic vegetation is also controlled by water flow; water velocity dictates the presence, density and species composition of aquatic vegetation communities (Franklin et al. 2008; Puijalon et al. 2011). Field surveys (Cotton et al. 2006; Wharton et al. 2006) and models (Naden et al. 2006) have highlighted the impact of seasonal variation in vegetation cover in streams on local water velocities, but often ignore the two-way interaction in the process. Aquatic vegetation typically grows as monospecific patches within streams (Franklin et al. 2008) with a patterning caused by self-organization processes emerging from the divergence of water around vegetation patches (Schoelynck et al. 2012). Self-organization is an important regulating process in several ecosystems (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008), but there is insufficient understanding of the implications of self-organization induced by the interaction between plant growth and water flow for the functioning of stream ecosystems, both in biological and physical terms. Specifically, how this feedback affects hydraulic resistance is a key question for water regulation in rivers in particular the trade-off between sustaining water levels in periods of low discharge while managing flood risk.

In this paper, we combine mathematical modelling and field measurements to reveal how feedback mechanisms between plants and river discharge control flow velocity and water level in stream environments. We present a model that describes the interplay of plant growth and hydrodynamics within a spatially heterogeneous vegetated stream, in which the discharge varies gradually over the year. With this model, we explore how self-organization processes that emerge from this interaction create heterogeneity in plant biomass and water flow, and how in turn this affects stream hydrodynamic conditions. We model an "abstract" stream where we adopt a simplified setting of a single channelized flow area in between two vegetated areas, and focus on the lateral adjustment of the effective width of the channel in response to changing discharge (Figure 2.1A). By only including the essential aspects of the coupling between hydrodynamics and vegetation, our model allows us to investigate the key process of flow velocity and water level regulation by macrophytes. Plant growth is described in the model using the logistic growth equation, and plant mortality due to hydrodynamic stress is assumed to increase linearly with net water velocity (Temmerman et al. 2007). We assume that the lateral expansion of plants through clonal growth can be described by a random walk, and we therefore apply a diffusion approximation (Holmes et al. 1994). Water flow is modeled using depth-averaged shallow water equations in non-conservative form. The effects of friction exerted by the bed and vegetation on flow velocity are represented by the Chézy coefficient, following the approach of Baptist et al. (Baptist et al. 2007), slightly modified to account for bending of flexible submerged macrophytes in response to increased water flow (Verschoren et al. 2016). To test the model predictions on flow regulation by macrophytes, we use field measurements of seasonal variations in macrophyte cover, discharge, water levels and spatial patterns of flow velocities within and around vegetation in two baseflow-dominated chalk streams with seasonal variations in discharge and low flashiness. One was dominated by mixed submerged and emergent vegetation, and the other by submerged vegetation (see Methods).

Our model analysis reveals that the feedback between vegetation growth and local flow velocity creates a self-organization process that allows vegetation cover to readjust in response to changes in discharge (see bifurcation analysis in *Supplementary Information* S1 and Figure 2.4; *Supplementary Information* S2 and

Figure 2.5). At low discharge, the entire stream is homogeneously vegetated (Figure 2.1A). When discharge increases, the stream bifurcates into two spatially separated zones. One is characterized by low to zero vegetation biomass and high flow velocities in the middle of the stream, and the other by high biomass and low flow velocities at the edges of the stream. This is caused by a scale-dependent effect of vegetation on hydrodynamics where increased flow resistance locally reduces flow velocities in the vegetated regions, while water flow is diverted and concentrated outside of the vegetation, thereby inhibiting its expansion. Model predictions generally agree with experimental evidence of the flow divergence effect of vegetation patches (Vandenbruwaene et al. 2011; Schoelynck et al. 2012). With gradually increasing discharge, the area of channelled flow progressively increases and the vegetated portions decrease as plants are uprooted, due to the self-organized adjustment of vegetation cover, until no vegetation can persist and the entire stream becomes unvegetated (Figure 2.1A). The resulting inverse relationship between incoming flow discharge and vegetation cover (Figure 2.1B) is confirmed by the negative relationship observed in the field for both study sites showing that vegetation cover decreases with increasing discharge ($r^2 = 0.77$, p < 0.0001, Figure 2.1C) in response to the seasonal pattern of changing hydrology and vegetation growth and die-back.

Our model highlights a number of important properties resulting from selforganizing interaction between vegetation growth and water flow. First, the model predicts that local flow velocities both within the vegetation and in the unvegetated channelled flow area are relatively constant despite changes in discharge (Figure 2.2A). This stability in local flow velocities is the consequence of the adjustment of vegetation cover to increases in overall water discharge, with vegetation expanding when discharge and flow velocities in the channelled area decrease, and retreating due to uprooting when discharge and flow velocities increase. Vegetation readjustment thereby buffers for enhanced water flow velocities that would otherwise result from an increase in discharge (Figure 2.2A). These predictions are supported by field data at the two study sites. Flow velocities within and between vegetation patches are buffered almost completely against changes in discharge. In comparison, when averaged over the cross-section, water velocities show a much stronger response to discharge variations, as a larger volume of water is passing through the channel. However, since the area covered by vegetation decreases with increasing discharge, the widened, high-flow section of the stream accommodates the increased discharge and a four-fold increase in discharge produces only a slight increase in local velocities (Figure 2.2B & C; further details in *Supplementary Information* S3 and Figure 2.6).



Figure 2.1: Relationship between discharge and macrophyte cover in the model and in two chalk streams. Schematic diagram of the (A) "abstract" stream simulated in the model: the proportion of the stream cross-section that is vegetated adjusts in response to changes in water discharge. In the model, at very low discharge, the entire stream crosssection is homogeneously vegetated. As discharge increases, the stream becomes spatially separated into densely vegetated, low-flow zones, and low-density, high-flow zones: vegetation cover decreases until the stream becomes entirely unvegetated. (B) Relationship between modelled macrophyte percentage cover (fraction of vegetated cells over the simulated domain) whole and discharge. (C) Relationship between macrophyte cover and river discharge as found in the field for both study sites (N = 31) $(r^2 = 0.77, p < 0.0001)$.



Figure 2.2: (Continued on the following page.)

Figure 2.2: Relationship between discharge and flow velocity in the model and in two chalk streams. (A) Left: Schematic representation of the flexible submerged aquatic vegetation considered in the model. *Right:* Model predictions of average flow velocities (m s⁻¹) for increasing values of discharge, calculated within vegetated and unvegetated sections of the channel, and compared with cross-sectional average flow velocities. (B) Left: Species composition, expressed as relative macrophyte cover (%) per vegetation type, at the peak of the growing season (July 2008): marginal vegetation (e.g. Apium, emergent along the margins), Nasturtium (emergent along the margins) and Ranunculus (submerged, growing in mid-channel). *Right*: relationship between flow discharge (m³ s⁻¹) and flow velocity (m s⁻¹) in both vegetated and unvegetated river portions in the mixed vegetation site, compared with the cross-sectional average flow velocity in the stream. (C) Left: Species composition, expressed as relative macrophyte cover (%) per vegetation type, at the peak of the growing season (July 2008): marginal vegetation (e.g. Apium, emergent along the margins) and Ranunculus (submerged, growing in mid-channel). Right: relationship between flow discharge (m³ s⁻¹) and flow velocity (m s⁻¹) in both vegetated and unvegetated river portions in the dominant submerged site, compared with the cross-sectional average flow velocity in the stream.

A second emergent property emanating from the two-way interaction between water flow and vegetation growth is that water levels in the channel are maintained at constant level despite changes in discharge (Figure 2.3A). By increasing hydraulic roughness, vegetation raises water levels compared to an unvegetated stream for a given discharge. This effect is most pronounced at low discharge, where water levels are significantly higher in fully vegetated streams compared to unvegetated streams. As discharge increases, however, vegetation cover decreases, producing strikingly constant water levels, whereas water levels would steadily increase in a homogeneously vegetated channel (Figure 2.3A). These predictions are confirmed by our field measurements of mean water levels from both study sites (Figure 2.3B). In the 'mixed vegetation' site, water levels were on average 0.28 ± 0.04 m, and only increased slightly with discharge, but much less than what would be experienced in an unvegetated stream ($r^2 = 0.54$, p = 0.0003; Figure 2.3B). In the River Frome, the site with predominantly submerged plants, water levels were on average 0.39 ± 0.07 m, and did not significantly increase with discharge ($r^2 = 0.06$, p = 0.44; Figure 2.3B), in agreement with model predictions. Thus, for both study sites the largest effect of vegetation in raising water levels, relative to an unvegetated stream, occurs at low discharges.



Figure 2.3: Relationship between discharge and mean total water level in the model and in two chalk streams. (A) Model predictions on relationship between the flow discharge (m³ s⁻¹) and water level (m) in the channel simulated with vegetation homogeneously distributed over the channel bed (orange line), with selforganized vegetation (green *line*) and without vegetation (brown line). Solid lines indicate the dominant state over the range of discharge, and dashed lines indicate the relationship outside that Field range. (B) measurements the on relationship between flow discharge (m³ s⁻¹) and mean total water level (m) in the 'mixed vegetation' (solid green line) and 'dominant submerged' (dashed green *line*) study sites.

The two-way interaction between water flow and plant growth has important implications for the functioning of the stream as an ecosystem, facilitating biodiversity. By buffering variations in local water flow velocities, vegetation maintains both low-flow-velocity and high-flow-velocity habitats within individual reaches. This self-organized heterogeneity facilitates ecosystem resilience to discharge variations and stream biodiversity (Wharton et al. 2006; Stein et al. 2014), by maintaining a wide range of mesohabitats that provide high-flow areas for feeding and spawning, adjacent to sheltered low-flow areas for nursery, resting and refuge from predation. Moreover, by preserving reach-scale water depths, water temperatures are lowered and can hold greater dissolved oxygen levels (Carpenter and Lodge 1986), and the maintenance of high-flow velocities increases the turbulent diffusion of atmospheric oxygen into the water. Thus, the survival of a wide range of aquatic and riparian organisms is facilitated. This is crucially important during low summer discharge, where there might otherwise not be sufficient water levels to maintain a functioning aquatic community (Hearne and Armitage 1993; Wharton et al. 2006). Finally, the creation of fast flowing areas in between the vegetation maintains flow conveyance and avoids flood risks when instream macrophyte growth is abundant, ensures sediment conveyance, maintains river bed permeability by reducing the ingress of fine sediments into river beds (Wharton et al. 2017), and keeps a clean gravel bed as spawning ground for fish (Kemp et al. 2011). Hence, the feedback between water flow and plant growth crucially sustains a wide range of ecosystem services under a variable discharge regime.

Our model results further highlight two additional important biological implications of the flow regulation process resulting from self-organization. First, our model predictions indicate that the self-organized vegetation pattern allows vegetation to persist over a wider range of discharge than if it were homogeneously distributed throughout the river bed. Moreover, within a certain range of discharge, the system has two stable states, one where vegetation is patterned and a bare state where vegetation cannot survive (see Supplementary Information S1 and Figure 2.4). Hence, removal of vegetation due to human activity or natural disturbances under conditions of high discharge might shift the system towards the alternative unvegetated state, from which vegetation recovery is slow or severely hindered unless discharge is significantly reduced. A second implication of our results is that self-organized pattern formation strongly increases macrophyte resilience compared to homogeneously vegetated streams, in terms of a faster recovery of vegetation biomass following for instance a disturbance imposed by strong discharge variations (see Supplementary Information S4 and Figure 2.7). This enhanced resistance and resilience of stream ecosystems resulting from self-organization processes is highly important in the light of global change. Intensification of rainfall (Houghton et al. 2001) in combination with land use change in river catchments (Foley et al. 2005; Palmer et al. 2008) may alter hydrologic partitioning and surface runoff, imposing increasingly stressful and variable discharge conditions to stream ecosystems.

Our results, therefore, lead to important considerations for the management of stream ecosystems. In current maintenance strategies, abundant vegetation growth is typically regarded as an obstacle that decreases the capacity of these streams for water conveyance in response to high discharge, with the risk of overbank flooding being increased by vegetation growth and rising water levels (Franklin et al. 2008; Sukhodolov and Sukhodolova 2009). This risk is present in surface runoff-dominated streams, but our study provides a very different perspective and evidence for the value of vegetation in groundwater-fed systems that are characterized by more subtle changes in water discharge. Here, the vegetation itself – through its two-way interaction with hydrodynamics – prevents "choking" of water ways and maintains sufficient water levels for the aquatic ecological community at low discharge. Hence, there might be a need to reconsider current management paradigms for natural streams, where vegetation is appreciated for its regulating functions, and considered an important component of the adaptive capacity of stream ecosystems.

The process of water flow diversion within self-organizing ecosystem is not unique to streams. Similar self-organization processes govern salt marsh pioneer vegetation (Temmerman et al. 2007; Vandenbruwaene et al. 2011), diatomcovered tidal flats (Weerman et al. 2010), and flow-governed peat land ecosystems (Larsen et al. 2007; Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008). This points at the universal emergent properties that result from the interplay of vegetation, water flow and drainage, shaping the adaptive capacity of fluvial and intertidal ecosystems and the services these ecosystems deliver in terms of supporting biodiversity. With the current rates of climate change threatening ecosystems worldwide and potentially increasing the frequency and intensity of extreme rainfall events, increased insight into the emergent, regulating properties of spatial self-organization in ecosystems and an understanding of their role in ecosystem resilience will be essential to help maintain these ecosystems in a future governed by global change.

Materials and Methods

Model description

To study how vegetation affects flow velocity and water levels in streams, we constructed a spatially-explicit mathematical model of the interplay of plant growth and water flow through a heterogeneously vegetated stream. The model consists of a set of partial differential equations, where one equation describes the dynamics of plant density (P), and where water velocity and water level are described using the shallow water equations. The choice of this type of mathematical model was made to maintain an as-simple-as-possible formulation that yet maintains an essential description of the feedback between hydrodynamics and vegetation dynamics in terms of growth, mortality and vegetative reproduction by lateral expansion.

The rate of change of plant biomass P [g DW m⁻²] in each grid cell is described by:

$$\frac{\partial P}{\partial t} = rP\left(1 - \frac{P}{k}\right) - m_W P|u| + D\frac{\partial^2 P}{\partial x^2}$$
(2.1)

Here, plant growth is described using the logistic growth equation, where r [day⁻¹] is the intrinsic growth rate of the plants and k [g DW m⁻²] is the plant carrying capacity, that indirectly reflects the mechanisms of nutrient and light competition between the plants (see Franklin et al. (2008) for a review of the main factors controlling macrophyte growth and survival). Plant mortality caused by hydrodynamic stress is modelled as the product of the mortality constant m_W [-] and net water speed $|\mathbf{u}| = \sqrt{(u^2 + v^2)}$ [m s⁻¹] due to plant breakage or uprooting at higher velocities (Riis and Biggs 2003; Temmerman et al. 2007; Franklin et al. 2008). We assume that the lateral expansion of plants through clonal growth can be described by a random walk, and we therefore apply a diffusion approximation, where D [m² day⁻¹] is the diffusion constant of the plants (Holmes et al. 1994).

Water flow is modeled using depth-averaged shallow water equations in nonconservative form (Vreugdenhil 1989). To determine water depth and speed in both *x* and *y* directions we have:

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = -g \frac{\partial H}{\partial x} - u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} - v \frac{\partial u}{\partial y} - \frac{g}{C_d^2} u \frac{|u|}{h}$$
(2.2)

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} = -g \frac{\partial H}{\partial y} - u \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} - v \frac{\partial v}{\partial y} - \frac{g}{C_d^2} v \frac{|u|}{h}$$
(2.3)

$$\frac{\partial h}{\partial t} = -\frac{\partial}{\partial x}(uh) - \frac{\partial}{\partial y}(vh)$$
(2.4)

where $u \text{ [m s}^{-1}\text{]}$ is water velocity in the streamwise (x) direction, $v \text{ [m s}^{-1}\text{]}$ is the water velocity in the spanwise (y) direction, H [m] is the elevation of the water surface (expressed as the sum of water depth and the underlying bottom topography), h [m] is water depth and $C_d \text{ [m}^{1/2}/\text{s]}$ is the Chézy roughness coefficient due to bed and vegetation roughness. The effects of bed and vegetative roughness on flow velocity are represented by determining hydrodynamic roughness characteristics for each cover type separately using the Chézy coefficient, following the approach of Straatsma and Baptist (2008) and Verschoren et al. (2016).

The Chézy coefficient within the unvegetated cells of the simulated grid, which we will refer to as C_b in this paper, is calculated using Manning's roughness coefficient through the following relation:

$$C_b = \frac{1}{n} h^{1/6}$$
 (2.5)

where $n [s/m^{1/3}]$ is Manning's roughness coefficient for an unvegetated gravel bed channel and h [m] is water depth.

The Chézy coefficient for each grid cell occupied by submerged vegetation, which we will refer to as C_{dr} is calculated using the equation of Baptist et al. (2007) and slightly modified by Verschoren et al. (2016) to account for reconfiguration of flexible submerged macrophytes. Due to the important feedback effects taking place between macrophyte growth and flow velocity (Franklin et al. 2008), we link the hydrodynamic and plant growth model by relating wetted plant surface area to plant biomass, to express vegetation resistance as:

$$C_d = \sqrt{\frac{1}{C_b^{-2} + (2g)^{-1} D_c A_w}} + \frac{\sqrt{g}}{k_v} \ln \frac{h}{H_v}$$
(2.6)

where C_b [m^{1/2}/s] is the Chézy coefficient for non-vegetated surfaces (Eq. 2.5), g is acceleration due to gravity (9.81 m s⁻²), D_c [-] is a species-specific drag coefficient, $A_{\rm w}$ [m² m⁻²] is the wetted plant surface area (total wetted surface area of the vegetation per unit horizontal surface area of the river (Sand-Jensen 2003; Verschoren et al. 2016)), directly related to plant biomass *P* through the empirical relationship described for *Ranunculus* in Gregg and Rose (1982), k_v is the Von Kármàn constant (0.41 [-]), and H_v [m] is the deflected vegetation height (further defined below). The equation proposed by Baptist et al. (2007) has been identified as one of the best fitting model to represent the effects of vegetation on flow resistance, for both artificial and real (submerged and emergent) vegetation (Vargas-Luna et al. 2015). However, Eq. (2.6) becomes undefined at low vegetation biomass, therefore we used Eq. (2.5) in all grid cells where biomass P fell below a certain threshold value (see Supplementary Information S5 and Figure 2.8 for the identification of the threshold). Deflected vegetation height varies as a function of incoming flow velocity, due to the high flexibility of submerged aquatic vegetation and reconfiguration at higher stream velocities (Sand-Jensen 2003; Schoelynck et al. 2013). Following the approach of Verschoren et al. (2016), H_v is calculated within each vegetated grid cell as the product of shoot length L [m] and the sine of the bending angle α [degrees] (Table 2.1), using an empirical relationship between bending angle and incoming current velocity based on flume experiments performed on single shoots of *Ranunculus penicillatus* (Bal et al. 2011b). In our model, bending angle of a single shoot is used to represent the

bending angle of a whole patch, as plants located at the leading edge tend to push the whole canopy towards the stream bed. However, bending of the vegetation in a patch with multiple shoots can be expected to decrease with increasing alongstream distance within the patch, due to flow deceleration effects of the vegetation. Table 2.1 provides an overview of the parameter values used, their interpretations, units and sources. We were able to obtain parameter values from the literature for all parameters except for r, m_W and D, which were estimated based on plausible values. Sensitivity analyses revealed that changes in these parameter values resulted in quantitative but not qualitative changes in model behaviour.

Study sites

Two chalk stream reaches within the Frome-Piddle catchment (Dorset, UK) were chosen for a two-year survey of macrophyte growth and flow velocity patterns. The two study reaches were selected in order to provide a comparison in terms of species richness of aquatic macrophyte cover. One site was selected for its richness in macrophyte cover, while the other was dominated by *Ranunculus* stands. The study reaches were straight sections of 30 m long by 7-9 m wide. In the Bere Stream ('mixed vegetation site') the dominant in-channel aquatic macrophyte was water crowfoot (*Ranunculus penicillatus* subsp. *pseudofluitans*), represented in both floating-leaved and submergent forms. The stream margins were mainly colonized by the emergent macrophyte *Nasturtium officinale* (watercress) in similar proportions (bar plot in Figure 2.2B). Other macrophyte species, such as *Apium nodiflorum* and *Callitriche* sp., were also present in the channel in sparser stands. In the River Frome ('dominant submerged site'), *Nasturtium* was not found and *Ranunculus* was the dominant in-stream macrophyte, representing more than 80% of the total macrophyte cover (bar plot in Figure 2.2C).
Symbol	Interpretation	Value	Unit	Source
	Intrinsic growth rate of plants	1	day ^{.1}	Estimated
L.	Carrying capacity of plants	200	${ m g~DW~m^{-2}}$	Sand-Jensen and Mebus (1996)
m_W	Plant mortality coefficient due to water	10	Dimensionless	Estimated
\sim	shear stress Diffusion rate of plants	0.00085	m² day¹	Estimated
	Manning's roughness coefficient for	0.025	s/[m ^{1/3}]	Arcement and Schneider (1989)
ç	unvegetated gravel bed Drag coefficient	0.5	Dimensionless	Naden et al. (2004)
\mathbf{l}_w	Wetted plant surface area	(814.8 * (P) - 25.05) * 0.0001	$\mathrm{m}^2\mathrm{m}^{-2}$	Gregg and Rose (1982)
	Plant bending angle	$15.5 * \boldsymbol{u} ^{-0.38}$	degrees	Bal et al. (2011b)
	Shoot length	0.5	m	Bal et al. (2011b)

Table 2.1: Symbols, interpretations, values, units and sources used in the model simulation.

Field measurements

The two study reaches were mapped throughout two annual growth cycles (July 2008 – July 2010). Field surveys were conducted monthly from July 2008 to July 2009, and bimonthly until July 2010. During each survey, macrophyte distribution and hydrodynamic conditions were mapped along transects that were located at 1-m distance intervals along the 30-m long study reaches. Along each transect, measurement points were located at 0.5 m intervals to measure water depth, macrophyte presence and species, and water flow velocities (m s⁻¹). Total water depth was measured as the depth between the water surface and the surface of the gravel bed, using a reinforced meter rule. The velocity in each position was measured down from the water surface at 60% of the total flow depth with an electromagnetic flow meter (Valeport Model 801) for 30 seconds, to have an estimate of the depth-averaged flow velocity in the water column (Dingman 1984). The average flow velocities for the vegetated and unvegetated sections of the channel were calculated for each survey month, based on the cover type of each measurement point. The relationship between discharge and cross-sectional average velocities were calculated for each survey month as the ratio between the measured discharge $(m^3 s^{-1})$ and the cross-sectional area (m^2) . For comparison, in the main text we present a subset of the monthly measurements from the 'dominant submerged' site that fall within the same range of discharge as the 'mixed vegetation' site. The full dataset is provided in Supplementary Information S3 and Figure 2.6.

Statistical analyses

The mean vegetated and unvegetated flow velocities for each survey month were compared using Kruskal-Wallis one-way tests. The correlations between channel discharge and mean total water level, and between discharge and vegetated and unvegetated flow velocities in the 'mixed vegetation' site, were tested with a linear regression model. The correlation between channel discharge and vegetated and unvegetated flow velocities in the 'dominant submerged' site was tested with piecewise regression.

Numerical implementation

We investigated vegetation development with two-dimensional numerical simulations using the central difference scheme on the finite difference equations. The simulated area consisted of a rectangular grid of 60×30 cells, to simulate a straight channel with rectangular cross-sectional shape and initial bed slope of 0.09 m m⁻¹. Simulations were started by specifying an initial value of inflowing water speed for the streamwise water flow in the *x* direction and assuming constant flux. The boundary condition downstream was a constant discharge. Periodic boundary conditions were adopted in the cross-stream (*y*) direction. As flow redistribution processes mostly occur in the cross-stream direction, we assumed that lateral expansion of vegetation would be mainly affected in the direction across, rather than along, the channel. Therefore, we did not account for variation in vegetation was set to occupy a fixed amount of the channel bed, in the form of two bands located along the channel margins and each occupying 1/3 of the cross-section.

Appendix 2.A: Supplementary text on model analyses and field measurements

S1 Bifurcation analysis

Our model demonstrates that spatial separation of vegetation into high- and lowdensity areas is strongly dependent on the water discharge in the stream as a whole. Results of bifurcation analysis with respect to discharge predicts that at low discharge levels, a stable homogeneous equilibrium exists where the entire stream is vegetated (red line in Figure 2.4). At this equilibrium, vegetation biomass decreases linearly with increasing discharge, Q, until plants disappear at $Q \ge 0.85$ m³ s⁻¹. However, at a threshold level QT_1 (Q = 0.55 m³ s⁻¹), the homogeneous equilibrium becomes unstable to spatially heterogeneous perturbations, leading to spatial separation into two zones, one characterized by low vegetation biomass and high flow velocities in the middle of the stream, and one by high biomass and low flow velocities at the edges of the stream. The point QT_1 is the point beyond which the stable heterogeneous pattern of spatial separation develops, similarly to a Turing instability point. Beyond the second point QT_2 (Q = 0.85 m³ s⁻¹), spatial separation into low- and high-biomass zones is needed for vegetation to persist. From the bifurcation points, unstable nonhomogeneous equilibria originate which link up to a stable nonhomogeneous equilibrium. In this stable nonhomogeneous equilibrium (solid green line in Figure 2.4), plant cover can persist for a much wider range of discharge values, far beyond the value where homogeneously distributed plants would disappear (QT_2) . The stable nonhomogeneous equilibrium exists until the limit point LP (Q = $1.22 \text{ m}^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$), beyond which no vegetation can persist and only a homogeneous state without plants is found. An unstable nonhomogeneous equilibrium occurs within $0.85 < Q < 1.22 \text{ m}^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$ (dotted green line in Figure 2.4). Between these values of discharge, two alternative stable states are found, one characterized by spatial separation of vegetation into high- and low-biomass areas, and the other where vegetation cannot survive. In the graph, the dotted green line represents the threshold biomass under which plant cover will collapse. In general, the model predicts that plant density is higher in the heterogeneous state compared to the homogeneous situation (green line vs. *red line* in Figure 2.4), for all parameter values where spatial separation occurs.



Figure 2.4: Bifurcation diagrams of plant density (P) with changes in discharge (Q). Red lines represent the homogeneous equilibrium, green lines show maximum plant density in the nonhomogeneous (spatially separated) equilibrium. Solid lines represent stable equilibria, whereas dotted lines are unstable equilibria. Beyond the point QT1 (Q = 0.55 m³ s⁻¹), the stable heterogeneous pattern of spatial separation develops, similarly to a Turing instability point. Beyond QT2 (Q = 0.85 m³ s⁻¹), spatial separation is needed for vegetation persistence. LP (Q = 1.22 m³ s⁻¹) is a limit point, beyond which no vegetation persists. The insets show simulated plant density distribution along the model cross-section for Q = 0.60 m³ s⁻¹ (a), Q = 0.91 m³ s⁻¹ (b), and Q = 1.10 m³ s⁻¹ (c).

S2 Testing for regular pattern formation

The formation of regular patterns was tested by increasing the grid size of the simulated domain in the cross-stream direction. We tested the stability of the homogeneous equilibrium to small heterogeneous perturbations before and after the point QT_1 (Q = 0.55 m³ s⁻¹), which is similar to a Turing instability point. Below this point, we expect heterogeneous perturbations to return to the stable homogeneous equilibrium; however, beyond this point, we expect small

perturbations to be amplified, leading to the formation of regular spatial patterns. For simulations performed at $Q = 0.525 \text{ m}^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$, below the point QT_1 , heterogeneous perturbations in plant biomass returned to a stable homogeneous equilibrium (Figure 2.5A). For simulations performed at $Q = 0.575 \text{ m}^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$, above QT_1 , small perturbations in plant biomass were amplified and led to the formation of regular spatial patterns of vegetation (Figure 2.5B).



Figure 2.5: Simulated spatial patterns of flow velocity (*blue line*) and vegetation biomass (*green line*) along a model cross-section, performed below (A) and above (B) the threshold in incoming channel discharge QT_1 ($Q = 0.55 \text{ m}^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$), similar to a Turing instability point. Below this point, heterogeneous perturbations in plant biomass return to a stable homogeneous equilibrium. Above this point, small perturbations in plant biomass lead to the formation of regular spatial patterns of vegetation.

S3 Field measurements on river discharge, flow velocities and water levels

The changes in flow velocity patterns with discharge obtained from our field measurements are shown in Figure 2.2. In the 'mixed vegetation' site, water flow velocities within open and vegetated areas were significantly different (Kruskal-Wallis test, P < 0.002, Figure 2.2B) for all survey months, and discharge was significantly correlated with flow velocity within the stands ($r^2 = 0.77$, p < 0.0001) and between them ($r^2 = 0.52$, p = 0.0005, Figure 2.2B). Vegetated flow velocities in the 'dominant submerged' site (Figure 2.2C) were also significantly lower than unvegetated flow velocities (Kruskal-Wallis test, p < 0.03) up to discharges of 1.6 m³ s⁻¹. Above these values of discharge, vegetated flow velocities tend to become much higher and not significantly different from the unvegetated ones (Kruskal-Wallis test, P > 0.05, Figure 2.6). For this site, piecewise regression was used due to the presence of a breakpoint, after which flow velocities rapidly increased. This breakpoint was estimated at 1.5 m³ s⁻¹. Below the breakpoint, a significant relationship was found between discharge and flow velocity between the stands (r² = 0.66, p = 0.0012) and within them (r² = 0.56, p = 0.005; Figure 2.2C). Above the breakpoint, a significant relationship was found between discharge and flow velocity above the stands and between them $(r^2 = 0.85, p = 0.002, Figure 2.6C)$, but the linear relationship was very similar to the one for an unvegetated channel. Most importantly, in the two streams as well as in model predictions, the slopes of these relationships are lower than the cross-sectional average flow velocities from each reach survey measurement (Figure 2.2B and C).

The negative relationship between macrophyte cover and discharge observed in the subset dataset of the 'dominant submerged' study site (Figure 2.1C) is also consistent with the full dataset ($r^2 = 0.80$, p < 0.001, Figure 2.6A). Similarly, the non-significant relationship between discharge and mean total water level for the subset dataset (Figure 2.3B), is also found in the full dataset under a wider range of incoming discharge ($r^2 = 0.03$, p = 0.50, Figure 2.6C).

S4 Implications of pattern formation for the resilience of macrophytes to disturbances

We used our model to explore the consequences of pattern formation for the resilience of aquatic macrophytes to disturbances. We imposed a disturbance on patterned vegetation at equilibrium biomass, in which we reduced vegetation density by 50%. In three different simulation runs, we compared the time needed to return to equilibrium. In the first simulation, we reduced the density but we left the patterns intact. In the second simulation, we reduced the density, distributed the remaining biomass equally over the simulated grid, and imposed a deviation in randomly selected cells up to 10% of the biomass. In the third simulation, we reduced the density and homogenized the remaining biomass, removing all spatial variability. We found that recovery to pre-disturbance conditions was quickly reached in the simulation where the patterns were left intact (Figure 2.7, *solid line*). The simulation in which vegetation was randomly redistributed showed a strong delay in its recovery (Figure 2.7, dotted line). However, as soon as patterns reemerged, vegetation could recover to the initial equilibrium values. Finally, in the simulation with vegetation completely homogenized, vegetation density remained low and could not recover to pre-disturbance conditions, as no patterns developed due to the absence of small spatial heterogeneity (Figure 2.7, dashed line). Hence, our simulations demonstrate that self-organized pattern formation strongly increases macrophyte resilience compared to homogeneously vegetated streams, in response to disturbances that reduce vegetation biomass.



Figure 2.6: Full dataset of measured macrophyte cover (A), flow velocities (B) and mean total water level (C) plotted against channel discharge in the 'dominant submerged' study site.



Time t

Figure 2.7: Results of three simulations describing the recovery of vegetation in the stream after a disturbance in which 50% of the biomass was removed. The solid line represents a simulation in which the patterns were left intact. The dotted line represents a simulation where the remaining biomass was equally redistributed over the simulated grid, and a deviation was imposed in randomly selected cells up to 10% of the biomass. The dashed line represents a simulation where the remaining biomass was homogenized in space, leaving no spatial variability. Units are dimensionless. Parameters as in Table 1, for $U_{in} = 0.20 \text{ m s}^{-1}$.

S5 Identifying the biomass threshold for the use of Baptist formula (Eq. 2.6)

The equation proposed by Baptist et al. (2007) has been identified as one of the model approaches that can best represent the effects of vegetation on flow resistance, for both artificial and real vegetation (Vargas-Luna et al. 2015). However, Eq. (2.6) is undefined at low vegetation biomass, as the Chézy coefficient C_d becomes higher than the Chézy coefficient for the bed roughness C_b . Therefore, we used the relationship between biomass P and C_d to identify the threshold value in biomass at which Eq. (2.6) is not valid anymore (Figure 2.8);

hence, Eq. (2.5) instead was used in all grid cells where biomass *P* fell below this threshold value (i.e. for $P \le 0.030$).



Figure 2.8: Identification of the threshold in biomass *P* below which the Baptist formula (Eq. 2.6) becomes undefined, and instead Eq. 2.5 is used to calculate the Chézy roughness coefficient. Eq. 2.6 with $C_b = 38 \text{ m}^{1/2} \text{ s}^{-1}$, h = 0.76 m, $H_v = 0.26 \text{ m}$.

Chapter 3

Landscapes of facilitation: how self-organized patchiness of aquatic macrophytes promotes diversity in streams

L. Cornacchia, J. van de Koppel, D. van der Wal, G. Wharton, S. Puijalon, T.J. Bouma Submitted

Abstract

Spatial heterogeneity plays a crucial role in the coexistence of species. Despite recognition of the importance of self-organization in creating environmental heterogeneity in otherwise uniform landscapes, the effects of such self-organized pattern formation in promoting coexistence through facilitation are still unknown. In this study, we investigated the effects of pattern formation on species interactions and community spatial structure in ecosystems with limited underlying environmental heterogeneity, using self-organized patchiness of the aquatic macrophyte Callitriche platycarpa in streams as a model system. Our theoretical model predicted that pattern formation in aquatic vegetation – due to feedback interactions between plant growth, water flow and sedimentation processes - could promote species coexistence, by creating heterogeneous flow conditions inside and around the plant patches. The spatial plant patterns predicted by our model agreed with field observations at the reach scale in naturally vegetated rivers, where we found a significant spatial aggregation of two macrophyte species around C. platycarpa. Field transplantation experiments showed that *C. platvcarpa* had a positive effect on the growth of both beneficiary species, and the intensity of this facilitative effect was correlated with the heterogeneous hydrodynamic conditions created within and around C. platycarpa patches. Our results emphasize the importance of self-organized patchiness in promoting species coexistence by creating a landscape of facilitation, where a multitude of new niches and facilitative effects arise in different locations. Understanding the interplay between competition and facilitation is therefore essential for successful management of biodiversity in many ecosystems.

Introduction

The challenge of understanding species diversity and coexistence is fundamental in community ecology. According to the competitive exclusion principle, two species competing for the same resource cannot coexist if other ecological factors are constant (Gause 1932). However, many natural communities defy the theoretical predictions of low species coexistence, as often a high number of species can be found living on few resources (e.g. 'paradox of the plankton', Hutchinson (1961)). To explain this discrepancy, many of the suggested mechanisms rely on the importance of spatial or temporal heterogeneity (Levin 1970; Koch 1974; Armstrong and McGehee 1976; Holt 1984; Tilman 1994; Amarasekare 2003). Extensive evidence exists that structurally complex physical habitats favour increased species diversity, by providing niches and diverse ways of exploiting environmental resources (MacArthur and MacArthur 1961). Yet, many ecosystems with limited abiotic heterogeneity also host a high number of species. Thus, despite the importance of heterogeneity in space and time for species coexistence, we still lack understanding of how species can coexist in environments where underlying abiotic heterogeneity is low.

In recent decades, there has been increasing evidence that strong interactions between organisms and their environment can create environmental heterogeneity, even under uniform, homogeneous conditions, through the process called *spatial self-organization* (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008). Self-organization processes can generate spatial patterns in ecosystems, through the interaction between local positive and large-scale negative feedbacks (Solé and Bascompte 2006; Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008). Examples range from vegetation patches alternating with bare soil areas in arid ecosystems (Rietkerk et al. 2002), tree patterns in Siberian peatlands (Eppinga et al. 2008) to diatoms in homogeneous tidal flats (Weerman et al. 2010). Self-organized patterns can cause strong variability in abiotic conditions in their surroundings. By modifying the abiotic environment, self-organizing species can promote favourable conditions leading to a positive feedback on their own growth (Wilson and Agnew 1992; Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008; Kéfi et al. 2016).

Several studies have also focused on the importance of positive interactions that benefit individuals of different species, i.e. interspecific facilitation (Bertness and Callaway 1994; Callaway and Walker 1997). For instance, facilitator species can reduce environmental stress, increasing the realized niche of other species and allowing them to occupy environments that they would normally not inhabit (Bruno et al. 2003; Callaway 2007). Facilitation is in essence based on the same mechanism as self-organization, involving a positive interaction that improves environmental conditions and enhances growth or survival. However, facilitative interactions between two species are mostly considered at a relative local scale, within a tussock or patch of the facilitator species, for instance through "nurse plant effects" in relation to herbivory or drought (Callaway 1995; Padilla and Pugnaire 2006). Instead, studies of self-organization typically focus on a single species at a landscape setting, analysing both scale-dependent effects of local facilitation and large-scale competition (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008; van Wesenbeeck et al. 2008; Schoelynck et al. 2012). Therefore, as the link between self-organization and interspecific facilitation remains unclear and has rarely been addressed in the literature (Gilad et al. 2007), we pose the question whether selforganized pattern formation can create a 'landscape of facilitation'.

In lotic aquatic ecosystems, self-organized patchiness has been found to occur in submerged aquatic vegetation due to scale-dependent feedbacks between plant growth, water flow and sedimentation processes (Schoelynck et al. 2012; Schoelynck et al. 2013). Submerged macrophytes often grow as well-defined, streamlined stands composed of either a single species, or a mixture of species. Macrophytes act as ecosystem engineers (Jones et al. 1994), slowing down the water flow within the patches and promoting sediment deposition (Sand-Jensen and Mebus 1996; Sand-Jensen 1998; Wharton et al. 2006), which creates a local positive feedback on their own growth and survival. At the same time, flow velocities increase by about 30% around the patches, creating a large-scale negative feedback on plant growth due to the increased mechanical stress (Puijalon et al. 2011; Schoelynck et al. 2012). In lowland rivers, aquatic macrophytes with different morphologies increase habitat heterogeneity beyond that promoted by hydrodynamic and geomorphological processes alone (Kemp et al. 2000; Gurnell et al. 2006). Despite being suggested by previous observational studies (Jones 1955; Haslam 1978), the consequences of such plant-driven heterogeneity for interspecific interactions have not yet been explored.

We investigated whether self-organized pattern formation in aquatic vegetation promotes the coexistence of different macrophyte species in lotic communities, by generating heterogeneous hydrodynamic conditions and hence creating a 'landscape of facilitation'. First, to demonstrate self-organized pattern formation by the aquatic macrophyte *Callitriche platycarpa* Kütz (various-leaved water starwort), we constructed a spatially explicit mathematical model based on the interaction between plant growth and hydrodynamics. Secondly, we investigated whether such self-organized spatial heterogeneity could promote species coexistence, by modelling the interaction between the pattern-forming species (i.e., facilitator) and two species (i.e., beneficiaries) with different resistance to hydrodynamic stress. Thirdly, to show self-organization and spatial association among species in the field, we compared the model-predicted spatial distribution patterns against field observations on the spatial distribution of two hypothesized beneficiary species (lesser water parsnip, Berula erecta (Huds.) Coville and opposite-leaved pondweed, Groenlandia densa (L.) Fourr.) around Callitriche. Finally, to show that such spatial association provides facilitative interactions, we carried out field transplantations of the two beneficiary species in different locations around patches of the facilitator Callitriche as well as on bare sediment, and we investigated if their growth rate, reproduction, and survival correlated with changes in hydrodynamic conditions created by Callitriche patches. Our results suggest that species coexistence in streams is promoted by a biophysical feedback process that creates a landscape of facilitation where multiple new niches emerge for species adapted to a wide range of conditions.

Materials and methods

A model of pattern formation for submerged aquatic macrophytes

Model description

To study the emergence of self-organized patterns in aquatic macrophytes and the potential consequences for species coexistence, we constructed a spatially-explicit mathematical model based on the feedback between vegetation and water flow.

The model consists of a set of partial differential equations, where two equations describe the dynamics of plant biomass for the facilitator species $f(P_t)$ and for its beneficiary species $b(P_b)$, and where water velocity in the streamwise and spanwise directions (*u* and *v*), and water depth (*h*) are described using the shallow water equations (Vreugdenhil 1989).

The rate of change of plant biomass per species in each grid cell can be expressed as:

$$\frac{\partial P_i}{\partial t} = r_i P_i \left(1 - \frac{P_i + \alpha_{ij} P_j}{k_i} \right) \frac{A}{A + S} - m P_i \frac{F}{P_i + F} - m_{Wi} P_i |\boldsymbol{u}| + D_i \Delta P_i$$
(3.1)

Where i = f and j = b for the equation of the pattern-forming species, and vice versa for a non-pattern forming species. Here plant growth is described using the logistic growth equation, where r_i is the intrinsic growth rate of the plants and k_i is the plant carrying capacity. Competitive interactions between P_f and P_b are accounted for using the competitive Lotka-Volterra equations, with the term α_{ij} representing the effect P_i has on P_{ij} and α_{jj} representing the effect P_i has on P_{ij} Plant growth rate r_i is reduced when sediment accumulation within the plants reaches a maximum value A; this represents a negative feedback on plant growth due to sediment accumulation and organic matter content becoming high enough to be toxic for the plants (Barko and Smart (1983); Sofia Licci, personal communication). Plant mortality *m* is assumed to decrease with increasing plant density because of a reduction of flow stress in dense vegetation. This is represented by the term $F/(P_i + F)$, where F is an intraspecific facilitation term. Plant mortality caused by water flow stress is modelled as the product of the mortality constant m_{Wi} and net water speed $|\boldsymbol{u}| = \sqrt{(u^2 + v^2)}$ due to plant breakage or uprooting at higher velocities. Field sampling on clonal dispersal traits for the aquatic plant species Berula erecta and Groenlandia densa revealed that plant lateral expansion through vegetative reproduction could be described by a random walk (see Appendix 3.A: Figure 3.7). Therefore, we apply a diffusion approximation and use these data to parameterize different diffusion constants D_i for the beneficiary species (Holmes et al. 1994). Clonal dispersal traits for the hypothesized facilitator species *Callitriche platycarpa* could not be estimated based on field sampling, due to the complex morphology of this species.

Changes in sediment level are described as:

$$\frac{\partial S}{\partial t} = S_{in} - E_{max} \frac{K_S}{K_S + P_i} S|\boldsymbol{u}| - |\boldsymbol{u}|\nabla S + D_S \Delta S$$
(3.2)

where S_{in} is the sediment deposition rate (m t⁻¹), E_{max} is the maximal erosion rate of sediment (t⁻¹) and K_S represent the effects of plants in promoting sediment deposition. The term $|\mathbf{u}|\nabla S$ represents the advective flux of sediment over the bottom (i.e., as fluid mud) in any horizontal dimension, and D_S represents the horizontal dispersion rate of sediment, for instance due to bioturbation processes, which is modelled with a diffusion approximation.

Water flow is modelled using depth-averaged shallow water equations in nonconservative form (Vreugdenhil 1989), to determine water depth and its speed in both x and y directions. The effects of bed and vegetative roughness on flow velocity are represented by determining hydrodynamic roughness characteristics for each cover type separately using the Chézy coefficient, following the approach of Straatsma and Baptist (2008) and Verschoren et al. (2016).

Within the unvegetated cells of the simulated grid, C_d is calculated using Manning's roughness coefficient through the following relation:

$$C_d = \frac{1}{n} h^{1/6}$$
(3.3)

where *n* is Manning's roughness coefficient for an unvegetated gravel bed channel $(s/[m^{1/3}])$ and *h* is water depth (m).

For each grid cell occupied by submerged vegetation, C_d is calculated using of the equation of Baptist et al. (2007) and slightly modified by Verschoren et al. (2016) to account for reconfiguration of flexible submerged macrophytes, to express vegetation resistance as:

$$C_d = \sqrt{\frac{1}{C_b^{-2} + (2g)^{-1} D_c A_w}} + \frac{\sqrt{g}}{k_v} \ln \frac{h}{H_v}$$
(3.4)

where C_b is the Chézy roughness of the bed (same as C_d in Eq. 3.3), g is acceleration due to gravity (9.81 m s⁻²), D_c is a species-dependent drag coefficient, A_w is the specific plant surface area (total wetted vertical surface area of the vegetation per unit horizontal surface area of the river (Sand-Jensen 2003; Verschoren et al. 2016)), directly related to plant biomass P_i , k_v is the Von Kármàn constant (0.41), and H_v is the deflected vegetation height (m). Deflected vegetation height varies as a function of incoming flow velocity, due to the high flexibility of submerged aquatic vegetation and reconfiguration at higher stream velocities (Sand-Jensen 2003; Schoelynck et al. 2013). Following the approach of Verschoren et al. (2016), H_v is calculated within each vegetated grid cell as the product of shoot length L(m) and the sine of the bending angle α , using an empirical relationship between bending angle and incoming current velocity based on flume experiments performed on single shoots of flexible aquatic macrophytes ($\alpha = 15.5 * |u|^{-0.38}$) (Bal et al. 2011b). Table 3.1 provides an overview of the parameter values used, their interpretations, units and sources.

Symbol	Interpretation		Value		Unit	Source
		P_{f}	P_{b1}	P_{b2}		
r _i	Intrinsic growth rate species <i>i</i>	1	1	0.5	t ⁻¹	Estimated
k _i	Carrying capacity of species <i>i</i>	200	200	200	g m ⁻² dry biomass	Sand- Jensen and Mebus (1996)
m_{Wi}	Plant mortality constant due to hydrodynamic stress	9	8	3	Dimensionless	Estimated
D_i	Diffusion constant of species <i>i</i>	0.00045	0.00025	0.00015	$m^2 t^{-1}$	Estimated
m_i	Mortality of species <i>i</i>	0.02	0.02	0.02	Dimensionless	Estimated
$\pmb{lpha}_{ m fb}$	Interaction coeff. of P_b on P_f		2	0.5	Dimensionless	Estimated
$\pmb{lpha}_{ m bf}$	Interaction coeff. of P_f on P_b		4	0.1	Dimensionless	Estimated
'n	Manning's roughness coefficient for unvegetated gravel bed		0.035		s/[m ^{1/3}]	Arcement and Schneider (1989)
D_c	Drag coefficient	0.5	0.5	0.5	Dimensionless	Naden et al. (2004)
L	Shoot length	0.5	0.5	0.5	m	Bal et al. (2011b)
S _{in}	Sediment deposition rate		0.0012		$m t^{-1}$	Estimated
E_{max}	Maximal sediment erosion		200		t ¹	Estimated
Ki	Sediment deposition due to vegetation	0.0005	0.008	0.008		Estimated
D_S	Diffusion constant of sediment		0.01		$m^2 t^{-1}$	Estimated
A _i	Toxicity feedback of sediment accumulation on plant growth	0.02	0.005	0.008		Estimated

Table 3.1. Symbols, interpretations, values, units and sources used in the model simulations.

Model analysis: simulation of species coexistence patterns

To investigate whether spatial pattern formation could promote species coexistence through the creation of spatial heterogeneity in hydrodynamic conditions, we modelled the interaction between the pattern-forming species (P_{b}) facilitator) and two non-pattern forming species (P_b , beneficiary species). In the first model, we considered the interaction between P_f and a beneficiary species P_{b1} characterized by low resistance to hydrodynamic stress (= high mortality constant m_{Wi} Table 3.1). In the second model, we considered the interaction between P_f and a second beneficiary species P_{b2} characterized by higher resistance to hydrodynamic stress (= low mortality constant m_{Wi}), but lower growth rate and lower dispersal ability. We modelled the pairwise interactions between the facilitator and each beneficiary separately instead of with a full three-species model. This choice was made to focus on the mechanisms and patterns allowing the coexistence of single beneficiary species with the self-organizing species, instead of studying the coexistence patterns of a whole community. Hence, we focused on studying a self-organized landscape with spatial facilitation, rather than exploring all possible modes of coexistence. The models were analysed by simulating the spatial development of vegetation after random seeding (increasing biomass to 1 in randomly chosen cells) on a spatial grid of 300 x 60 cells, corresponding to a river stretch of 25 m x 5 m. Simulations were run for 500 time steps, in abstract units due to our non-dimensional description of plant growth.

To test the regularity of the predicted spatial patterns, we analysed the resulting distribution patterns of P_i through spatial autocorrelation. To test the spatial dependence between the beneficiary species P_b and P_6 we used spatial cross-correlation. Both auto- and cross-correlation analyses were performed by calculating Moran's *I* in the 'ncf' package in R (Bjornstad, 2015). To test for self-organization and spatial association among species in the field, we then compared the auto- and cross-correlation functions from the predicted species distribution patterns of coexistence with field observations on the spatial distribution of *Groenlandia* and *Berula* around *Callitriche* (see following section '*Field observation of species coexistence patterns through aerial photographs*').

To further explore the implications of self-organization for species coexistence, as opposed to homogeneous environments, we compared the spatial model described above to a simplified, homogeneous (non-spatial) version of the model based on Eq. 3.1:

$$\frac{dP_i}{dt} = r_i P_i \left(1 - \frac{P_i + \alpha_{ij} P_j}{k_i} \right) - m_{Wi} P_i |\boldsymbol{u}|$$
(3.5)

Where i = f and j = b for the equation of the facilitator species, and vice versa for a beneficiary species. We used the model to explore the realized niche of each species along the hydrological gradient, under homogeneous (non-spatial) conditions (that is, without self-organization). This simplified version of the model does not account for spatial effects of sedimentation and intraspecific facilitation. For each incoming flow velocity U_{in} (|u| in Eq. 3.5), we explored the conditions under which the model predicted either stable coexistence, unstable coexistence or competitive exclusion between the facilitator and beneficiary species (based on the species isoclines of zero growth), as a result of their stress resistance and competitive abilities. Moreover, to show the hydrodynamic heterogeneity generated by the self-organization process and the species hydrological niches predicted in the spatial model, we investigated the frequency distribution of flow velocities within vegetated and unvegetated cells in the spatial model. The comparison between the two models provided insight and understanding of the mechanisms underlying species coexistence in space.

Field observation of species coexistence patterns through aerial photographs

To test for significant spatial association of species around self-organized patterns in the field, we examined the distribution of two potential beneficiary species (*Groenlandia* and *Berula*) around the hypothesized facilitator species (*Callitriche*). Submerged macrophytes often grow as well-defined stands composed of a single species or a mixture of species (Figure 3.1A); the patches tend to merge into a more homogeneous cover where streams have low flow velocities sustained over time (Figure 3.1B), while distinct streamlined patches are usually found in streams with sustained periods of moderate to high flow velocities (Figure 3.1C). Vegetation distribution was mapped in two reaches of 100 m in length, through low-altitude aerial photographs. The channels are located along the Rhône River (France), near Serrières-de-Briord (45.815311 ° N, 5.427477 ° E) and Flévieu (45.766738 ° N, 5.479622 ° E) (see Appendix 3.B: Figure 3.8 for the location of the study sites). The first reach was mainly colonized by Callitriche and Groenlandia, with few patches of other macrophyte species, while the second reach was colonized only by Callitriche and Berula. Aerial pictures of the streambed were taken with a digital camera mounted on a pole at about 2 m height that was moved in the upstream direction along the stretch. Pictures were collected with a slight overlap and afterwards mosaicked using image processing software (Adobe Photoshop CC 2015). Patches of different species were identified and delineated as shown in Figure 3.1A; afterwards, pixels where the species was absent were given a value of 0 and pixels where the species was present were given the value of its blue channel in the RGB image, since the intensity of this channel was the one most closely related to differences in plant biomass (evaluated by visual inspection). This allowed us to obtain different raster maps of macrophyte distribution, one for each of the species considered in the study (non-target species were not included in the analysis). The resulting macrophyte maps were analysed through spatial autocorrelation (to test the distribution of the potential facilitator species) and cross-correlation (to test the spatial dependence between the facilitator and each of the potential beneficiary species), by calculating Moran's I.



Moderate $U = 0.27 \text{ m s}^{-1}$

Figure 3.1: (A) Aerial picture showing the patchy distribution of the macrophyte species *Callitriche platycarpa* (light green patches, outlined in yellow), in the drainage channel of Serrières-de-Briord (France). Other aquatic macrophytes, such as *Groenlandia densa* (dark green vegetation, outlined in light blue), are often found in close proximity to, or within *Callitriche* patches, forming 'mixed' vegetation stands. (B) and (C) Aerial photographs of vegetation patterns observed in streams with two different values of incoming flow velocity (U, m s⁻¹). In streams with sustained periods of low flow velocities, vegetation patches tend to merge into a more homogeneous cover. In streams with moderate flow velocities, regular and well-defined vegetation patches are found, streamlined in the main current direction. Water flow is from right to left in the pictures.

Testing for positive interactions through a field transplantation experiment

To test for the presence of positive interactions between the hypothesized facilitator *C. platycarpa* and the two hypothesized beneficiary species living in its surroundings, we performed a field transplantation experiment in a naturally vegetated channel located along the Upper Rhône River (France), near Serrières-de-Briord (45.810657 ° N, 5.447169 ° E). The channel is 4.26 km long, uniform in terms of width and water depth, with relatively straight banks. The average width is 8.0 m and the average depth is 0.8 m, rarely exceeding 1.3 m. The channel has a substrate of fine sand ($d_{50} = 230.87 \mu m$). Flow velocities are on average 0.25 m s⁻¹, with a mean discharge of 1.48 ± 0.022 m³ s⁻¹ in August 2014.

Individuals of the two beneficiary species were collected within the same channel on 11th August 2014 and transplanted in five locations around the facilitator patches (upstream, middle and downstream of the patch; left and right sides of the patch). As a control, an additional treatment was located on bare sediment areas, as far as possible from the influence of existing patches. Since patch effects can be observed for a distance equal to its length (Sand-Jensen and Mebus 1996; Schoelynck et al. 2012), these transplants were located at a distance of at least twice the length of the nearest patch. All treatments were repeated ten times for each beneficiary species, around different C. platycarpa patches of average length (~ 1.2 m) and in areas outside the influence of other vegetation. Transplants were single plants attached to a stolon without internodes (shoot height of 22.17 \pm 1.98 cm for *B. erecta*, 21.48 \pm 1.98 cm for *G. densa*). Transplant survival was monitored two days, four days, and at weekly intervals after transplantation to test for facilitative effects on plant survival. All transplanted individuals were harvested at the end of the experiment (49 days after transplantation, on 29th September 2014). Growth rates were calculated in terms of shoot height as $GR_H = (H_2 - H_1)/H_1$, with H_1 and H_2 being the shoot height (cm) on day 1 and day 49 of the experiment. Here, the initial transplanted individuals were referred to as "mother ramets". New ramets produced by mother ramets through vegetative reproduction were referred to as "daughter ramets", and stolons and daughter ramets together were defined as "juveniles". Shoot height, number of stolons, total stolon length, spacer length, and number of daughter ramets were measured on the transplants. Afterwards, biomass was separated into mother ramet and juveniles, dried in the oven at 60° for 48 h and weighed to obtain the dry mass of the transplants and the biomass investment in vegetative reproduction.

To characterize the flow velocity encountered by transplants for each treatment, both in the surroundings of *C. platycarpa* patches and on bare sediment, we measured flow velocities in the proximity of each transplant. Flow was measured for 100 s at 1 Hz using an Acoustic Doppler Velocimeter (ADV; FlowTracker, SonTek) at a water depth of 60% from the water surface, to obtain an estimate of average flow velocity over the water column. These measurements were used to define flow velocity encountered by plants during the experiment, and were performed on one occasion over the study period. This was representative of the flow conditions over the whole study period. The flow velocities encountered by each transplant were subsequently correlated to their growth rates, survival and traits of vegetative reproduction at the end of the experiment.

One-way ANOVA was applied to test for significant differences in dry biomass of transplants between positions around existing patches. Post-hoc comparisons were performed using a Tukey HSD test. Survival of transplants between treatments was analysed using Kaplan-Meier survival analyses and Mantel-Cox log rank tests with Bonferroni correction. The relationships between flow velocity and height increase, spacer length, daughter ramet dry mass, and between mother and daughter ramet height, were tested with a linear regression model. All statistical analyses were performed in R 3.1.2.

Results

Model simulation of species coexistence patterns

Model simulations showing self-organized pattern formation demonstrated that scale-dependent feedbacks between macrophytes, sedimentation, and hydrodynamics could generate the patchy vegetation distribution observed in the field (Figure 3.2A). Regular patterns of vegetation, consisting of well-defined high

biomass patches alternating with bare sediment with little vegetation, develop at intermediate flow velocities. The patches are streamlined and oriented in the main direction of the flow. Due to a scale-dependent interaction of vegetation with water flow, increased flow resistance locally reduces flow velocities within the vegetation, while water flow is diverted and accelerated between the vegetation patches (arrows in Figure 3.2A). Sedimentation is promoted within the patches, up to a point where high sediment accumulation on the downstream side of the patches limits their further length growth in the streamwise direction. Our model highlights that self-organization processes between vegetation growth and hydrodynamics are a potential explanation for the patchy characteristics of many streams, especially at intermediate flow velocities.

When the pattern forming facilitator species P_f is allowed to interact with the non-pattern forming beneficiary species P_b , coexistence is promoted. A beneficiary species P_{b1} with low resistance to hydrodynamic stress is able to colonize the sheltered, low-flow areas in the wake region downstream of the P_f patches, but is outcompeted within the patches themselves (Figure 3.2B). A beneficiary species P_{b2} with lower growth rate r and higher resistance to hydrodynamic stress can coexist inside and locally around the margins of P_f patches, near the high-flow areas created on the sides (Figure 3.2C). Hence, our model shows that, in hydrodynamically stressful habitats, species with different resistance to flow stress can coexist through different spatial patterns, either in the wake of the patterned facilitator species P_{f_2} or locally inside and along the margins of the dominant patterns. These new niches are created by the hydrodynamic heterogeneity resulting from the self-organization process.

Our model analyses also highlight that the presence and strength of the interactions between facilitator and beneficiary species depend strongly on hydrodynamic conditions. The realized biomass of each species under homogeneous conditions (Eq. 3.5) shows that changes in incoming flow velocity determine the shift from dominance of one species, to stable coexistence, to dominance of another species (realized biomass distributions in *light green, dark green* and *orange*; Figure 3.2D). At low incoming flow velocity (U_{in}), P_{b1} is the most successful competitor (Figure 3.2D); as flow velocity increases, P_{b1} and P_f can coexist within the range 0.07 $\leq U_{in} \leq 0.09$. As incoming flow increases further, P_f

becomes the dominant species, until a range where it coexists with P_{b2} . At the highest flow velocities, P_{b2} is the most successful competitor due to its higher resistance to flow stress. Based on the species realized niches along the flow velocity gradient, our model analysis also shows that if P_f were uniformly distributed in space, it would attenuate incoming flow velocity U_{in} to a single realized velocity U_e that would be more favourable for its growth. This flow velocity falls in the range where P_f is predicted to be the only dominant species (Figure 3.2D). Instead, for the same flow velocity U_e (inside the patches and in their wake) and a high velocity U_e (next to the patches), thus promoting coexistence and diversity by creating a much wider range of hydrodynamic conditions that provide the niches where each species can be dominant (Figure 3.2D).

Testing for hydrodynamic heterogeneity under self-organization highlights the very wide range of hydrological niches created by this process in the spatial model (Figure 3.2E). The frequency distribution of flow velocities over the simulated domain shows that self-organization creates a much wider range of hydrodynamic conditions, compared to homogeneous environments. Selforganized patterning leads to a bimodal distribution of flow velocities, with a lowflow peak in vegetated areas, and a high-flow peak in unvegetated areas between plant patches (frequency distributions in *dark green* and *blue*; Figure 3.2E). The self-organizing species therefore provides a spatial flow velocity gradient: low stress areas where less resistant species are more successful, and higher stress areas where more resistant species are dominant. Such hydrodynamic heterogeneity promotes coexistence by allowing all outcomes of species interactions to occur in space. Our model highlights that, under self-organization, beneficiary species can persist in environments they would not normally inhabit based on average flow conditions. Therefore, facilitation expands the niches of the beneficiary species and allows them to withstand stronger hydrodynamic stress levels.



D Species realized niche under homogeneous conditions (non-spatial model)



E Hydrodynamic heterogeneity under self-organization (spatial model)



Figure 3.2: (Continued on the following page.)

Figure 3.2: (A) Spatial patterns of macrophyte distribution in the simulated stream reach. Small spatial heterogeneities lead to the development of regular patterns in the distribution of the facilitator P_{f_0} where dense vegetation patches (in grey) alternate with almost bare sediment and low vegetation biomass. Due to a scale-dependent interaction with water flow, flow velocities are locally reduced within the vegetation and accelerated outside (indicated by arrow size and color, from yellow to red). (B) Beneficiary species characterized by low resistance to hydrodynamic stress (*light green*) colonize the sheltered, low-flow areas in the wake of the P_f patches (*dark green*), while being outcompeted within the patches themselves. (C) Beneficiary species with lower growth rate and higher resistance to hydrodynamic stress (orange) can coexist inside and locally around the P_f patches (dark green), near the high-flow channels created next to them. (D) Realized niches of P_{6} , P_{b1} and P_{b2} along the hydrodynamic stress gradient in the homogeneous model. Dashed lines indicate the limits between the flow velocity ranges where either one species is dominant, or two species coexist. Note the different effects of P_f on incoming flow velocity when P_f is uniformly distributed in space (U_{in} is reduced to a realized flow velocity U_e in a region where P_f is still the dominant species) compared to the self-organized case (both low-flow and high-flow velocity zones are created, where P_{b1} or P_{b2} dominate). Parameters used are $r_f = 1.19$, $\alpha_{fb1} = 0.6$, $\alpha_{b1f} = 1.42$, $k_{b1} = 390$, r_{b1} = 0.94, α_{b2f} = 0.83, k_{b2} = 100. Other parameters as in Table 1. (E) Hydrodynamic heterogeneity generated by self-organization in the spatial model: frequency distribution of depth-averaged flow velocities within vegetated (dark green) and unvegetated cells (blue) of the simulated domain.

Comparison between simulated and observed species coexistence patterns

Spatial autocorrelation analysis to test for self-organization in the field shows that the spatial patterns of P_f predicted by our numerical model display significant positive autocorrelation up to 1.5 - 2 m distance, followed by significant negative autocorrelation at a distance up to 3 - 3.5 m (Figure 3.3A and Figure 3.4A; *black lines* in Figure 3.3C and Figure 3.4C), reflecting a spatial pattern of vegetated patches alternating with open spaces with a wavelength of about 5 meters. High positive autocorrelation corresponds to more similar plant biomass over 1.5 - 2 m distance (plant aggregation into patches), while the significant negative autocorrelation indicates dissimilarity (plants are not present there due to the negative feedback on their growth).

The spatial correlation function from the field patterns of *C. platycarpa* is in close agreement with the results of the autocorrelation analysis on the predicted

patterns. Autocorrelation analysis of *C. platycarpa* patches from our aerial pictures either showed significant positive autocorrelation up to 2 m distance, followed by significant negative autocorrelation from 3 to 5 m (Figure 3.4B; *black line* in Figure 3.4D), or it showed a directional effect of significant positive autocorrelation up to 6 m distance, but without negative correlation at any distance due to merging of neighbouring patches (Figure 3.3B; *black line* in Figure 3.3D). Hence, in the first case (Figure 3.4D) we found regular vegetation patches oriented parallel to the main flow direction, at a distance of roughly 8 m from each other; in the second case (Figure 3.3D), we found streamlined bands of vegetation distributed in the direction parallel to the main flow direction, with no clear gap between the patches due to their merging.

When a second species P_b is included in our model, the predicted outcome of species interaction is that P_b can coexist in the low-flow areas created in the wake of the patches of the pattern-forming species P_f (Figure 3.3A). Spatial crosscorrelation analysis of P_f with P_b indeed shows a significant positive association of the beneficiary species in the wake of existing patches of the facilitator, as shown by the positive peak in the cross-correlation coefficient at around 1.0 m distance from them (*blue line* in Figure 3.3C). This spatial cross-correlation function closely matches the species coexistence patterns found in the field, where *Berula erecta* showed a significant positive association in the wake of *C. platycarpa* patches (Figure 3.3D), also with a positive peak at 1.55 m distance from existing patches.

When P_b is used to model a species with higher resistance to flow stress, a different pattern of coexistence is observed: the beneficiary species grows both within the patches and in the open interspaces around the pattern-forming species (Figure 3.4A; *blue line* in Figure 3.4C). This predicted pattern of coexistence is in strong agreement with field observations on coexistence patterns of *Groenlandia densa* and *Callitriche platycarpa*, where *Groenlandia* tended to coexist within and along the margins of *Callitriche* patches (Figure 3.4B; *blue line* in Figure 3.4D). In both cases, the two species are positively associated up to 2 m distance (i.e., where the patches of the patterned species are located), but negatively or non-significantly correlated from 2 to 5 m distance (i.e., where the patterned species is absent due to the negative feedback on its growth).

The directionality of the relationship between *Callitriche* and *Berula* in the field is proven by the mostly non-significant cross-correlation when repeating the analysis in the direction perpendicular to the flow on the field observations (*blue line* in Figure 3.3F). However, this pattern is not found in the model results, where the two species are positively cross-correlated up to 1.5 m distance and negatively cross-correlated up to 3.5 m distance (Figure 3.3E). The relationship between *Callitriche* and *Groenlandia* in the direction perpendicular to the flow in the field still shows a pattern of coexistence (Figure 3.4F), as confirmed by the analysis of the model predictions (Figure 3.4E), while also highlighting a shift in the lateral distribution of the two species as *Groenlandia* tends to grow along the margins of *Callitriche* patches.



Figure 3.3: (A) Model simulations of aquatic vegetation development on a 150 x 30 grid for P_f (facilitator) and P_b (beneficiary). (B) Field observations of *Callitriche* and *Berula* distribution in a river stretch of 100 m, obtained from aerial pictures. Auto- and cross-correlation functions of species distribution patterns from model simulations (C) and field observations (D) in the direction parallel to the main water flow. Auto- and cross-correlation functions of species distribution patterns from model simulations (E) and field observations (F) in the direction perpendicular to the main water flow. In C and E, *black lines* are the autocorrelation functions between P_f and P_b . In D and F, *black lines* are the autocorrelation functions for *Callitriche platycarpa*; *blue lines* are the cross-correlation functions between *Callitriche and Berula*. Closed dots represent significant values.



Figure 3.4: (A) Model simulations of aquatic vegetation development on a 150 x 30 grid for P_f (facilitator) and P_b (beneficiary). (B) Field observations of *Callitriche* and *Groenlandia* distribution in a river stretch of 100 m, obtained from aerial pictures. Auto- and cross-correlation functions of species distribution patterns from model simulations (C) and field observations (D) in the direction parallel to the main water flow. Auto- and cross-correlation functions of species distribution patterns from model simulations (E) and field observations (F) in the direction perpendicular to the main water flow. In C and E, *black lines* are the autocorrelation functions for the simulated spatial patterns of P_b blue lines are the cross-correlation functions between P_f and P_b . In D and F, *black lines* are the autocorrelation functions for *Callitriche platycarpa*; *blue lines* are the cross-correlation functions between *Callitriche platycarpa*; *blue lines* are the cross-correlation functions between *Callitriche and Groenlandia*. Closed dots represent significant values.

Field transplantation: effects on growth, vegetative reproduction and survival

Growth rates

Our experiments testing for the presence of facilitative interactions showed a positive effect on the growth of both beneficiary species *Berula erecta* and *Groenlandia densa* when located in the wake of *Callitriche platycarpa* patches, compared to bare areas without vegetation. Transplants in locations sheltered by the patches ('Downstream' treatment) showed a significantly higher increase in shoot height compared with transplants on the 'Bare sediment' treatment (t-test, t = 4.3, df = 4.387, p = 0.02 for *Berula*; t = 5.5, df = 1.839, p = 0.04 for *Groenlandia*). The intensity of this effect was correlated with the reduction in flow velocity created by the facilitator species ($r^2 = 0.96$, p = 0.0004 for *Berula*, $r^2 = 0.82$, p = 0.03 for *Groenlandia*; Figure 3.5).



Figure 3.5: Relationship between flow velocity within and around *C. platycarpa* patches, and size increase of transplanted individuals of (A) *B. erecta* and (B) *G. densa* during the experimental period (t = 49 days).

Vegetative reproduction

No difference in dry mass invested in vegetative reproduction was found for either species between transplant positions (Figure 3.6C, F). Dry mass investment was not correlated with incoming flow velocity for *B. erecta* ($r^2 = 0.0168$, p > 0.05) or for *G. densa* ($r^2 = 0.48$, p = 0.19). A significant negative correlation was found between the average spacer length in the transplants and incoming flow velocity for *B. erecta* ($r^2 = 0.84$, p = 0.01; Figure 3.6A). The correlation was not significant for *G. densa* ($r^2 = 0.64$, p = 0.19; Figure 3.6D). A significant positive correlation was found between the height of the mother ramet transplant and their average daughter ramet height for both *B. erecta* ($r^2 = 0.65$, p = 0.05) and *G. densa* ($r^2 = 0.85$, p = 0.02) (Figure 3.6B, E).



Figure 3.6: Relationships between flow velocity within and around *C. platycarpa* patches, and traits of vegetative reproduction for *Berula erecta* (A-C) and *Groenlandia densa* (D-F) at the end of the experiment (t = 49 days).
Transplant survival

Survival of transplanted individuals showed no significant relationship with local flow velocity up to 0.3 m s⁻¹ (r² = 0.20, p = 0.37 for *B. erecta*; r² = 0.44, p = 0.15 for *G. densa*). However, survival curve analysis revealed significant differences in survival between treatments (Kaplan-Meier Mantel Cox, *Berula erecta*: χ^2 = 16.1, p = 0.00648; *Groenlandia densa*: χ^2 = 11.9, p = 0.036). Pairwise comparisons between treatments revealed that survival in the middle of the patch was significantly lower than on bare sediment for *B. erecta*, but not for *G. densa* (p = 0.033 and p = 0.4205 respectively, adjusted after Bonferroni correction; Table 3.2).

Table 3.2: Results of Kaplan–Meier Mantel–Cox log-rank test on transplant survival during the field experiment. Differences between treatments (transplant position around *C. platycarpa* patches) were tested against the 'bare sediment' treatment. P-values are adjusted using Bonferroni correction.

<u> </u>		Log-rank of survival				
Species	l reatment	χ ²	d.f.	p-value	adjusted p-value	
Berula erecta	Middle	7.4	1	0.0066	0.0330	
	Channel	5.1	1	0.0244	0.1220	
	Downstream	2.3	1	0.1280	0.6400	
	Upstream	1.2	1	0.2760	1.0000	
	Bank	0.2	1	0.6860	1.0000	
Groenlandia densa	Middle	3	1	0.0841	0.4205	
	Channel	0.2	1	0.6590	1.0000	
	Downstream	0.1	1	0.7470	1.0000	
	Upstream	2.4	1	0.1180	0.5900	
	Bank	0	1	0.8650	1.0000	

Discussion

In a combined mathematical and empirical study, we reveal that bio-physical feedbacks between in-stream submerged plants and streamflow can generate spatial heterogeneity in hydrodynamic conditions that create a multitude of new niches, promoting species coexistence in streams. Central to this landscape of facilitation is spatial self-organization of submerged aquatic vegetation by means of deflection of water flow by the facilitator species, *Callitriche platycarpa*, which generates a patterned landscape of *Callitriche* patches. Our mathematical model 66

shows that (1) the hydrodynamic heterogeneity results from the self-organization process and (2) it promotes coexistence by creating new niches for species that are adapted to a wider variety of environmental conditions. Species distribution patterns from our numerical model were in strong agreement with the spatial aggregation of different macrophyte species around *Callitriche platycarpa* patches observed in the field at the reach scale. A field transplantation experiment revealed that species coexistence results from a positive interaction due to stress amelioration, as the growth of these beneficiary species was facilitated by the hydrodynamic stress reduction mediated by *Callitriche* patches. Moreover, the effects of self-organized pattern formation on species interactions go beyond the spatial structure of the vegetation community. By affecting clonal growth traits, Callitriche patches also affect the density of the patches of other species, and therefore the spatial organization and appearance of vegetation patterns for the beneficiary species. Our study highlights that species coexistence in streams is, in part, explained by a biophysical feedback process that creates a heterogeneous landscape offering a multitude of facilitative effects.

Landscapes of facilitation through self-organized patchiness

Current theory largely ignores the spatial dimension when considering facilitative effects between species (Callaway (2007); Smit et al. (2007); Cavieres et al. (2014); but see van de Koppel et al. (2006); van de Koppel et al. (2015) for a review). Facilitative interactions are for the most part considered within the tussocks or patches of the facilitator species, and to date experiments have focused on this local scale, as beneficiary species are mainly considered to be living inside the facilitator patches (e.g. nurse plants in drylands; Callaway and Walker (1997); Badano and Cavieres (2006); but see Pescador et al. (2014)). Through this approach, many studies have shown the importance of facilitation but few have looked at its spatial variability. Here, we reveal that in self-organized ecosystems, facilitative interactions are far from being homogeneous in space, and display strong spatial heterogeneity due to the balance between positive and negative feedbacks. The self-organizing process leads to spatial separation of competition and facilitation, with opposite effects balancing throughout the landscape. Similar long-distance effects through modification of physical forcing by ecosystem engineers have also been observed in other systems, such as mussel beds on tidal flats (Donadi et al. 2013) or between adjacent tropical ecosystems at the landscape scale (Gillis et al. 2014a). The heterogeneity of facilitation and its spatial effects are important processes that have been identified in previous studies (Bruno and Kennedy 2000; van de Koppel et al. 2006), although not in the context of selforganized ecosystems. Hence, we show that self-organization acts as a strong structuring force of community composition and distribution by creating spatial variability in environmental conditions, leading to facilitative interactions at different spatial scales.

Our results emphasize that by triggering a self-organized pattern, a single engineering species may create a 'landscape of facilitation', where multiple mechanisms of coexistence co-occur due to the conditions created by the selforganized process. The conditions include: low stress - high competition inside the patch; low stress – low competition downstream of the patch; and high stress - low competition next to the patch. As the facilitative effects described here extend over longer distances, species with higher resistance to stress can locally colonize the open interspaces around the patches, exploiting the new niches created by the negative feedback without being exposed to high competition; less tolerant species can grow at a certain distance from the patch, where the positive feedback of stress reduction is still present, but there is no negative effect of competition. Although our model depicts a simplification of the complex hydrodynamic-vegetation interactions, the comparison between the predicted and observed spatial patterns suggests that the spatial distribution of Berula erecta is similar to that of a beneficiary species with lower resistance to hydrodynamic stress, while Groenlandia densa exhibits greater behavioural similarity to species with higher resistance to stress.

The differences in stress resistance between the two species are also supported by our transplantation experiments, where for *Groenlandia densa* we found a steeper inverse response of growth rate to hydrodynamic stress, compared to *Berula erecta*. Survival results for *Berula erecta* showed significantly higher mortality within the patch than in the other treatments, suggesting that short-range competition for light prevails in that location. Competition effects are also reflected in the displacement of *Berula erecta* at 2 m distance downstream of the *Callitriche* canopy, at an optimal spot between minimizing competition and maximizing hydrodynamic shelter. However, while we found a facilitative effect in terms of growth rates, we found no effect on the vegetative reproduction of beneficiary species. This observation is consistent with the ability of *B. erecta* to maintain its investment in vegetative growth and produce a more compact clonal growth form, despite the increased flow stress (Puijalon et al. 2005; Puijalon and Bornette 2006). Therefore, self-organization processes allow the coexistence of species with a wide range of growth strategies and sensitivity to stress.

Effects of self-organization on species coexistence

The process of pattern formation allows species to coexist, even if the number of resources on which they grow would predict competitive exclusion (Gause 1932). Our findings are relevant to furthering our understanding of species coexistence in a wide range of ecosystems with low underlying abiotic heterogeneity. The results from our study on submerged macrophytes in streams are also in accordance with previous theoretical studies of pattern formation and species coexistence in arid savannas (Gilad et al. 2004; Baudena and Rietkerk 2013; Nathan et al. 2013). These studies found coexistence of two species within the same spatial pattern (i.e. overlapping patches), and therefore confirmed that positive interactions occur within the limits of the facilitator species. Our study provides both theoretical and empirical evidence to show how one self-organizing species can have a profound effect on the distribution of different species and create multiple patterns of coexistence. Moreover, our research shows that such effects act both locally and at distance beyond the limits of the facilitator canopy (in the order of a few meters of the river reach in our study). This emphasizes the importance of self-organization in providing a potential explanation for the high biodiversity observed in many natural communities, despite theoretical predictions of low species coexistence.

The process we highlight, about the role of self-organization for species interactions, expands on the effects of ecosystem engineering and local facilitation between species, as self-organized patterns lead to the creation of heterogeneity from homogeneous abiotic conditions. While ecosystem engineering creates a local positive feedback, self-organized patchiness also results from a strong negative feedback. This negative feedback has a two-fold role. First, it prevents the facilitating species from dominating the entire habitat. Second, it changes environmental conditions within the inter-patch spaces, allowing for the coexistence of a wide range of species as compared to the original, more homogeneous habitat. Moreover, in hydrodynamically forced environments, selforganization creates a wider range of directional effects both inside and around the patterns, which adds to ecosystem engineering and local facilitation effects. The type of environmental stress will likely change the directionality of these effects. Relatively homogeneous environmental stressors (e.g. drought, light and nutrient availability) could lead to the same effect in all directions around an existing canopy, leading to isotropic patterns in the community structure. In contrast, if the environmental stress has a strong directional component (e.g. currents or waves), we can expect different effects in the zones adjacent to the patch, and therefore observe anisotropic patterns of species coexistence. Therefore, depending also on environmental conditions, the emergence of selforganized patterns determines distinct signatures in community spatial patterns that might be discerned from local facilitation effects.

The creation of new niches and the effects on biodiversity are not only limited to other plants, as animals can also strongly benefit from self-organized heterogeneity. For instance, fish can use both the shelter provided by plants as protection from predation, and the high-flow areas around patches as spawning and feeding grounds (Kozarek et al. 2010; Marjoribanks et al. 2016); and suspension-feeding invertebrates (e.g. blackfly larvae) can grow on the edge of submerged macrophyte patches, such as *Ranunculus* sp. where higher current velocities increase the flux of resources (Wharton et al. 2006). Thus, selforganization affects a multitude of species within stream communities at different trophic levels.

Relevance beyond stream ecosystems

The importance of pattern formation in promoting species coexistence, by creating a landscape of facilitation, is likely to be relevant for a wide range of self-organized ecosystems where feedback interactions occur between organisms and physical stress, without strong pre-existing environmental gradients or heterogeneity. Many of these systems are characterized by the presence of at least one habitat-forming species that provides structure for an entire community. For instance, similar effects of self-organization on facilitation may occur in arid or semi-arid systems, where periodic vegetation patterns can create different levels of edaphic and

climatic stress for other species (Couteron 2001; Rietkerk et al. 2002). Other examples of ecosystems where self-organized patterns may create a landscape of facilitation are coastal environments. Mussel beds on relatively homogeneous intertidal flats reduce wave stress and increase habitat structural complexity and species richness (Gutiérrez et al. 2003; van de Koppel et al. 2005; van de Koppel et al. 2008; Donadi et al. 2013; Christianen et al. 2016). Banded patterns formed by seagrass patches in marine and estuarine environments interact with hydrodynamics and sedimentation (Van der Heide et al. 2010), increasing both habitable living spaces and areas protected from predation for fish and invertebrates (Heck and Orth 1980). Self-organized spatial patterns also emerge in intertidal salt marshes (van de Koppel et al. 2004), where critical facilitator plant species create different patterns in sediment deposition, salinity and redox conditions (Howes et al. 1981; Callaway 1994; Hacker and Bertness 1999). As the emergence of self-organized patterns is a widespread phenomenon, landscapes of facilitation may occur in many ecosystems. Thus, this process seems to be of general ecological importance to enhance species coexistence and biodiversity.

In ecosystems with limited underlying heterogeneity in abiotic conditions, the process of self-organized pattern formation leads to a landscape where different facilitative effects occur in different locations. While the importance of self-organization for ecosystem functioning has been increasingly recognized, we emphasize that self-organization is also a powerful structuring force of community composition and distribution. The findings of our study can be used to guide ecological restoration projects, to maximize biodiversity by showing the significance of the preservation or re-introduction of self-organization on food web structure is also an interesting topic for future studies. Understanding of the intricate way in which competition and facilitation interact in many ecosystems is key to successful management of their biodiversity.

Appendix 3.A

Quantifying dispersal capabilities in relation to flow stress through clonal growth traits

For the two beneficiary species *Berula erecta* and *Groenlandia densa*, we measured clonal growth traits by sampling individuals growing aggregated into patches over a range of incoming flow velocities in the field, in order to *i*) test whether their dispersal through vegetative propagation could be described by the diffusion approximation, and *ii*) as input to parameterize the diffusion constants D_{Pi} in the model.

Different patches were selected for sampling, based on differences in local incoming flow velocity (n = 4 for *B. erecta*, n = 5 for *G. densa*). For five different positions inside the patch (upstream, downstream, and halfway in the length of the patch on the left side, middle and right side), we collected 5 clones (hereby defined as a set of physically interconnected individuals, or ramets). Plants were kept for no more than 48 hours before measurements were made. For each clone, spacer length (cm) was measured as the distance between consecutive individuals. Cumulative frequency distributions of spacer lengths were calculated for clones located in the upstream part of the patch, in order to test whether they could be described by Brownian motion (Figure 3.7). The average spacer length was calculated as the mean over the five replicated clones, in order to analyze the relationship between step length and incoming flow velocity (Figure 3.7).

Spreading strategies of *B. erecta* and *G. densa* revealed that *B. erecta* presents a more diffusive behavior, with larger distance between individuals at low flow velocity and individuals growing closely together at high flow velocity (Figure 3.7A, C). On the other hand, *G. densa* has a less diffusive behavior, with small spacers irrespective of flow velocity (Figure 3.7B, D). Average spacer lengths in the clones are negatively correlated with incoming flow velocities for *B. erecta* (r^2 = 0.65, p < 0.05). No significant correlation was found between average spacer lengths and incoming flow velocity in *G. densa* (r^2 = 0.0014, p = 0.83).



Figure 3.7: Cumulative distributions of step length (distance between individual plants in a clone) in patches sampled at different incoming flow velocities, and correlation between step length and incoming flow velocity for (A) *Berula erecta*, and (B) *Groenlandia densa*.

Appendix 3.B

Location of the study sites for spatial pattern analyses and field transplantations



Figure 3.8: Location of the two study sites along the Rhône river, France (1: Serrières-de-Briord; 2: Flévieu). In both sites, aerial photographs were taken for the analysis of species coexistence patterns. Site 1 was also the location of the field transplantation experiment. *Sources: National Geographic, Esri, DeLorme, HERE, UNEP-WCMC, USGS, NASA, ESA, METI, NRCAN, GEBCO, NOAA, iPC* (main map); *Esri, DeLorme, HERE, MapmyIndia* (inset map).

Flow-divergence feedbacks underlie propagule retention by in-stream vegetation: the importance of spatial patterns for facilitation

L. Cornacchia, D. van der Wal, J. van de Koppel, S. Puijalon, G. Wharton, T.J. Bouma

Submitted

Abstract

Facilitation has been increasingly recognized as an important driver of biodiversity. However, despite the patchy distribution of many facilitator species, it is still unknown if facilitation during dispersal and colonization depends on the mechanisms underlying self-organized spatial pattern formation. Using freshwater streams as a model system, we investigated if water flow divergence mechanisms affected the ability of submerged macrophyte patches to trap the vegetative propagules of other plant species and potentially benefit their colonization. We specifically focused on i) propagule traits, ii) hydrodynamic forcing, and iii) patch spatial configuration. We found that propagule buoyancy was negatively correlated with trapping chance, while propagule size did not influence trapping. Species-specific differences in buoyancy were maintained for weeks after fragmentation. Trapping of fragments was interactive and conditional upon incoming flow velocity and spatial patterning of the vegetation. At high flow velocities, the patch canopy was pushed over by the flow till below the water surface, which strongly decreased trapping of surface-drifting fragments. At low flow velocities, trapping depended on spatial vegetation patterns: at patchy intermediate cover in the cross-section, macrophytes diverted the flow towards unvegetated areas, thereby creating low-velocity areas were their canopy remained upright and propagules were retained. At peak cover with near-homogeneous vegetation, the flow divergence mechanism was prevented and trapping was reduced, as water mainly passed on top of the patches, pushing the canopies below the water surface. Overall, present results on the interplay of water movement and patch reconfiguration suggest that environmental heterogeneity generated by organisms themselves can enhance propagule retention and might potentially benefit colonization by sessile organisms. This process is however conditional upon spatial patchiness and environmental stress. Our study suggests that the selforganizing mechanisms underlying spatial patterns are crucial for species interactions. Hence, understanding the spatial component of species interactions is essential for restoration and conservation of biodiversity.

Introduction

Understanding the drivers of biodiversity is a key research topic in ecology. Facilitation, or positive interactions between species, has strong effects on the diversity and species composition of communities and is therefore a key process to understand biodiversity (Bertness and Callaway 1994; Callaway 1994; Bruno et al. 2003; Brooker et al. 2008; McIntire and Fajardo 2014). Positive interactions are often performed by foundation species (Dayton 1972) or ecosystem engineers (Jones et al. 1994), which create stable conditions for other species and provide much of the structure of a community. Facilitation can increase diversity through well-studied underlying mechanisms, such as enhanced resource availability, provision of refuges against physical stress and protection from predation or competition (Bertness et al. 1999; Borthagaray and Carranza 2007; Callaway 2007). The spatial component of facilitation is usually studied at the local scale of an individual patch, in locations under the protective influence of the facilitator (e.g. "nurse plant syndrome"; Niering et al. (1963); Padilla and Pugnaire (2006)), or along gradients of physical stress (Bertness and Callaway 1994; Bertness and Leonard 1997). However, many foundation species and ecosystem engineers generate striking spatial patterning at the landscape scale by self-organization processes, even in the absence of underlying abiotic gradients (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008). Understanding the role of patchiness at the landscape scale for inter-specific facilitation is critical to maintain biodiversity.

Many self-organized spatial patterns in ecosystems emerge from scaledependent feedbacks, whereby the interaction between the organisms and the environment leads to a positive feedback on a local scale, but a negative one inhibits their growth on larger scales (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008). These feedbacks arise through different mechanisms, such as concentration of limiting resources (e.g. nutrients in peatlands; Eppinga et al. (2009)) or divergence of physical stress (e.g. water flow or snow; Hiemstra et al. (2002); Larsen et al. (2007); Weerman et al. (2010)). Here, the positive feedback of resource concentration or flow reduction within the patches is coupled with a negative feedback of resource depletion or increased flow stress outside the patches. Yet, it is unknown how the presence or absence of these underlying mechanisms affects facilitation. In such patchy systems, facilitative effects at the within-patch scale cannot be easily scaled up to facilitation at the larger, between-patch scale for the following two reasons. Firstly, the landscape configuration or total cover of the patches may affect the environmental conditions in the gaps between them, by changing their feedback interaction with the stress factor (Fonseca et al. 1983; Granata et al. 2001; Larsen and Harvey 2010; Kondziolka and Nepf 2014). Secondly, the balance between competition and facilitation can be strongly scale-dependent (van de Koppel et al. 2006), as abiotic conditions are mitigated in the patches, but competition with the facilitator might be very high. Hence, it is important to consider how facilitation is affected by self-organized spatial patchiness and its underlying feedback mechanisms.

While self-organization can be due to a number of mechanisms, we focus here on the divergence of water flow. This is a common principle underlying the patchy distribution of foundation species in many aquatic ecosystems, such as rivers (Schoelynck et al. 2012), salt marshes (Temmerman et al. 2007; Bouma et al. 2009a; Vandenbruwaene et al. 2011) and seagrass beds (Van der Heide et al. 2010). In such physically stressed environments, the arrival of dispersal units in favourable microsites within the patches of a facilitator species can be crucial (Aguiar and Sala 1997), especially for non-mobile organisms that require entrapment or stranding to establish (Rabinowitz 1978; Turner 1983; Nilsson et al. 2010). Here, any organism that enhances the arrival or retention of propagules can have a potential facilitative effect (Callaway 1995) and affect colonization rates (Bruno et al. 2003; McKee et al. 2007). In many of these systems, the environmental stress may also be the dispersal vector (e.g. wind, water). Previous studies on transport and retention through vegetated environments often assumed homogeneous distribution or a single cover value of the facilitator (Chang et al. 2008; Peterson and Bell 2012; Gillis et al. 2014b; Van der Stocken et al. 2015), despite its spatial patchiness. Considering only a single cover of the facilitator, overlooking its spatial structure in relation to environmental stressors, can tell us very little about the realized facilitative effects in a patchy landscape. Hence, we aim to test whether facilitation during dispersal and colonization depends on the flow divergence mechanism underlying spatial patchiness of the facilitator.

In lotic ecosystems, aquatic macrophytes are important foundation species (Carpenter and Lodge 1986). Submerged plants in rivers grow in a patchy pattern

due to local flow reduction within the vegetation and divergence of water flow around it (Sand-Jensen and Mebus 1996; Sand-Jensen 1998; Cotton et al. 2006; Wharton et al. 2006; Schoelynck et al. 2012). Water flow is both the stress factor that leads to vegetation patchiness and one of the main dispersal vectors of plant propagules (e.g. seeds, vegetative fragments, stolons, turions; Goodson et al. 2001; 2003; Bornette & Puijalon 2011; Nilsson et al. 2010). Among vegetative propagules, fragments are of clear importance for the colonization of stream reaches (Barrat-Segretain et al. 1998), and can account for up to 90% of new plant establishment in streams (Sand-Jensen et al. 1999; Riis 2008). Retention of vegetative fragments in streams is a necessary step before primary colonization and a bottleneck to vegetation establishment (Figure 4.1), which relies on the availability of structures to entrap propagules (Riis and Sand-Jensen 2006; Riis 2008). Existing macrophyte canopies are one of the main potential retention agents for plant fragments: in the absence of vegetation, only 1% of dispersed shoots is retained in the sediment by contact with the stream bed (Riis 2008). However, interactions between vegetation and hydrodynamic stress may affect propagule retention: patches of flexible vegetation can reconfigure by bending down closer to the substrate, if hydrodynamic stress increases (Sand-Jensen and Pedersen 2008; Schoelynck et al. 2013), creating less of an obstruction in the water column. Propagule traits like buoyancy and size may also play a role in the dispersal process. For instance, buoyancy determines the propagule's position within the water column and thereby most likely the capability to travel for long distances vs. the chance of impacting with the vegetation structure (Riis and Sand-Jensen 2006). Hence, streams with self-organized patchy aquatic macrophytes provide a unique opportunity to test how flow divergence mechanisms affect propagule retention, and how this depends on the landscape-scale setting of these vegetation patches.

In this study, we aimed to test the effects of water flow divergence on propagule retention by existing macrophyte patches in streams. Specifically, we tested the effects of the patchy submerged macrophyte *Callitriche platycarpa* Kütz on the dispersal and retention of vegetative propagules of other sessile aquatic plant species that may co-occur in the field. As propagule retention is a necessary step before primary colonization (Riis (2008); Figure 4.1), we regard it as proxy for facilitation during dispersal and colonization. First, we tested the role of water flow divergence around vegetation patches on propagule retention. That is, we

compared vegetation distributions where the flow divergence mechanism was in place (i.e., patchy vegetation, with unvegetated flow areas next to vegetated areas), to near-homogeneous vegetation distributions that prevented flow divergence (i.e., almost fully vegetated cross-sections, with no areas for lateral flow diversion). Second, for each vegetation configuration, we tested the effects of propagule traits (i.e., buoyancy and size) and hydrodynamic forcing (i.e., current velocity affecting the bending of the canopy) on the retention of propagules. For this study, we used a combination of mesocosm, flume and field experiments. In the discussion, we extrapolate our findings on propagule retention towards the implications of biophysical feedbacks and self-organization for species interactions.



Figure 4.1: Consecutive processes involved in macrophyte colonization of lowland streams. Bars indicate the success rates based on the previous process (% of fragments). Modified from Riis (2008).

Materials and Methods

Studied species

The propagules of three freshwater macrophyte species, *Berula erecta* (Huds.) Coville, *Groenlandia densa* (L.) Fourr. and *Elodea nuttallii* (Planch.) St. John, were considered for this study (Figure 4.2). Here, we focused on the dispersal of vegetative fragments, as the processes of interaction with vegetation patterns may be different for vegetative and sexual propagules, particularly due to differences in size or buoyancy (Cellot et al. 1998; Merritt and Wohl 2002; Chang et al. 2008; Carthey et al. 2016). Vegetative fragments are important for macrophyte species

recruitment in streams: they can be viable for more than 10 weeks (Barrat-Segretain et al. 1998), and can regrow into viable plants (i.e. regenerate) and develop new propagules (Barrat-Segretain et al. 1999). The vegetative propagules used in the experiments consisted of whole plants, comprising both aboveground and belowground parts. *B. erecta* has a rosette of petiolated-dissected leaves, *G. densa* is a caulescent species with opposite leaves, and *E. nuttallii* presents relatively rigid stems with short, densely packed leaves. This species selection allowed us to compare propagules with different floating traits: as previously observed for a species (*E. canadensis*) morphologically similar to *E. nuttallii* (Riis and Sand-Jensen 2006), propagules of this species have lower buoyancy and tend to drift slightly below the water surface, rather than on the water surface as is the case for *B. erecta* and *G. densa*.



Figure 4.2: Propagules of freshwater species used in the experiment: (A) *Berula erecta*, (B) *Groenlandia densa*, (C) *Elodea nuttallii.*

Sample collection

Individuals of the three freshwater species *B. erecta*, *G. densa* and *E. nuttallii* were collected by hand on 12 September 2014 in an artificial drainage channel located along the Rhône River near Serrières de Briord (France, 45.813551° N, 5.447440° E). Sample collection was performed at the end of the growing season to limit plant growth during storage or experiments. To investigate the effect of fragment size on their retention, propagules were selected in two contrasting sizes for each species to represent their normal range in propagule size (21.9 \pm 2.6 cm and 48.4

 \pm 2.2 cm for *B. erecta*; 17.8 \pm 1.3 cm and 41.4 \pm 3.4 cm for *G. densa*; 12.8 \pm 2.5 cm and 40.8 \pm 4.2 cm for *E. nuttallii*). Plants were stored in plastic bags and transported to the flume laboratory in NIOZ Yerseke (The Netherlands) within 24 h from collection, where they were kept outside in tanks with aerated tap water, with a water level of 20 cm and at natural light for one week before the experiments started.

Quantifying floating traits by a mesocosm experiment

In order to study how the traits of the dispersing propagules affected retention within submerged vegetation, and test whether the time spent in water after detachment could influence plant floating capacity, propagule buoyancy was monitored in a mesocosm experiment prior to the release in the flume. Propagule buoyancy was measured using a force transducer developed by the former WL Delft Hydraulics (now Deltares, Delft, The Netherlands). The transducer consisted of a solid platform, carried by two steel cantilever beams, with four temperature-corrected strain gauges mounted in pairs on opposite sides of each of the two steel cantilevers (for details see Bouma et al. (2005)). The voltage output for the force transducer was linear with forces up to 10 N. We measured the buoyancy of 12 fragments for each of the two size classes per species, for a total of 72 fragments. Buoyancy was monitored weekly up to a month after the start of the experiment. During the measurements, each individual plant was mounted on top of the transducer, and voltage readings were collected on a data logger at a frequency of 100 Hz and expressed as the mean value for 1 min.

Quantifying the dispersal and retention of plant propagules by a flume experiment

The ability of submerged aquatic vegetation to trap propagules of other species was assessed by mimicking the patch morphology of the aquatic macrophyte *Callitriche platycarpa* in a flume setup. Although *Callitriche* patches are often monospecific (Sand-Jensen et al. 1999; Demars and Gornall 2003), 'mixed' patches with individuals of different species have been observed frequently at our field sites (L. Cornacchia, personal observation). The experiments were conducted in the racetrack flume (17.5 m long, 0.6 m wide and 0.3 m of water depth) at the

Royal Netherlands Institute for Sea Research (NIOZ), using a smooth flume bottom. Patches of *C. platycarpa* (1.2 m in length) were mimicked using commercial fishing rope, which was mounted on boards and cut to recreate the typical patch morphology of this submerged macrophyte: plants are rooted at the upstream end and form a trailing canopy just beneath the water surface. In addition, *C. platycarpa* has gradually increasing canopy height from upstream to downstream (Licci et al. 2016). For an average sized *C. platycarpa* patch, plants located further downstream gradually increment their biomass and increase patch height, being able to reach the water surface and form floating leaf rosettes.

To test the role of water flow divergence around vegetation on propagule retention, we released the fragments in the flume with mimic submerged vegetation patches at the end of the four-week monitoring in the mesocosm (six fragments per species and size in each run). Ten replicates were completed for each combination of parameters for a total of 48 treatments: 4 vegetation configurations, 3 species differing in buoyancy (B. erecta, G. densa, E. nuttallii), 2 propagule sizes (small and large individuals), and 2 flow velocities (0.1 and 0.3 m s^{-1}). The four vegetation configurations consisted of two single-patch configurations ('W': wide patch, 0.4 m wide, corresponding to 66% of the flume width; 'N': narrow patch, 0.2 m wide, corresponding to 33% of the flume width) and two multiple-patch configurations ('W--N': W patch upstream of N patch, 0.75 m distance between their leading edges; 'W----N': W patch upstream of N patch, 1.90 m distance between their leading edges; Figure 4.3A). In the two single-patch configurations and the 'W----N' multiple-patch configuration, the flow divergence mechanism was maintained by keeping a channelled flow area next to the vegetation. Instead, flow divergence was prevented in the 'W--N' configuration by placing the patches close together to create an almost fully vegetated cross-section, with no areas for lateral flow redistribution. These configurations were selected to mimic the spatial arrangements observed at the field sites and on other freshwater streams, with patches both growing isolated or close to neighbouring patches (Cotton et al. 2006; Sand-Jensen and Pedersen 2008; Cornacchia et al. 2016). Within each configuration, the vertical structure of the vegetation was quantified by measuring the canopy height and water height of each patch in three points along its central axis, using a reinforced meter rule. The difference between water depth and canopy height was calculated for each

measurement point; the free-flowing space within each configuration was then expressed as the minimum difference observed over all points across the patches in the section.

Individual propagules were released onto the water surface upstream of the patch mimics. We measured the time for propagules to move through the vegetated section, and recorded the total time they were stopped due to entanglement in the patch canopy. If this time exceeded 2 min, we considered the propagules to be trapped indefinitely in submerged vegetation, as longer-term preliminary tests showed no fragment release once the stopping time exceeded 2 min. Hence, the trapping capacity inside each patch configuration was determined as the percentage of propagules retained within a patch for more than 2 min. For the two multiple-patch configurations ('W--N' and 'W----N'), the sum of the fragments trapped within each patch was the value used in the analyses.

Quantifying the role of vegetation cover and structure on propagule retention in the field

Field experiments on the role of vegetation cover and vertical structure on propagule retention were conducted in two naturally vegetated channels located along the Rhône River (France), near Serrières-de-Briord (45.815 ° N, 5.427 ° E) and Flévieu (45.767 ° N, 5.480 ° E). The channels are uniform in terms of width and water depth, with relatively straight banks. The two channels present similar length (3.19 and 4.26 km for Flévieu and Serrières-de-Briord channels, respectively), width (5.8 - 8.0 m), depth (0.75 - 1.00 m) and substrate characteristics (fine to coarse gravel bed). Flow velocities are on average 0.18 and 0.25 m s⁻¹, respectively, with a discharge of 0.73 and 1.30 m³ s⁻¹ in July. The field release experiments were used to assess the impact of the natural macrophyte structure in the water column (presence of floating vegetation vs. fully submerged vegetation) on propagule retention, as well as the effects of increasing vegetation cover on propagule retention in natural conditions. Here, we selected different sections along the channels to represent different percentage cover of either fully submerged or both submerged and floating-leaved *Callitriche platycarpa* stands. Within each section, the vertical structure of C. platycarpa patches was quantified by measuring the canopy height and water height of each vegetation patch in three points along its central axis, using a reinforced meter rule. The difference between water depth and canopy height was calculated for each measurement point; the free-flowing space within each section was then expressed as the minimum difference observed over all points across the macrophyte beds in the section. Five fragments of each species $(23.5 \pm 1.0 \text{ cm} \text{ for } B. \text{ erecta}; 20.9 \pm 0.5 \text{ cm} \text{ for } G. \text{ densa}; 20.4 \pm 0.9 \text{ cm} \text{ for } E. \text{ nuttallii})$ were collected from neighboring patches and released at the beginning of each section. Ten replicate releases were completed for each fragment. We measured the time for fragments to move through the section and recorded whether the propagules were retained in submerged vegetation for more than 2 min. Hence, the percentage of trapped fragments was calculated as the percentage of propagules retained inside the *C. platycarpa* patches for more than 2 min.

Statistical analyses

All statistical analyses were performed in R 3.1.2 (R Core Team 2015). We used repeated-measures ANOVA to analyse changes in propagule buoyancy over time. A one-way ANOVA was used to test for differences in buoyant force between species. The effects of propagule size on trapping capacity could not be tested for E. nuttallii, as the larger propagules of this species fragmented during the mesocosm monitoring. Therefore, we used a generalized linear model (GLM) with a logit link function and binomial error distribution to test the effects of two propagule species (G. densa and B. erecta) and their propagule size, spatial configuration, flow velocity and their interactions on trapping capacity in the flume study. As the effect of propagule size was not significant, we used a GLM to test the effects of all three propagule species, spatial configuration, flow velocity and their interactions on trapping capacity. For the field study, a GLM was constructed to test the effects of propagule species, vegetation type (submerged/emerged), vegetation cover and their interactive effects on trapping capacity. Significance of predictors was determined using likelihood ratio tests to compare the full model with reduced models using the 'anova' function. Tukey's contrasts for multiple comparisons were performed using the 'glht' function in the package 'multcomp'. Linear regression was used to test for the relationship between buoyant force and trapping capacity in the flume experiment, and between free-flow space over the canopy and trapping capacity in the field study.



Figure 4.3: (A) Schematic top view of the four single- and multiple-patch spatial configurations of *Callitriche platycarpa* mimics in the racetrack flume tank. 'W' indicates the wide patch, corresponding to 66% of the flume width; 'N' is the narrow patch, corresponding to 33% of the flume width. Water flow direction is from bottom to top of the figure. (B) Percentage of vegetative propagules trapped within single or multiple patch configurations at the 0.1 m s⁻¹ velocity treatment, for *E. nuttallii*, (C) *B. erecta* and (D) *G. densa.* (E) Percentage of vegetative propagules trapped within single or multiple patch configurations at the 0.3 m s⁻¹ velocity treatment, for *E. nuttallii*, (F) *B. erecta* and (G) *G. densa.* Propagules trapped (%) are means (+1 SE) of 12 propagules for n = 10 runs. Hashed bars indicate the propagules trapped in patch 'W', and solid bars indicate the propagules trapped in patch 'N'. The sum of the propagules trapped in both patches was used in the analyses. Letters denote significant differences (Tukey's contrasts, p < 0.05).

Results

Effects of propagule traits on propagule trapping

Changes in propagule buoyancy since dislodgement – mesocosm measurements

Propagule buoyancy for the three species did not change significantly over time during the four-week time spent in the water column after fragmentation (repeated-measures ANOVA, $F_{2,66} = 0.879$, p = 0.42 for *E. nuttallii*, $F_{2,66} = 1.327$, p = 0.27 for *B. erecta*, $F_{2,63} = 2.405$, p = 0.098 for *G. densa*; Figure 4.4). Hence, the time spent in the water column after detachment could be regarded as a marginal factor in terms of dispersal and trapping for such a time scale. However, the buoyant force differed significantly between species (one-way ANOVA, $F_{2,221} = 57.7$, p < 0.001). *E. nuttallii* showed significantly lower buoyant force than *B. erecta* and *G. densa* (Tukey's HSD p < 0.001 for both pairwise comparison). Buoyancy values also differed between the two surface floating species, with significantly higher values for *B. erecta* than *G. densa* (Tukey's HSD p < 0.001).



Figure 4.4: Mean (+SE) values of buoyant force (N) of the aquatic plant species (n = 24) *Elodea nuttallii* (*diamonds*), *Groenlandia densa* (*triangles*) and *Berula erecta* (*squares*) during the experimental period.

The influence of propagule size and buoyancy on propagule trapping – flume experiments

Results showed that propagule buoyancy, but not propagule length, affected the chance of being trapped by submerged vegetation. Testing with a GLM revealed that there were no significant interactions between propagule size, species, flow velocity and patch spatial configuration on trapping of *G. densa* and *B. erecta* fragments (Table 4.1, p = 1.00). No difference in trapping was found between small and large fragments of the two species (likelihood ratio test, $\chi^2 = 1.983$, d.f. = 1, p = 0.16), thus rejecting our hypothesis that large fragments have a greater chance of being trapped. However, buoyancy (as measured at the end of the monitoring period in the mesocosm experiment) was negatively correlated with the percentage of propagules trapped in the flume experiments at the 0.1 m s⁻¹ velocity treatment (r² = 0.56, p < 0.05; Figure 4.5).



Figure 4.5: Percentage of retained propagules of *Elodea nuttallii* (*diamonds*), *Groenlandia densa* (*triangles*) and *Berula erecta* (*squares*) for two single-patch configurations (66% and 33% of vegetation in the cross-section) and two multiple patch configurations (short and large spacing between the patches) at the 0.1 m s⁻¹ velocity treatment, in relation with their buoyant force (N) measured at the end of the 4-week monitoring in the mesocosm experiment.

	df	Deviance	Residual	Residual	p (> Chi)
<u> </u>	1	(070		Dev.	0.012
Species	1	6.078	318	410.52	0.013
Propagule size	1	1.983	317	408.54	0.159
Spatial configuration	3	54.807	314	353.73	< 0.01
Flow velocity	1	210.431	313	143.30	< 0.01
Species × Propagule size	1	0.058	312	143.24	0.809
Species × Spatial configuration	3	2.464	309	140.78	0.481
Propagule size × Spatial configuration	3	2.300	306	138.48	0.512
Species × Flow velocity	1	0.000	305	138.48	0.999
Propagule size × Flow velocity	1	0.000	304	138.48	0.999
Spatial configuration × Flow velocity	3	0.000	301	138.48	1.000
Species × Propagule size × Spatial configuration	3	0.738	298	137.74	0.864
Species × Propagule size × Flow velocity	1	0.000	297	137.74	0.999
Species × Spatial configuration × Flow velocity	3	0.000	294	137.74	0.999
Propagule size × Spatial configuration × Flow velocity	3	0.000	291	137.74	0.999
Species × Propagule size × Spatial configuration × Flow velocity	3	0.000	288	137.74	0.999

Table 4.1: Analysis of deviance table of the generalized linear model for the effects of propagule species (*G. densa* and *B. erecta*), propagule size, vegetation spatial configuration and flow velocity on propagule trapping in the flume experiments.

Effects of spatial vegetation patterns & vegetation cover on propagule trapping

Patch size and spatial configuration – flume experiments

Our flume studies showed that propagule trapping was strongly affected both by changes in vegetation patch size (in terms of width in the cross-section) and their spatial distribution (in terms of distance between vegetation patches) ($\chi^2 = 39.677$, d.f. = 3, p < 0.001; Table 4.2). The net-effect was, however, strongly conditional upon flow velocity and the propagule species ($\chi^2 = 28.083$, d.f. = 2, p < 0.001). For that reason, we discuss the results per species and velocity treatment in the subsequent two paragraphs.

Table 4.2: Analysis of deviance table of the generalized linear model for the effects of all
propagule species (G. densa, B. erecta and E. nuttallii), vegetation spatial configuration and
flow velocity on propagule trapping in the flume experiments.

	df	Deviance	Residual df	Residual Dev.	p (> Chi)
Species	2	162.374	397	610.81	< 0.001
Spatial configuration	3	39.677	394	571.13	< 0.001
Flow velocity	1	259.398	393	311.73	< 0.001
Species × Spatial configuration	6	53.546	387	258.18	< 0.001
Species × Flow velocity	2	28.083	385	230.10	< 0.001
Spatial configuration × Flow velocity	3	3.592	382	226.51	0.309
Species × Spatial configuration × Flow velocity	6	0.000	376	226.51	1.00

Within the 0.1 m s⁻¹ velocity treatment, there was a statistically significant two-way interaction between the effects of species and configuration on propagule trapping ($\chi^2 = 46.021$, d.f. = 6, p < 0.001). When submerged vegetation cover in the cross section was halved, by decreasing patch width from 66% to 33% of the flume width, the chance of propagules getting trapped decreased more than twofold for the two surface-floating species *G. densa* and *B. erecta* (Tukey's 90

contrasts, z = 2.792, p = 0.025 and z = 3.614, p = 0.001, respectively; Figure 4.3C and D, W and N). When two patches were positioned a short distance apart (0.75 m between their leading edges) and therefore partially next to each other, leading to a cross section with 100% vegetation cover, trapping chance significantly dropped compared to the W configuration (Tukey's contrasts, p < 0.001 for both species), as the flow was confined to a narrow channel in between the two patches (Figure 4.3C and D, W--N). As the distance between the patches increased to a gap of 70 cm (Figure 4.3C and D, W----N), trapping ability was significantly higher than when patches were closely aligned (Tukey's contrasts, z = 4.222, p < 0.001for *G. densa*, z = 2.994, p = 0.01 for *B. erecta*), but not significantly different from the W treatment (z = 0.584, p = 0.93 for *G. densa*, z = -1.306, p = 0.54 for *B.* erecta). Patch configuration significantly affected propagule trapping also for the neutrally buoyant species, *E. nuttallii* ($\chi^2 = 34.844$, d.f. = 3, p < 0.001). No significant difference in propagule trapping of *E. nuttallii* was found between the two single-patch configurations (Tukey's contrasts, z = 2.233, p = 0.11), or between the two multiple-patch configurations (z = -0.146, p = 0.99; Figure 4.3B, W--N); however, the two multiple-patch configurations retained a significantly higher percentage of propagules than the single-patch configurations ($p \le 0.05$; Figure 4.3B, W----N).

Within the 0.3 m s⁻¹ velocity treatment, trapping significantly decreased as the patch canopy reconfigured as it was compressed to the substrate forming the bed of the flume, thus leading to very low trapping compared to the 0.1 m s⁻¹ treatment ($\chi^2 = 124.52$, d.f. = 1, p < 0.001 for *G. densa*, $\chi^2 = 81.104$, d.f. = 1, p < 0.001 for *B. erecta*, $\chi^2 = 75.805$, d.f. = 1, p < 0.001 for *E. nuttallii*; Figure 4.3F and G, Table 4.3). Only sinking propagules of *E. nuttallii* were trapped in this treatment, and no significant difference in trapping was found between the different configurations ($\chi^2 = 6.2693$, d.f. = 3, p = 0.09; Figure 4.3E).

Vertical structure of macrophyte vegetation - flume and field experiments

Flume and field release experiments on the effects of the presence of floating vegetation versus fully submerged vegetation showed that macrophyte vegetation structure in the water column affected fragment trapping. That is, in both flume and field experiments, there was a significant negative relationship between the number of trapped fragments (averaged over all three species) in each section, and

the minimum amount of free-flowing space measured between the water surface and canopy height over all patches in the section ($R^2 = 0.50$, p = 0.014, $R^2 = 0.67$, p = 0.01; Figure 4.6A). This indicates that a critical canopy height in the water column is needed for patches to be able to act as trapping agents for propagules. As some flume configurations created a fully constrained situation for neutrally buoyant propagules to drift, which was never found in the field, they were considered outliers and excluded from the comparison between flume and field results (*red diamonds* in Figure 4.6A).

Percentage cover of macrophyte vegetation – field and flume experiments

Field releases within river stretches of different percentage cover of macrophytes showed that, within each of the sections, the number of fragments passing through the section was significantly affected by vegetation cover, propagule species, and the presence of either fully submerged or mixed (submerged and floating-leaved) vegetation patches (GLM, Table 4.4, Figure 4.7). Propagule species had a significant interactive effect with both vegetation type ($\chi^2 = 7.406$, d.f. = 2, p = 0.02) and total macrophyte cover ($\chi^2 = 22.664$, d.f. = 8, p = 0.003). No significant interactive effects were found between vegetation type and total macrophyte cover ($\chi^2 = 7.777$, d.f. = 4, p = 0.10).

In the fully submerged vegetation case, changes in vegetation cover did not significantly influence fragment retention ($\chi^2 = 7.69$, d.f. = 6, p = 0.26; Figure 4.7B), with no significant differences in trapping between species ($\chi^2 = 4.34$, d.f. = 2, p = 0.11). However, both vegetation cover, propagule species and their interaction were significant in the mixed vegetation case, where part of the vegetation was emergent, and part of the vegetation was submerged ($\chi^2 = 22.619$, d.f. = 8, p = 0.003; Figure 4.7B and C). Highest trapping occurred at intermediate macrophyte cover in the stream (45 - 70%). At higher vegetation cover (86%), vegetation patches started to reconfigure as they were compressed to the river bed, thereby transforming their floating canopy into a submerged canopy, leading to changes in the ratio of floating to submerged vegetation cover (locations M1 to M4 in Figure 4.7B and C). Significant differences in trapping between species were found with 45% and 70% vegetation cover in the mixed vegetation case, while no significant differences were found with no vegetation (0% cover), sparse vegetation (25% cover) and full reconfiguration of the vegetation (86% cover), 92

where very few propagules were retained for all three species. In the 45% cover release, fragment retention for *E. nuttallii* (36 ± 4%) and *G. densa* (22 ± 3.6%) was significantly higher than for *B. erecta* (2 ± 2%) (Tukey's contrasts, z = 3.316, p = 0.0041 and z = 2.626, p = 0.03). In the 70% cover release, *G. densa* fragment retention (66 ± 7.3%) was significantly higher than both *E. nuttallii* (32% ± 8%) and *B. erecta* (38% ± 6.3%) (z = 3.330, p = 0.002 and z = 2.764, p = 0.01), while no significant differences were found between the latter two species. Comparison between the field and flume results showed a similar relationship between propagule trapping and vegetation cover, with highest trapping at intermediate cover (40%) and declining at higher cover (> 60%) (Figure 4.7D). As observed in the field, the decline of propagule trapping at highest vegetation cover in the flume was due to canopies being pushed over by the flow towards the river bed (Figure 4.6B; Figure 4.7E).



Figure 4.6: (A) The number of propagules trapped (%) averaged over the three aquatic plant species, for different amounts of free-flow space over the canopy (i.e., the difference between the canopy height and the height of the water surface; cm). *Black circles* are field releases and show the minimum amount of free-flowing space measured over all vegetation patches in the section, for each of the submerged and mixed vegetation sites where field releases were carried out (same locations as in Figure 4.7). *Grey diamonds* are flume releases and show the minimum amount of free-flowing space over the canopy during the flume releases. *Red diamonds* are outliers in the flume release of neutrally buoyant fragments, where the patch configuration created a fully constrained situation that was not found in the field. Outliers were not included in the averaged measurements. For both field and flume releases, the number of fragments trapped within the canopy is inversely correlated with the distance between the patch canopy and the water surface ($R^2 = 0.50$, p = 0.014; $R^2 = 0.67$, p = 0.01). (B) Changes in free-flow space over the canopy with increasing vegetation cover in the flume releases, for low (0.1 m s⁻¹) and high (0.3 m s⁻¹) flow velocity treatments.



Figure 4.7: (Continued on the following page.)

Figure 4.7: (A) Schematic planform representation of two example sections of a submerged vegetation site (*left*) and a mixed vegetation site (*right*), which were selected as locations for the field releases. These two types of locations show contrasting vegetation types: in the submerged vegetation site, the whole canopy is submerged and does not float on the water surface; in the mixed vegetation site, a certain portion of the canopy is composed of floating leaves reaching the water surface. For each location selected for the field releases, vegetation cover (%) was calculated as the cover over the whole section. (B) Relationship between fully submerged and mixed (floating and submerged) C. platycarpa vegetation cover (%) in the section and propagules trapped (%) in the field releases. Each point denotes a different site along the channels where field releases were conducted; labels M1 to M4 indicate mixed vegetation sites. (C) Relationship between the ratios of floating/submerged C. platycarpa cover in the section for the mixed vegetation sites (M1 to M4), and number of fragments trapped in each site in the field releases. (D) Relationship between vegetation cover (%) and propagules trapped (%) in the flume releases. Labels (N, W, W--N, W---N) indicate flume configurations. (E) Relationship between the ratios of floating/submerged vegetation cover and number of fragments trapped in each flume configuration.

Discussion

Facilitation has been increasingly recognized as an important driver of biodiversity (McIntire and Fajardo 2014). Despite the patchy distribution of many facilitator species at the landscape scale, it is largely unknown how facilitation is affected by self-organized spatial patchiness and its underlying feedback mechanisms in such landscape setting. Using aquatic macrophytes as a model system, we showed that the feedback between vegetation and water flow diversion, leading to selforganization, is crucial for retention of propagules of other species. By diverting the incoming flow towards unvegetated areas, macrophytes locally create low-flow areas of reduced velocity where their canopy stands upright and can reach the water surface. This in turn can potentially benefit other plant species during the dispersal and colonization phase, as most propagules are retained in low-velocity areas where the plant canopies are upright. In contrast, when the flow divergence mechanism is prevented by having full vegetation cover, there is no propagule trapping. Since the flow cannot be diverted laterally, water preferentially flows on top of the canopies, flattening them down. As this causes propagules to also float over the submerged vegetation, there is no facilitation in that the plants are unable to overcome an important bottleneck in colonization. Our results highlight that self-organization and its underlying feedback processes are essential to enhance propagule retention, potentially leading to consequences for species colonization and diversity.

Is propagule retention a good proxy for facilitation during plant dispersal and colonization?

It is largely acknowledged that facilitation can improve survival or growth of organisms once they have reached a location under the protective influence of the facilitator (e.g. nurse plant syndrome; Niering et al. (1963); Callaway (1995)). For this reason, studies of facilitation generally focus on the number of seedlings that establish within a patch versus the bare interspaces between patches (Padilla and Pugnaire 2006). Far less attention is given to whether facilitation may enhance the arrival of organisms in such suitable sites. In our study, we reveal that existing vegetation enhances the arrival and retention of propagules of other species. Retention of propagules represents a suitable proxy for facilitation during plant dispersal and colonization, for a variety of reasons. Once trapped in submerged vegetation patches, the fragments are prevented from being lost at sea or in the river system and are retained in a favourable slow-flow site, indicating a facilitative effect (Callaway 1995). Plants located in the downstream part of a patch might reroot in the underlying mound of deposited sediment, when high flow velocities push the canopy towards the streambed (Minckley 1963), or could be released again during high flows, suggesting a stepwise manner of reaching and colonizing new sites (Engström et al. 2009). As colonization times for macrophyte shoots usually range between 1 to 10 days (Barrat-Segretain et al. 1998; Barrat-Segretain et al. 1999), establishment might be successful if timing between high flow events is long enough to allow re-rooting of fragments (Riis and Biggs 2003; Riis 2008). Hence, as primary colonization appears to be the main constraint for vegetation establishment, with less than 5% of retained shoots being able to colonize the stream (Riis (2008); Figure 4.1), propagule retention is a good proxy for facilitation, as it plays a large role in ensuring that enough individuals can successfully colonize.

Our findings may also provide a new perspective on biological dispersal. Dispersal is often treated as a stochastic, random process (Hubbell 2001; Lowe and McPeek 2014), where colonization is considered to be limited by propagule availability rather than by thresholds to establishment. Our results instead show that dispersal depends on both propagule traits and on the existing cover of foundation species, in a habitat that is modified by the foundation species itself. Hence, the conditionality of this process suggests that propagule retention in 96 suitable sites may require a 'Window of Opportunity' (Balke et al. 2011), which appears to be created by a combination of fragment traits, hydrodynamic stress and pre-existing vegetation cover determining the available habitat space for colonization (Figure 4.8). Hence, our findings suggest that the interaction between biological and physical factors can influence the windows of opportunity for establishment.

Bio-physical stress divergence and implications for abiotic dispersal vectors

Our study reveals that vegetation patchiness due to flow divergence feedbacks creates the optimal conditions for retention of dispersal units. As such, it reinforces the importance of foundation species in creating heterogeneity and habitats for many other species (Dayton 1972; Jones et al. 1994). As water is a very common dispersal vector for plants (seeds and other propagules; Nilsson et al. (2010)) and animals (e.g. passive drift of motile invertebrate fauna or sessile organisms during mobile larval stage; Malmqvist (2002)) in both marine and freshwater environments, the effects of self-organized patterning on dispersal and retention might affect a large number of species at different trophic levels within a community.

Beyond aquatic ecosystems, similar processes may be generalized to a wide range self-organized environments where species are patchily distributed. In terrestrial environments, such as grasslands, prairies or arid ecosystems, patchy vegetation creates a mosaic of suitable and unsuitable sites for establishment (Aerts et al. 2006; Pueyo et al. 2008). Although the stress divergence feedback may involve other dispersal vectors (e.g. wind), facilitative interactions occurring in this stage are in a similar way crucial for colonization. Therefore, we highlight the need to further include bio-physical interactions and the spatial component of facilitation in future studies.

Towards an understanding of the link between self-organization and facilitation

Pattern formation is a widespread phenomenon in ecological communities (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008), with important implications for ecosystem structure and functioning (Temmerman et al. 2007; Weerman et al. 2010). Our findings suggest that self-organized spatial patterns also have emergent properties

for interspecific facilitation at the landscape-scale. Under self-organization, macrophytes themselves generate hydrodynamic heterogeneity, thereby creating both low-flow and high-flow velocity areas through flow redistribution around the patches (Chapter 2 & 3). Consequently, the process of flow regulation by macrophytes can potentially facilitate their colonization: in both our flume and field experiments, we found that propagules are retained in the low-flow areas where plant canopies are upright. Therefore, the self-organizing mechanisms underlying spatial patterns are crucial for facilitation. While our study reveals that self-organization is essential for facilitation during dispersal and primary colonization, facilitation also occurs in later life stages where it improves growth or reproductive success. Self-organized patterns create a balance between competition and facilitation in space due to scale-dependent feedbacks (van de Koppel et al. 2006; Donadi et al. 2013; van de Koppel et al. 2015). Yet, as facilitation is often studied at the local, within-patch scale, future studies should explore how local facilitation effects in other life stages translate to facilitation at the between-patch, landscape scale. The link between self-organization and facilitation is therefore an important topic for future research.

Conclusions

Overall, our study extends on the body of literature on both self-organized pattern formation as well as facilitation in natural communities, by linking these processes at the landscape scale. Whereas previous studies have focused on the positive effects of ecosystem engineers on other species through local amelioration of physical conditions, we show that the stress divergence mechanisms underlying spatial pattern formation cause facilitation patterns. That is, when facilitation is mediated by a pattern-forming species, the self-organizing feedbacks underlying these patterns are also crucial to maintain the facilitative effects. If the spatial pattern is absent, the facilitation effect also gets lost. Hence, bio-physical feedback processes underlying spatial pattern formation must be considered when using them as restoration tools and for optimal management of biodiversity.



Figure 4.8: Conceptual framework showing the main factors affecting canopy emergence of the flexible submerged macrophyte *Callitriche platycarpa*, and the resulting outcome for trapping chance of aquatic plant vegetative propagules. Conditions leading to floating or bending of the canopy include both direct and indirect effects on flow velocity (e.g. increase in channel flow velocity due to higher discharge vs. changes in flow patterns due to biophysical interactions). In the planform representations of the stream, green shapes represent aquatic macrophyte patches, blue arrows are flow patterns between the canopy, and white arrows are flow patterns on top of the canopy (arrow length and width proportional to flow velocity). Bottom graphs are longitudinal sections through a *Callitriche* patch and show changes in bending behaviour of the canopy, and the consequences for propagule trapping. The buoyancy characteristics of the dispersal units also influence the final outcome in terms of trapping chance, with stronger effects for buoyant propagules.

Species		Elodea nuttallii	Groenland	dia densa	Berula erecta	
Propagule size		One	Small	Large	Small	Large
Patch	Water velocity	er velocity % of propagules			ained	
configuration	$(m s^{-1})$					
W patch only – 66% of	0.1	37.50	23.33	26.66	21.67	23.33
flume width	0.3	7.14	0	0	0	0
N patch only –	0.1	21.25	11.67	10.00	3.33	6.67
33% of flume width	0.3	6.66	0	0	0	0
W and N	0.1	61.25	6.67	5.0	3.33	3.30
patches – short distance	0.3	20.00	0	0	0	0
W and N	0.1	59.33	21.67	35.00	11.67	20.00
patches – large distance	0.3	7.50	0	0	0	0

Table 4.3: Percentage of propagules trapped in the flume experiments for each aquatic plant species and for different propagule sizes, in the four patch configurations and two velocity treatments (0.1 and 0.3 m s⁻¹).

Table 4.4: Analysis of deviance table of the generalized linear model for the effects of vegetation type (submerged and mixed), vegetation cover and propagule species on propagule trapping in the field experiments.

	df	Deviance	Residual	Residual	p (> Chi)
			df	Dev.	p (r om)
Vegetation type	1	148.332	298	315.05	< 0.001
Vegetation cover	4	143.053	294	171.99	< 0.001
Species	2	13.543	292	158.45	0.001
Vegetation type \times Vegetation	4	דדד ד	288	150.67	0.10
cover	7	1.111	200	190.07	0.10
Vegetation type \times Species	2	7.406	286	143.27	0.02
Vegetation cover × Species	8	22.664	278	120.60	0.003
Vegetation type \times Vegetation	Q	2 230	2 70	118 37	0.97
cover × Species	0	2.290	270	110.77	0.97

Chapter 5

Plants face the flow in V-formation: a study of plant patch alignment in streams

L. Cornacchia, A. Folkard, G. Davies, R.C. Grabowski, J. van de Koppel, D. van der Wal, G. Wharton, S. Puijalon, T.J. Bouma
Abstract

Interactions between biological and physical processes, so-called bio-physical feedbacks, are important for landscape evolution. While these feedbacks have been quantified for isolated patches of vegetation in both freshwater and marine ecosystems, we still lack knowledge of how the location of one patch affects the occurrence of others. To investigate the spatial distribution of vegetation patches, we measured the most common distances observed between patches of the aquatic macrophyte Callitriche platycarpa in natural streams using aerial images. To understand the hydrodynamic consequences of different spatial configurations, we arranged two C. platycarpa patches into 10 different combinations of longitudinal and transversal separation distances in a field manipulation experiment. We then measured flow velocity patterns around the patch pair, as well as drag force patterns around an existing patch. Our results suggest that vegetation patches in streams organize themselves in V shapes to minimize drag forces, creating an optimal configuration that reduces hydrodynamic stress and may therefore encourage patch growth. We observed that the leading edge of the downstream patch is most frequently at about 1/3 of the length of the upstream patch (in the longitudinal distance, L). In the transversal distance (T), the downstream patch is most frequently at 80% of the width of the upstream patch, hence growing partially sheltered by its overhanging canopy. Drag forces acting on plants were positively correlated with the flow velocities created by a vegetation patch in its surroundings. Locations around a single patch with the lowest drag forces corresponded to the most common separation distances observed in natural pairs of patches, and temporal growth dynamics indicated a preferential angle of new patch occurrence at 0 to 60° from existing patches, where $0^{\circ}/180^{\circ}$ is the acrossstream direction and 90° is downstream. Our results highlight that when arranged in V-configurations, neighboring patches tend to grow in a slightly angled line that resembles V-formation in migratory birds. This knowledge can increase our understanding of how bio-physical interactions shape the positioning of organisms in a variety of landscapes.

Introduction

Biogeomorphic landscapes, such as rivers, mangroves and salt marshes, are characterized by strong interactions between biological and physical processes. These reciprocal interactions, also referred to as bio-physical feedbacks, are fundamental for landscape formation and evolution (Corenblit et al. 2007; Murray et al. 2008). Such environments are characterized by the presence of ecosystem engineers (Jones et al. 1994), organisms that are able to modify their habitat through their action or their own physical structure. To understand these biogeomorphic systems, many studies have focused on interactions between vegetation, hydrodynamics and sedimentation processes (Leonard and Luther 1995; Madsen et al. 2001; Schulz et al. 2003; Bouma et al. 2007). Although these landscapes are often characterised by patchy vegetation, at least during the establishment phase, we still have a limited understanding of how such patchiness may affect the processes and mechanisms controlling vegetation establishment and the hydrodynamics of these systems, despite many plants being the keystone species in these systems.

Across different ecosystems, flow-vegetation interactions have been quantified in homogenous fields of vegetation (Kouwen and Unny 1973; Nepf 1999; Nepf and Vivoni 2000; Järvelä 2005; Chen et al. 2013) as well as in isolated patches of vegetation (Sand-Jensen and Vindbæk Madsen 1992; Bouma et al. 2009b; Chen et al. 2012; Zong and Nepf 2012). However, patches in a landscape rarely grow in isolation but rather in mosaics, which may consist of more than one species (Cotton et al. 2006; Wharton et al. 2006; Temmerman et al. 2007; Van der Wal et al. 2008; Adhitya et al. 2014). In addition, feedback processes between vegetation patches and flow are location and scale-dependent (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008; van Wesenbeeck et al. 2008; Bouma et al. 2009b; Schoelynck et al. 2012), with reduced stress within the vegetation and increased stress outside the vegetation, so that different patches potentially interact at larger scales. As patterns of current velocity affect spatial patchiness (Fonseca and Bell 1998), and turbulence levels increase in the wake downstream of a submerged vegetation canopy, the size of the gap between vegetation patches is also relevant for both physical and ecological processes (Folkard 2005; Folkard 2011). Recent attention has been focused on the interaction between established neighboring patches in

terms of flow patterns (Folkard 2005; Vandenbruwaene et al. 2011; Adhitya et al. 2014) and sediment deposition (Meire et al. 2014), and their implications for landscape evolution (Kondziolka and Nepf 2014; De Lima et al. 2015). However, knowledge is still lacking on how the location of one patch may affect the occurrence of another patch, potentially leading to optimal spatial configurations due to hydrodynamic stress reduction.

Several studies have revealed the importance of facilitation, i.e. positive interactions between species, for establishment by mediation of physical stress (Bruno et al. 2003; Callaway 2007). Thus, positive feedbacks for one patch may extend to a certain distance after it (Bruno and Kennedy 2000), leading to a facilitative effect on the establishment or growth of other species. However, studies of facilitation mostly focus on interspecific interactions – that is, between individuals of different species. Consequently, we know relatively little about intraspecific facilitation mediated by existing vegetation patches and its effects on distribution patterns in the landscape. Intraspecific facilitation may be expected to be a key process in flow-dominated systems, as currents and drag forces may impose a stress that limits growth and seedling establishment (Vogel 1994; Schutten et al. 2005; Puijalon et al. 2008; Balke et al. 2011; Silinski et al. 2015). It is known that vegetation patches may increase flow velocity in some adjacent areas, while reducing it directly downstream of the patch (Bouma et al. 2007; Chen et al. 2012; Schoelynck et al. 2012; Meire et al. 2014). As a consequence, optimal spatial configurations of vegetation patches might be expected to emerge due to patterns of hydrodynamic stress reduction, specifically in terms of drag force reduction. To address this issue, we studied plant-flow interactions in streams, as they offer an ideal model system given their unidirectional flows.

Plant-flow interactions have been studied intensively in vegetated streams. That is, many studies have been carried out on individual patches of submerged aquatic macrophytes (for example, Sand-Jensen and Mebus 1996; Sand-Jensen 1998; Sukhodolov and Sukhodolova 2009). Macrophyte patches, however, do not typically grow in isolation: on the scale of a stream reach, the stands grow in a pseudo-braided distribution due to their interaction with water flow (Dawson 1989; Sand-Jensen and Vindbœk Madsen 1992; Cotton et al. 2006). As a result, far less is known about whether existing vegetation patchiness might affect further

patch occurrence and stream landscape development. Interactions between vegetation patches are likely to be relevant for plant establishment in lotic environments, where primary colonization is challenging due to forces that act to dislodge seedlings and fragments (Riis 2008; Balke et al. 2014). Despite its relevance, it is unknown how the location of established macrophyte patches influences where new patches can occur, thus creating optimal configurations with reduced hydrodynamic stress.

In this study, we investigated the spatial distribution of vegetation patches and the implications of this for longer term stream landscape development. To study whether patches occur at locations where hydrodynamic stress is reduced due to the presence of other patches, we analyzed the patch separation distances observed in naturally-vegetated streams using aerial images. We measured the effects of varying patch separation distance on flow velocity, turbulence and drag on plants, through a field manipulation. We considered drag reduction as a proxy for the benefits associated with occurring at a certain location around a vegetation patch. To test whether the locations with the lowest drag forces corresponded to the most frequent patch distributions, we related patterns of drag reduction to the observed probability of patch occurrence at different distances around a single patch. Finally, we tested whether such preferential patch distributions were supported by long-term field observations of temporal patch dynamics in a lowland chalk stream.



Figure 5.1: (Continued on the following page.)

Figure 5.1: Frequency distribution of (A) observed relative longitudinal interpatch distance (distance between upstream edges divided by upstream patch length) and (B) relative transversal interpatch distance (transversal gap between lateral edges divided by upstream patch width) of neighbouring patches of *Callitriche platycarpa*. The aerial pictures show macrophyte patch pairs (C, D) growing in a staggered distribution, with overlapping canopies. The canopy of the upstream patch is outlined in black. Grey areas indicate the extent of the rooted area. Arrows indicate main river flow direction. E shows the force transducer employed in the field for drag measurements on macrophytes. F and G illustrate the experimental setup in the field with the transplanted vegetation patches and ADV for flow velocity measurements.

Materials and methods

Measuring patch inter-distance by aerial pictures of natural streams

To investigate the existence of preferential distributions of plant patches, we collected aerial images of a naturally-vegetated drainage channel located along the Rhône River (France), near Serrières-de-Briord (45.815311 ° N, 5.427477 ° E). The channel is uniform in terms of width and water depth, with relatively straight banks. The average channel width is 8.0 m and the average depth is 0.8 m, rarely exceeding 1.3 m. Aerial images of the streambed were taken with a digital camera mounted on a pole at about 2 m height. We identified pairs of neighboring patches for the dominant aquatic macrophyte species *Callitriche platycarpa*. The pairs could clearly be distinguished as separate patches, through the presence of an unvegetated area between their rooting parts. In selecting neighboring patches, we assumed that the influence of an upstream patch would be maximum within 1.5 m distance from it, and would only decay beyond it. We measured the absolute longitudinal inter-patch distance (distance between their upstream edges in the streamwise direction, L_d in m) and transversal inter-patch distance (distance between their lateral edges in the spanwise direction, T_d in m) between the pairs (Figure 5.1). To account for differences in absolute distances due to the variability in patch sizes, we converted them into relative distances. To obtain relative longitudinal distances (L), we divided the absolute distance L_d by the length of the upstream patch L_u. To obtain relative transversal distances (T), we divided the absolute distance T_d by the width of the upstream patch T_u (Figure 5.1). The frequency distributions of relative longitudinal and transversal distances were first converted into probability distributions. Then, the probability distributions in the two directions were multiplied by each other to obtain the probability of naturallyobserved occurrence of vegetation patches for each combination of L and T distances. This point grid was imported into GIS software and interpolated to obtain a two-dimensional probability map of naturally-observed patch occurrence (%) at different distances from an existing patch, using kriging interpolation.

Quantifying the effects of the distance between patches on flow velocity and drag by a field manipulation experiment

Flow velocity measurements

To assess the effects of different patch configurations on flow reduction and acceleration, we measured the changes in flow velocity with varying patch separation distance through a field manipulation. Plants were detached from existing patches, transplanted on perforated metal plates and fixed through cable ties at the roots, to recreate two *C. platycarpa* patches (1.2 m in length, 0.6 m in width) that could be moved and arranged at different distances in the river bed. The two patches were arranged into 10 different configurations, representing a combination of longitudinal and transversal distances (Figure 5.2). The patch located upstream ("patch U") was kept fixed, while the other one ("patch D") was moved downstream and/or laterally to create the configurations. The patch characteristics (width, length and density) were maintained constant between the fixed and mobile patches.

Vertical flow velocity profiles were measured with a 3D acoustic Doppler velocimeter (ADV, Nortek) over 2 min at 10 Hz. Hydrodynamic profiles were measured at five vertical locations at 5, 10, 20, 40 and 90% of the water surface elevation above the river bed. Around the pair of vegetation patches, vertical profiles were located at 0.2 m and 0.1 m distance from the upstream edges, and 0.2 m on both sides of each patch (at 0.35 m along their length), i.e. in the gap between the patches. For each point measurement in the profile, the averages of velocity components u, v and w were calculated (corresponding to velocities in the x, y and z directions; m s⁻¹). Depth-averaged flow velocities u (in the streamwise direction) are expressed relative to incoming flow velocity, which was a fixed measurement point located 0.5 m upstream of patch U.



Figure 5.2: (Continued on the following page.)

Figure 5.2: Overview of the ten patch configurations used in the field experiments, with indication of inter-patch distance in the longitudinal and transversal directions. L and T are relative distances; T_d and L_d are absolute distances (in m). Patch "U" was kept fixed, while patch "D" was moved downstream and/or laterally. Arrows indicate flow direction, and arrow size and color indicate velocity magnitude relative to a measurement point located 0.5 m upstream of patch U. Grey areas indicate the extent of the rooted area. Orange dots are locations of drag measurements.

Turbulent kinetic energy

To determine the effects of different patch configurations on turbulence, we measured the changes in turbulent kinetic energy (TKE, m² s⁻²) with different patch separation distances. TKE is a hydrodynamic parameter that can negatively affect plants through direct effects on their growth (Jaffe and Forbes 1993). Also, by governing processes of sediment trapping and resuspension (Hendriks et al. 2008), it can potentially affect plant establishment by reducing sediment stability. TKE was therefore calculated for the profile located at 0.1 m from the upstream edge of patch D, to investigate its potential implications for establishment. We first calculated $u'(t) = u(t) - \overline{u}$ where u(t) is the time series of flow measurements and \overline{u} is the time-averaged velocity (m s⁻¹) in the streamwise direction at each vertical position. The corresponding spanwise and vertical turbulent velocity components v' and w' were calculated in the same way. For each point measurement in the profile, turbulent kinetic energy (per unit mass) was then calculated as $TKE = \frac{1}{2} (\overline{u'^2} + \overline{v'^2} + \overline{w'^2})$.

Drag force measurements

To investigate the benefits of different patch configurations in terms of drag reduction, we measured the effects of varying patch separation distance on drag forces. Drag forces were measured using a force transducer developed by the former WL Delft Hydraulics (now Deltares, Delft, The Netherlands). The transducer consisted of a solid platform, carried by two steel cantilever beams, with four temperature-corrected strain gauges mounted in pairs on opposite sides of each of the two steel cantilevers (for details see Bouma et al. (2005)). The voltage output for the force transducer was linearly correlated with forces up to 10 N ($r^2 = 0.99$, p < 0.001). During the measurements, a *C. platycarpa* plant was mounted on top of the transducer and placed into the river bed at the upstream edge of

patch D. For the measurements, we selected isolated plants of 55 cm in height on average and with 4 to 9 ramifications. Plants were attached to the transducer by their stem, and positioned in a natural growth position to closely represent the natural conditions. Voltage readings were collected on a data logger at a frequency of 100 Hz and expressed as the mean value for 1 min. As bending and leaning of the plant on the vegetation patch interferes with measuring the actual drag on the individual, drag measurements were also performed by removing patch D and repeating the measurement on the single plant. For comparison between individuals, drag was expressed as a function of total plant surface area.

Effects of patch interactions on longer term landscape development: evidence from temporal field surveys

To test whether occurrence at certain distances and directions from initial vegetation patches was more common than others, we analyzed monthly field surveys of vegetation development that had been conducted on a chalk stream reach within the Frome-Piddle catchment (Dorset, UK) over two years (July 2008 to July 2009, and bimonthly thereafter until July 2010). The study reach was a straight section of 30 m long by 7-9 m wide. The dominant in-channel aquatic macrophyte was water crowfoot (*Ranunculus penicillatus* subsp. *pseudofluitans*) which has highly similar flexibility and structural traits to *Callitriche platycarpa*: very flexible stems, with an overhanging canopy rooted only at the upstream edge. Although these data refer to a different species than the one used in the manipulative experiments, we believe their patch establishment dynamics to be comparable: the main factors affecting initial establishment are closely related to mechanical stresses (e.g. drag, flow velocity) imposing a constraint on the plants and likely affecting plant morphological types in a similar way, rather than being referred to species-specific properties of growth rates.

The data set from the Frome-Piddle catchment afforded a unique opportunity to assess the occurrence of new vegetation and changes in vegetation cover and distribution over time. During each survey, macrophyte distribution was mapped along transects that were located at 1-m distance intervals along the 30-m long study reach. Along each transect, measurement points were located at 0.5 m intervals to record macrophyte presence and species. Reach survey data were

analyzed using GIS software. The total station coordinates of the transect markers were used to georeference a digitized version of the reach within a GIS. The output resulted in an array of points that were spatially arranged along transect lines. Vegetation cover observed at points in the reach data set were interpolated using an Inverse Distance Weighted (IDW) interpolation method. If the predicted surface outputs from IDW differed from the substrate cover observed at any extra observation point not used in the IDW, the substrate cover observed at that point prevailed above the IDW interpolation. Separate vegetation patches were derived using the minimum bounding geometry enclosing each of the polygon outputs from IDW.

We tested the hypothesis that directions of growth of new patches compared to existing patches during the survey period show preferential directions for plant growth, instead of being uniformly distributed in all directions. Therefore, three different survey periods were selected over the two years (December 2008 – April 2009, September 2009 – January 2010, January 2010 – July 2010). These periods were chosen because there was a net increase in *Ranunculus* cover within each of them, so that the phase of new macrophyte patch colonization could be captured. The distance and direction (angle) between each new vegetation patch and the closest existing patch at the beginning of the survey period were calculated using the 'Near' tool in ArcMap 10.4.

Statistical analyses

A chi-squared test was used to test for significant differences in the frequency of observed longitudinal and transversal distances between vegetation patches. Regression analysis was used to test the effects of varying longitudinal and transversal distances on flow velocities in four different positions (between the patches, at the upstream edge of patch D, next to patch U, next to patch D), and on turbulent kinetic energy at the upstream edge of patch D. We tested whether relative flow velocities would increase linearly with increasing inter-patch distances, or follow a quadratic relationship which might be expected if relative flow velocities first increase until a maximum at intermediate distances, and then decrease to 1 as they become equal to incoming flow velocity. In that case, patches become far enough apart so that they do not interact anymore. Hence, we fitted both linear and quadratic models using single (L or T distances) and multiple (L and T distances) predictor variables. We then used Akaike's information criterion to compare the adequacy of the candidate models, and selected the model with the lowest AIC score (Akaike 1998). Regression analysis was used to test for the relationship between flow velocities and drag forces on *C. platycarpa* in the field flume experiment. Ordinary Least Square (OLS) regression was used for spatial regression between the experimental drag measured around a vegetation patch, and the probability of naturally-observed patch occurrence. The latter was first log-transformed (natural log of original value + 0.5) due to its skewed distribution. A chi-squared test was used to test for significant differences in angle of growth compare drag forces measured on single plants to drag on plants located at the upstream edge of a vegetation patch.

Results

Observed distances between pairs of macrophyte patches in natural streams

We tested for the presence of preferential distributions of plant patches, and results suggested that some distances between neighboring patches occurred most frequently (Figure 5.1). We observed that the downstream patch was most frequently located between 1/3 to halfway down the length of the upstream patch (i.e., L = 0.3 - 0.5) ($\chi_8^2 = 20.54$, p = 0.008). This longitudinal separation distance was relatively constant, regardless of the size and shape of the patches we analyzed (width/length ratios ranged from 0.25 to 0.83). In the transversal direction, the downstream patch (i.e. T = 0.8), hence partially overlapping with, and sheltered by, the overhanging canopy of the patch ahead ($\chi_6^2 = 14.90$, p = 0.021).

Table 5.1: Regression results of linear and quadratic models including single (T, L) or multiple (T and L) predictor variables. Final selected models (in bold) are based on Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) values.

		Linear model			Quadratic model		
		Predictor variables					
		T * L	Т	L	T * L	Т	L
Relative \overline{U}	R ²	0.82	0.79	0.00	0.87	0.81	0.06
between	p-value	0.01	0.0005	0.84	0.058	0.002	0.79
patches	AIC	-17.64	-19.96	-4.06	-16.99	-19.08	-2.67
Relative \overline{U}	R ²	0.40	0.24	0.05	0.71	0.33	0.28
upstream of patch "D"	p-value	0.33	0.15	0.49	0.26	0.24	0.31
	AIC	-6.22	-7.71	-5.59	-9.37	-7.05	-6.28
Relative U	\mathbb{R}^2	0.41	0.22	0.00	0.90	0.25	0.69
next to	p-value	0.329	0.16	0.99	0.033	0.36	0.016
patch "U"	AIC	-25.53	-26.77	-24.19	-40.09	-25.10	-33.95
	2						
Relative U	R ²	0.33	0.31	0.00	0.38	0.31	0.085
next to	p-value	0.45	0.09	0.95	0.76	0.26	0.73
patch "D"	AIC	-22.32	-26.05	-22.29	-19.15	-24.05	-21.18
TKE upstream of patch "D"	\mathbb{R}^2	0.31	0.00	0.27	0.76	0.07	0.62
	p-value	0.48	0.99	0.11	0.18	0.77	0.03
	AIC	-80.09	-80.31	-83.53	-86.83	-79.04	-87.99

Effects of the distance between patches on flow velocity and turbulence patterns

Measurements of the hydrodynamic effects of different patch configurations showed that flow velocity and turbulence patterns were strongly affected by the distance between patches. In between the patches, mean flow velocity was strongly reduced when the patches were partly overlapping, but it increased as they became further apart. That is, we found a significant linear relationship between flow velocities in between the patches and the relative transversal (T, spanwise) distance between the patches ($F_{1,8} = 31.45$, $r^2 = 0.79$, p < 0.001; Figure 5.3A – C; Table 5.1). When the patches were close together, with only a 5-cm gap or less between them ($T \le 1.08$), flow velocities between them were reduced and the pair tended to behave more like a single patch. However, flow velocity accelerated when the gap between the patches, and therefore T, increased.

We found that turbulence stress was minimized at intermediate distances along the length of an upstream patch, while it increased both when the patches were next to each other and when one was immediately downstream of the other. Turbulent kinetic energy upstream of the patch was significantly related to relative longitudinal distance L through a quadratic relationship ($F_{2,7} = 5.719$, $r^2 = 0.62$, p = 0.03), the highest TKE occurring when patches are located next to each other (for L = 0; Figure 5.3D – F). From L=0, TKE decreases with increasing relative longitudinal distance until a minimum at L = 0.66, after which it increases again for L > 0.66 as it enters the high TKE region in the wake of the upstream patch. This minimum TKE at L = 0.66 seems to be the point at which there is an optimal combination of sheltering from the oncoming flow by the upstream patch (which increases with L), and avoidance of the high TKE region in the wake of the upstream patch (which decreases with L). For the mean flow velocities upstream of patch D, results of single and multiple regression showed no significant relationship with T and L distances (Table 5.1).

We found areas of weakest flow deflection (i.e. reduced hydrodynamic stress) around the upstream patch at intermediate longitudinal distances, and in particular when the two patches were partly overlapping. However, flow deflection increased both when the patches were next to each other and when one was immediately downstream of the other. That is, a significant non-linear (quadratic) relationship was found between flow velocities next to patch U and both relative transversal (T) and relative longitudinal (L) distances ($F_{5,4} = 7.931$, $r^2 = 0.90$, p = 0.03; Figure 5.3G – I; Table 5.1). As L increases, flow velocity first decreases for intermediate distances (between 0.16 and 0.58), due to weaker flow redirection around the patch. Then, it increases again to become equal to incoming flow velocity, following a quadratic relationship. As T increases, and therefore the gap between the patches increases, the flow velocity increases until it becomes equal to incoming flow velocity for T \geq 1.5. However, flow velocities next to patch

D showed no significant relationship with relative transversal (T) and longitudinal (L) distances (Table 5.1).



Figure 5.3: Relative flow velocity measurements (m s⁻¹) in between the patches (A – C) and on the side of patch U (G – I) for the ten configurations, showing the effects of increasing relative longitudinal and transversal distances. (D – F) Relationship between relative longitudinal and transversal distances and turbulent kinetic energy (TKE, m² s⁻²) at the upstream edge of patch D.

Effects of patch separation distances on drag forces

We found that existing vegetation patches create sheltered areas where drag is minimized, and that new patches are more likely to occur in these locations. Measurements of drag forces in locations around a vegetation patch revealed a significant relationship between flow velocity and drag force per unit surface area on *C. platycarpa* individuals ($r^2 = 0.92$, p = 0.0001; Figure 5.4A). As our field drag force measurements were in the same order of magnitude as measurements performed on the same species in a laboratory flume (Puijalon et al. 2011), we conclude that the field set-up worked well. Plotting the drag in an interpolated spatial grid around a patch shows that positions with lowest drag forces correspond to the most frequent locations of neighboring patches based on our field observations (Figure 5.4B & D): the probability of observed patch occurrence in a certain position is inversely related to the observed drag force in that position (ordinary least squares spatial regression, $r^2 = 0.28$, p < 0.0001, Figure 5.4C). Drag forces ranged from 0.19 to 4.63 N m⁻², due to the flow modification by the vegetation patch, with lowest drag forces right along the lateral edge of the patch, at ≥ 0.55 m from the upstream edge. This distance along the length of the patch corresponded to the end of the rooted area and the start of the floating canopy.

Comparison of average drag force measurements on single plants, representing the conditions of initial establishment, compared to plants located at the upstream edge of a well-established patch (n = 10 configurations) showed that *C. platycarpa* individuals experience significantly higher drag when alone (Figure 5.5; paired t-test, t = -2.28, d.f. = 19, p = 0.03). This observation shows that drag forces on the upstream plants are mitigated by leaning onto other plants in a patch.



Figure 5.4: (A) Drag forces per unit surface area on single individuals of *C. platycarpa* around existing vegetation patches in the field flume (this study) and in a laboratory flume (Puijalon et al., 2011). Each point (black squares) relates to a position around the patch. (B) Map of drag forces acting on a single *Callitriche platycarpa* individual, at different distances from an existing vegetation patch (in green). Black dots indicate the locations of the drag measurements (same points as black squares in A). (C) Spatial regression between the experimental drag in a certain position around a vegetation patch, and the probability of occurrence of a patch in the same position. (D) Map of probability of occurrence (%) of a vegetation patch at different distances from an existing vegetation patch at different distances from an existing vegetation patch. Note that the combination of the observed frequency distributions of relative longitudinal and transversal distances in Figure 5.1. Black dots indicate the grid of distance observations. Note that the vegetation patch (green shape with dashed line border) provides an indication of the average size of an existing patch; the actual size observed in natural neighboring patches may vary.



Figure 5.5: Drag forces on single а plant plant vs. а located in a vegetation patch, averaged over the ten vegetation configurations (paired t-test, t = -2.2813, d.f. = 19, p = 0.03). Error bars indicate standard error.

Effects of patch interactions on longer term landscape development: evidence from temporal field surveys

Temporal field surveys showed that new vegetation patches were found at specific directions from existing vegetation patches. Most of new patches were observed at angles between 0 – 60° from existing patches ($\chi_5^2 = 24.34$, p < 0.001 for all survey periods together; Table 5.2). Within each of the three time steps we analysed, the most common direction of growth was at angles between 0 and 60° from existing patches, in the direction downstream towards the right bank; and the second most common direction was at angles between 120 and 180°, in the direction downstream towards the left bank ($\chi_5^2 = 9.20$, p = 0.1 for Dec. 08 – Apr. 09; $\chi_5^2 = 12.80$, p = 0.025 for Sept. 09 – Jan. 10; $\chi_5^2 = 10.88$, p = 0.053 for Jan. 10 – July 10). Overall, these observations support that new patches occur in a slightly angled line with respect to existing patches, in agreement with areas of reduced drag forces around a well-established patch and observed distances between natural patch pairs.



Figure 5.6: *Top:* Planform representation of the distribution of in-stream macrophyte patches of *Ranunculus penicillatus* subsp. *pseudofluitans*. In grey: existing vegetation patches at the start of the survey period; dotted lines: lateral expansion of initial vegetation patches through clonal growth; in green: new patches occurring at the end of the survey period. Black lines indicate distance and direction of growth of the newly occurring vegetation, with respect to the nearest existing patch. *Bottom:* distance and direction of growth (°) of new vegetation patches in each time period over the stream bed.

Angle to nearest vegetation patch (°)		Dec. 08 – Apr. 09	Sept. 09 – Jan. 10	Jan. 10 – July 10	Total
Downstream	0 - 60	5	5	6	16
	60 - 120	0	3	1	4
	120 - 180	3	2	4	9
Upstream	180 - 240	1	0	5	6
	240 - 300	1	0	0	1
	300 - 360	1	0	1	2
Total		11	10	17	38
χ^2		9.20	12.80	10.88	24.34
d.f.		5	5	5	5
p- value		0.1	0.025	0.053	< 0.001

Table 5.2: Direction of growth of newly occurring vegetation patches with respect to the nearest existing vegetation patch (°), based on field observations performed in three different time periods over the annual growth cycle. Observations are on the species *Ranunculus penicillatus* subsp. *pseudofluitans*.

Discussion

While most studies of bio-geomorphic feedbacks to date have focused on isolated or already established patches, our study shows that vegetation patches in streams organize themselves in V-shapes to minimize hydrodynamic and drag forces. Field observations showed that patches are more likely to grow between 1/3 to halfway down the length of an upstream patch, and slightly off to its side (overlapping with part of their width). Measurements in the field revealed that these locations correspond to areas where drag is minimized, due to hydrodynamic sheltering by well-established vegetation patches. Field manipulations supported this hypothesis, showing that mean flow velocity is reduced by partially overlapping with upstream patches in the across-stream direction, and turbulent stress is minimized when growing halfway down the length of an upstream patch in the main flow direction. Flow deflection around the upstream patch is weakest when a partial V-shape is formed, pointing to locations where other patches can occur on the other side of the V. Temporal growth dynamics supported the occurrence of new patches in V-formations over longer time scales, resembling the flight formation adopted by migratory birds (Portugal et al. 2014). Our results highlight that bio-physical interactions shape the way organisms position themselves in landscapes, in both air- and water flow and across different spatial scales.

Facilitative interactions within the landscape of a self-organized species

The positive and negative feedbacks underlying the formation of self-organized patterns have been identified for a wide range of ecosystems (Rietkerk et al. 2002; van de Koppel et al. 2005; Larsen et al. 2007). At the scale of a single patch, it is well known that a positive feedback of reduced flow stress within patches is linked to a negative feedback limiting lateral growth (Bouma et al. 2009b; Schoelynck et al. 2012). However, while positive feedbacks are generally observed at a small scale within a patch (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008), knowledge on the larger-scale facilitation by a self-organized species on itself is limited. Our study provides a first indication of colonization mechanisms operating at this larger, between-patch scale. We show how an existing vegetation patch modifies flow velocities and resulting drag forces in its surroundings, hence leading to positive or negative effects on the occurrence of other patches, operating at a distance. Facilitative interactions within the same self-organized species, and over larger scales, might therefore be an important but overlooked process determining the evolution of spatial patterns over time.

The spacing of the vegetation patches closely resembles the flight formation observed in many species of migratory birds to maximize the upward motion of air from the bird ahead and reduce drag due to air resistance (Lissaman and Shollenberger 1970; Weimerskirch et al. 2001; Portugal et al. 2014). Moreover, a similar flight pattern is also used by aircrafts flying in formation. The preferred angle for birds flying in a V flock is 45° from the bird ahead (Portugal et al. 2014), which is comparable to our temporal observations showing preferential patch occurrence at 0 to 60° from existing patches, with a peak around 30°. However, it is important to note that flight patterns of birds are due to behavioural differences, while vegetation patch configurations are related to colonization processes. A landscape resembling the patchy configuration observed in our study sites is also predicted by a model accounting for interactions between neighbouring patches of emergent vegetation (De Lima et al. 2015). While the position immediately in

the wake of another patch could seem equally or even more beneficial in terms of drag reduction, the V position might be a hydrodynamic optimum to maximize drag reduction while still ensuring exposure to light and delivery of nutrients by water flow. Similarly, in mussel beds, aggregation at high densities provides the advantage of protection from physical stress, but also increases competition for food (van de Koppel et al. 2005; De Paoli 2017). Therefore, the balance between reducing stress and maintaining resource availability might be an important factor influencing patch distributions in different self-organized systems.

The consistency between the neighbouring patch distances observed for *Callitriche platycarpa* and the temporal vegetation dynamics of *Ranunculus penicillatus* suggest that such V-shaped settlement might be environment-specific. Thus, it might be a general process for submerged aquatic vegetation in running waters, at least for species with similar morphologies and experiencing comparable drag forces (Bal et al. 2011b). Further studies are necessary to test if a clear dominant species may be needed to achieve this configuration, and how the presence of other species might affect the patterns and spacing between patches.

Initial patterns control future pattern formation: implications for ecosystem resilience

Our results on the role of patchiness on vegetation distribution suggest that initial vegetation patterns determine where future patches occur. This creates patterns at multiple spatial scales: a patch-patch scale during initial establishment, which over time leads to a pseudo-braided pattern at the landscape scale, with vegetated bands separated by unvegetated channels. These patterns likely develop on two different time scales. On a short temporal scale, survival and establishment of plant individuals depend on successful root development (in the order of days; Barrat-Segretain et al. (1998); Barrat-Segretain et al. (1999)) against dislodgment due to currents and drag (as in our field manipulation). After colonization, single shoots develop into patches on a longer temporal scale (in the order of months, based on our monitoring data and literature studies, e.g. Cotton et al. (2006); Wharton et al. (2006)). Therefore, the complex self-organized patterning of stream macrophytes likely results from processes interacting at different spatial and temporal scales.

Pattern formation at multiple scales, both spatial and temporal, has been found to increase resilience in self-organized ecosystems, for example in mussel beds (Liu et al. 2014). Thus, the presence of a few initial patches can facilitate the establishment of new patches, it might promote faster recovery and create a self-reinforcing state that increases the resilience of lotic ecosystems against disturbance, induced for instance by flood events. The sheltering effect presumably becomes stronger as the number of patches increases, eventually developing into near-full vegetation cover (cf. Van der Wal et al. (2008) for *Spartina* tussocks growing into a fully vegetated salt marsh). In regularly disturbed ecosystems, where the hydrologic regime and flow variability are among the primary factors controlling macrophyte establishment and development (Riis and Biggs 2003), this process may be crucially important for vegetation recovery.

Organisms aligning to physical flows: generalities across landscapes and spatial scales

Many organisms move in organized groups or assemble in formations, of which the V-shaped flock of migratory birds is one of the most striking examples (Portugal et al. 2014). For instance, fish swimming in schools gain protection from predators and reduce energetic costs of locomotion (Krause and Ruxton 2002; Marras et al. 2015). Lobsters move in formation by queueing into a single line to reduce drag per individual during migration (Bill and Herrnkind 1976). At even smaller scales, bacteria have been found to organize into flocks or stream-like aggregates when feeding on prey or close to starvation (Thutupalli et al. 2015). Yet, these examples were so far thought to be limited to organisms exhibiting forms of collective behaviour. Our study shows that not only moving organisms, but also sessile ones such as aquatic plants, can organize in V-formation to minimize drag forces. In different types of fluids, organisms are exposed to different flow velocities but mechanical stresses still pose important constraints, as drag can be 25 times higher for aquatic plants under current flow velocity than for terrestrial plants at a comparable air flow velocity (Denny and Gaylord 2002). Therefore, our study suggests the general role of bio-physical interactions in shaping how organisms align themselves to aero- and hydrodynamic flows in different landscapes and across multiple spatial scales.

Chapter 6

Turbulence-mediated facilitation of resource uptake in patchy stream macrophytes

L. Cornacchia, S. Licci, H.M. Nepf, A. Folkard, D. van der Wal, J. van de Koppel, S. Puijalon, T.J. Bouma

Submitted

Abstract

Many landscapes are characterized by a patchy, rather than homogeneous, distribution of vegetation. Often this patchiness is composed of single-species patches with contrasting traits, interacting with each other. To date, it is unknown whether patches of different species affect each other's uptake of resources by altering hydrodynamics conditions, and how this depends on their spatial patch configuration. Patches of two contrasting aquatic macrophyte species (i.e., dense canopy-forming *Callitriche* and sparse canopy-forming *Groenlandia*) were grown together in a racetrack flume and placed in different patch configurations. We measured ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates and hydrodynamic properties along the centerline and the lateral edge of both patches. When the species with a taller, denser canopy (*Callitriche*) was located upstream of the shorter, sparser species (*Groenlandia*), it generated turbulence in its wake that enhanced nutrient uptake for the sparser Groenlandia. At the same time, Callitriche benefitted from being located at a leading edge where it was exposed to higher mean velocity, as its canopy was too dense for turbulence to penetrate from upstream. Consistent with this, we found that ammonium uptake rates depended on turbulence level for the sparse Groenlandia and on mean flow velocity for the dense Callitriche, but Total Flow Kinetic Energy was the best descriptor of uptake rates for both species. By influencing turbulence, macrophyte species interact with each other through facilitation of resource uptake. Hence, heterogeneity due to multi-specific spatial patchiness has crucial implications for both species interactions and aquatic ecosystem functions and services of nutrient load reduction.

Introduction

In many ecosystems, vegetation shapes entire landscapes by interacting with physical processes (Dietrich and Perron 2006; Corenblit et al. 2011). Vegetation modifies habitats through its effects on hydrodynamics and sedimentation (Leonard and Luther 1995; Madsen et al. 2001; Schulz et al. 2003; Bouma et al. 2007), hence acting as an ecosystem engineer (Jones et al. 1994). In coastal and fluvial aquatic ecosystems, many studies first considered interactions between hydrodynamics and homogeneous vegetation (Kouwen and Unny 1973; Nepf 1999; Nepf and Vivoni 2000; Järvelä 2005; Chen et al. 2013), and later focused on isolated or pairs of patches (Sand-Jensen and Vindbœk Madsen 1992; Folkard 2005; Bouma et al. 2009b; Vandenbruwaene et al. 2011; Chen et al. 2012; Zong and Nepf 2012). Generally, vegetation patches locally reduce flow velocities, while increasing them in some adjacent areas (Bouma et al. 2007; Chen et al. 2012; Schoelynck et al. 2012; Meire et al. 2014).

aquatic ecosystems, the interaction between vegetation In and hydrodynamics regulates important ecological processes such as nutrient delivery and uptake by plants, as nutrients can be taken up from the water column through plant shoots (Madsen and Cedergreen 2002; Bal et al. 2013). These processes are crucial for community primary productivity (Thomas et al. 2000; Cornelisen and Thomas 2002; Cornelisen and Thomas 2004; Cornelisen and Thomas 2006; Morris et al. 2008). Previous studies on uptake rates in relation to hydrodynamic conditions mainly focused on seagrasses, using flume experiments with dissolved ¹⁵N-labelled ammonium or nitrate (the main nitrogen sources in natural conditions; Haynes and Goh (1978)). These works identified the important effects of water velocity and flow alteration by seagrass canopies on resource uptake (Thomas et al. 2000; Cornelisen and Thomas 2006), and the dependence of uptake rates on the rate of mass transfer to the leaf surface under unidirectional flow (Cornelisen and Thomas 2004). Further, Morris et al. (2008) identified spatial patterns in ammonium uptake within seagrass patches, with higher uptake observed at the leading edge of the patch where the TKE and velocity within the patch were highest. In a study of nutrient uptake by river macrophytes, Bal et al. (2013) found that ammonium uptake increased with flow velocity. Because the diffusive boundary layer decreases with increasing velocity, the uptake rate also

increases with increasing velocity (Thomas et al. 2000; Cornelisen and Thomas 2004; Morris et al. 2008; Bal et al. 2013).

However, most of the previous studies dealt with monospecific canopies or focused on a single species at a time, creating a monospecific community, while in reality natural landscapes are a diverse community made up of multiple species. Different patches of single species are heterogeneously distributed, and this patchiness is a common characteristic of aquatic habitats (Sand-Jensen and Vindbæk Madsen 1992). A few examples are patchy seagrass meadows (Fonseca et al. 1983), and streams characterized by a 'pseudo-braided' distribution of plant stands between areas of faster flow (Dawson and Robinson 1984; Cotton et al. 2006; Wharton et al. 2006). This additional level of complexity has just started to be integrated in studies of hydrodynamic-vegetation interactions. For instance, Weitzman et al. (2015) focused on hydrodynamic implications of multi-specific canopies, but considered canopy heterogeneity in the vertical dimension. Adhitya et al. (2014) focused on hydrodynamics and spatial configurations of seagrass patches with different densities, but did not test the consequences for resource uptake. Bal et al. (2013) focused on nutrient uptake rates within monospecific patches of two species next to each other, but they only tested a single spatial configuration and therefore did not investigate the effects of spatial patchiness. To date, it is still unknown how patches of different species interact with each other by altering hydrodynamics and uptake of resources, and how this depends on their landscape configuration.

Multispecies effects could be important for hydrodynamics and nutrient uptake because the density, flexibility and canopy structure of different species affect hydrodynamics differently (Peralta et al. 2008; Bouma et al. 2013). As we cannot easily predict the flow alteration by heterogeneous species distributions, our understanding of the implications for species interactions and nutrient load reduction in aquatic ecosystems is limited. Generally, the hydrodynamic controls on uptake rate are expected to be dependent on the macro-scale rate of delivery (mean flow velocity; e.g. Cornelisen and Thomas (2006)), or on the micro-scale processes that determine the concentration gradient at the leaf boundary layer (turbulence; e.g. Morris et al. (2008)). However, in a diverse community there might be cases where a single hydrodynamic parameter is not sufficient to describe uptake rates for multiple species with different traits and effects on hydrodynamic conditions. For instance, turbulence might not develop in very dense canopies. On the other hand, the mean flow speed can be relatively constant within sparse canopies, but turbulence might be locally variable. Therefore, understanding the interaction between multiple species in terms of nutrient uptake, mediated by their hydrodynamic effects, is essential to gain a more realistic understanding of species interactions and productivity in heterogeneous, multi-specific communities.

In this study, we use streams colonized by aquatic macrophytes as a model system. We investigate how patches of two different species with contrasting morphological traits interact with each other by influencing hydrodynamics, and thereby ammonium uptake. Moreover, we test how this depends on their spatial configuration (patchiness). Here, we define multi-specific patchiness as a community composed of patches of different species. Specifically, we study the interaction between two macrophyte species that co-occur under field conditions and have contrasting density and canopy structure. Callitriche platycarpa forms very dense patches that exhibit increasing canopy height with increasing patch length ('dense' species). Groenlandia densa has a more open canopy, and its canopy height is constant along the patch length ('sparse' species). In the field, the dense patches of *Callitriche* are distributed quite regularly at a distance of about 8 meters, and *Groenlandia* patches tend to aggregate around them (Chapter 3). Given the differences in shoot density and canopy architecture between the two species, we hypothesize that the effects of the dense *Callitriche* patches on hydrodynamics may facilitate the delivery and uptake of resources by the sparse Groenlandia patches. To test this hypothesis, patches of the two species were arranged in different configurations in a laboratory flume. To investigate the role of spatial configuration and reciprocal species effects on nutrient uptake, both the species upstream and the relative location of the species downstream were varied. We discuss the implications of multi-specific spatial patchiness on facilitation, aquatic ecosystem functioning and services of nutrient load reduction.



Figure 6.1: (A) Natural patches of Callitriche and (B) Groenlandia in the field. (C, D) Lateral view of the two patches, with the black outline indicating canopy height at increasing distance from the patch leading edge. (E, F) Mean vegetation biomass (g DW m⁻²) used in the transplanted patches of Callitriche and Groenlandia.

Materials and methods

Plant material

We tested the effect of macrophyte patch species and configuration on ammonium uptake rates using two submerged macrophytes species, *Callitriche platycarpa* and *Groenlandia densa*. Both species were collected in February 2015 from a wetland 130

on the Ain River (France). Plants were stored in plastic bags and transported to the laboratory in NIOZ Yerseke (The Netherlands) within 24 hours from collection. Until installation in the flume, the two macrophyte species were stored in a green house, in tanks with aerated tap water, and exposed to natural light. The macrophytes were allowed to recover for two days in the green house before starting the experiments. In order to be used for the experimental setup, individual plants were transplanted in stainless steel trays $(30 \times 29.5 \times 5 \text{ cm})$. The trays were filled with a bottom layer of river sand (4.5 cm) and a top layer (0.5 cm) of fine gravel (0.2 cm grain size). A false bottom in the flume allowed the travs to be inserted with the soil surface at the same level as the flume bed. Based on the naturally occurring densities of the two species in the field, we constructed patches of 97 g DW m⁻² for *Groenlandia* ('sparse' species) and 318 g DW m⁻² for *Callitriche* ('dense' species) (Figure 6.1). We used a different patch length for each species to resemble the typical lengths observed in the field, i.e. 2.7 m and 1.2 m on average for Groenlandia and Callitriche respectively (L. Cornacchia, personal observation). We used a total of 9 trays for *Groenlandia*, for a total patch coverage of $2.7 \times 0.3 \text{ m}^2$. For *Callitriche*, plants were rooted in two trays ($0.6 \times 0.3 \text{ m}^2$). When Callitriche was placed upstream, three trays (filled with the same soil as the plant trays) were placed between the two patches, to account for the presence of the typical overhanging canopy for this species. That is, when the flume was running, a total coverage of 1.20×0.3 m² was observed due to shoots bending; this region was considered as part of the *Callitriche* patch (see schematic diagram in Figure 6.2). A distance of one tray (0.3 m) between the two patches was used for the configurations in which *Groenlandia* was in the upstream position. The flume section next to each patch was left open (without plants, but filled with the same soil substrate used in the plant trays) in all configurations. The canopies of both species were fully submerged during the experiments.

Flume setup and experimental configurations

All experiments were performed within a unidirectional racetrack flume using a water depth of 0.35 m and with a cross-sectionally-averaged velocity of 0.24 m s⁻¹. For a more detailed description of the flume, see Bouma et al. (2005). To test for the effects of patch spatial configuration on ammonium uptake rates, the two patches were arranged one downstream of the other, either on the same side of the

flume ('aligned' configurations), or on opposite sides ('staggered' configurations) (Figure 6.2). These different spatial configurations are both commonly observed in natural streams, where patches grow downstream of other patches, or in a staggered arrangement (L. Cornacchia, personal observation). Moreover, patches of different species can be found co-occurring at very short distances from each other, at the scale of 0.5 m (Chapter 3; Figure 3.4). To test for interactions between the two species, in terms of reciprocal effects on ammonium uptake rates, we also switched the species located upstream for each of these configurations ('Sparse-Dense' or 'Dense-Sparse' configurations).

Measuring spatial patterns in ¹⁵N-NH₄⁺ uptake rates and canopy hydrodynamics

To determine spatial patterns of ammonium uptake rates by the macrophyte species, we measured uptake rates at selected locations within the patches (Figure 6.2). Nutrient uptake rates were determined inside the two patches at 10%, 50% and 90% of the patch length (0.27, 1.45 and 2.43 m from the leading edge in *Groenlandia*; 0.12, 0.6 and 1 m from the leading edge in *Callitriche*) and, for each location along the patch length, at 0.15 and 0.25 m of the patch width. For each incubation experiment, macrophyte individuals were randomly selected from the tanks where they were kept with freshwater and were transplanted into plastic pots (5 shoots per pot). Before transplantation in the flume, plant roots were removed to prevent ammonium uptake by that means from the labelled water that penetrated into the sand. Each plastic pot was then placed in one of the patch locations described above, and inserted in the trays so that their upper part was in line with the sediment level to avoid scouring effects. The pots were replaced after each incubation experiment and new plants were transplanted.



Figure 6.2: Schematic diagram of the four spatial configurations of aquatic macrophytes in the test section of the flume. Light green indicates patches of *Groenlandia* (sparse canopy), and dark green indicates patches of *Callitriche* (dense canopy). Diagonal lines indicate the boxes in which plants were rooted. Black circles are locations of plant specimens removed after the incubations experiments for assessment of ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates, and of Acoustic Doppler Velocimeter (ADV) profile measurements. Numbers indicate mean (± SE) water velocity (\bar{U} , m s⁻¹) and turbulent kinetic energy (TKE, m² s⁻²) within each species patch.

In the incubation experiments, ¹⁵N-NH₄⁺ was added to the water creating a 20 to 30 µM solution, with 30% of the N as ¹⁵N abundance, following Bal et al. (2013). At the start and end of the experiment, three replicate water samples were taken to measure NH4+ concentration in the water. The same labelled water was used to perform four experiments, before replacing it with freshwater and a new label for the next runs (based on Bal et al. (2013)). Given the large volume of the flume water, there was a negligible decrease in NH₄⁺ and ¹⁵N-NH₄⁺ concentrations over this time span (data not shown). Incubations were performed under artificial light conditions. The stable isotope was added near the paddles that drive the flow in the flume to ensure mixing. Each incubation experiment lasted for 6 hours, and two replicate runs were performed for each configuration. At the end of the 6 hours, macrophytes were collected from the test positions, rinsed with tap water to remove excess isotope from the plant surface, and folded into aluminum foil. In addition to the samples collected (n = 30 for each species), five specimens per species were randomly selected during the experiments from our species stock, to determine the background ¹⁵N signal. The plants were dried in the oven for 48 hours at 60° C, and individual biomass was weighed. Dried macrophytes were ground to a fine powder using a ball mill (MM 2000, Retsch, Haan, Germany). A subsample of about 3 mg of powder per plant was sent to the laboratory for mass spectrometry analysis of the isotope ratio. The samples were analysed for total N content and $^{15}\text{N-atomic percentage}$ (as ($^{15}\text{N/total N})$ \times 100) with an Elemental Analyser (Thermo Electron FlashEA 1112) and subsequent isotope ratio mass spectrometry (Thermo Delta V - IRMS).

To calculate the ${}^{15}NH_4^+$ uptake rate (*V* in µmol g⁻¹ (DM) h⁻¹) of each sample, we followed the equation in Bal et al. (2013):

$$V = \frac{N_{pl}}{\Delta t} \cdot \left(A_{\% f} - A_{\% backgr} \right)$$
(6.1)

where $A_{\%f}$ is the ¹⁵N abundance in the biomass of the sample after incubation (%) calculated as the measured ¹⁵N-atomic percentage; $A_{\%backgr}$ is the background ¹⁵N abundance in the biomass (%) calculated as the mean of the ¹⁵N-atomic percentage measured on five background specimens for each species; Δt (h) is the incubation

time (6 h) and $N_{\rm pl}$ is the N content of the dry biomass (µmol g $^{-1}$ (dry mass (DM)) of each sample.

Hydrodynamic measurements

To test the relationship between hydrodynamic parameters and nutrient uptake, vertical profiles of velocity were measured with a 3D acoustic Doppler velocimeter (ADV, Nortek) over 2 min at 10 Hz. Within each profile, velocity was measured at seven vertical locations at 2, 5, 10, 12, 15, 17 and 27 cm above the channel bed. The profiles were measured in the same streamwise and lateral locations as the plant samples collected for nutrient uptake estimation, i.e. at 10%, 50% and 90% of the length of each patch in the streamwise (x) direction, and at 0.15 and 0.25 m of the patch width in the spanwise (y) direction (Figure 6.2). The height of the vegetation canopy in each location was measured with a ruler in cm.

Depth-averaged velocity ($\langle \overline{U} \rangle$, m s⁻¹) at each profile position was calculated as a vertical average over the entire flow depth. To calculate Turbulent Kinetic Energy (TKE, m² s⁻²) within the canopy, we first calculated $u'(t) = u(t) - \overline{U}$, in which u(t) is the time series of flow measurements in the streamwise direction and \overline{U} is the time-averaged velocity at each vertical position. The corresponding spanwise and vertical turbulent velocity components v' and w' were calculated in the same way. For each point measurement within the canopy in the profile, turbulent kinetic energy (per unit mass) was then calculated as:

$$TKE = \frac{1}{2} \left(\overline{u'^2} + \overline{v'^2} + \overline{w'^2} \right)$$
(6.2)

Reynolds stress $(\tau_{xz},\ \text{Pa})$ at the top of the canopy at each location was calculated as:

$$\tau_{xz} = -\rho \overline{u'(t)w'(t)} \tag{6.3}$$

in which $\rho = 1000 \text{ kg m}^{-3}$ is the density of the flume water.

Volumetric flow rate of water through the patches $(Q_c,\,m^3\,s^{\text{-}1})$ was calculated as:

$$Q_c = \sum_{0}^{Z_c} Q_i$$
 and $Q_i = y(z_i - z_{i-1})\overline{u}_{z_i}$ (6.4)

in which Z_c is the canopy height, Q_i the volumetric flow rate of water through the layer $(z_i - z_{i-1})$, y is the patch width (0.3 m) and \overline{u}_{z_i} the double-averaged u component (i.e., averaged in time and spatially averaged in the two lateral positions) of the velocity at depth z_i .

Total Flow Kinetic Energy (m² s⁻²) within the canopy is a sum of mean-flow and turbulence contributions. This parameter is more representative of the instantaneous velocity, which is more relevant to the boundary layer dynamics, especially in cases with low velocity and higher TKE. Specifically, previous studies have suggested that strong instantaneous velocity and/or plant motion can periodically strip away the diffusive sub-layer, which, if frequent enough, will enhance flux to the plant surface (Koch 1994; Stevens and Hurd 1997; Huang et al. 2011). Total Flow Kinetic Energy was calculated as follows:

Total Flow Kinetic Energy =
$$TKE + \frac{1}{2}(U^2 + V^2 + W^2)$$
 (6.5)

in which *U*, *V* and *W* are the time-average velocities in the streamwise, spanwise and vertical directions. This corresponds to calculating the mean of the instantaneous total kinetic energy at each time step in the ADV measurements.

Measuring channel-scale patterns of ammonium uptake

To investigate how the relationship between hydrodynamic parameters and ammonium uptake develops at the scale of a whole channel, we tested the correlation between the total in-patch ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates and in-patch average hydrodynamic parameters (mean flow velocity, TKE and Total Flow Kinetic

Energy). This allowed us to test whether spatial patch configurations that generated higher mean flow velocity, Total Flow Kinetic Energy or TKE levels within the canopies promoted higher uptake at the channel scale. The total in-patch ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates for each configuration was calculated as the sum of the uptake rates estimated in all sampling points (n = 6 per species; Figure 6.2). This total uptake was used as an estimate of channel-scale uptake, but is not necessarily a measure of total ammonium uptake rates per biomass or aerial cover.

Statistical analyses

To test for statistical differences in ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates of each species under four flume spatial configurations, one-way ANOVA was used. Pearson's correlation coefficient was used to test for significant correlation between ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates (µmol g⁻¹ (DM) h⁻¹) and hydrodynamic parameters (depth-averaged velocity $\langle \bar{U} \rangle$ (m s⁻¹); Reynolds stress t_{xz} (Pa); turbulent kinetic energy TKE (m² s⁻²); Total Flow Kinetic Energy (m² s⁻²); and volumetric flow rate, Q_c (m³ s⁻¹), and between channel total ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates and average hydrodynamic parameters within both species patches (mean flow velocity, TKE and Total Flow Kinetic Energy). Alpha values of less than or equal to 0.05 were considered to be significant. All statistical analyses were performed in R 3.1.2 (R Core Team 2015).

Results

Relationship between canopy hydrodynamic parameters and nutrient uptake

We found that the two macrophyte species affected each other's ammonium uptake rates by altering mean flow velocity and turbulence. Ammonium uptake rates depended on either mean flow velocity (*Callitriche*) or turbulence (*Groenlandia*), but Total Flow Kinetic Energy was the single best descriptor of uptake rates for both species (Figure 6.3; Table 6.1). Specifically, ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates for the sparse *Groenlandia* were significantly correlated with TKE (r = 0.66, p < 0.001), but not with mean flow velocity (r = -0.17, p = 0.41) (Figure 6.3; Table 6.1). The opposite was true for the dense *Callitriche*: uptake rates were significantly correlated with mean flow velocity (r = 0.40 p = 0.05), but not with
TKE (r = 0.33, p = 0.1) (Figure 6.3; Table 6.1). However, Total Flow Kinetic Energy, which is more representative of the instantaneous velocity, described uptake for both species (r = 0.79, p < 0.0001 for *Groenlandia*; r = 0.45, p = 0.02 for *Callitriche*; r = 0.54, p < 0.0001 for both species together) (Figure 6.3A; Table 6.1). No significant relationship was found between ammonium uptake rates and either Reynolds stress or Q_c (Table 6.1).



Figure 6.3: Scatter plots of ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates (µmol g⁻¹ (DM) h⁻¹) against Total Flow Kinetic Energy (m² s⁻²), depth-averaged velocity $\langle \bar{U} \rangle$ (m s⁻¹) and turbulent kinetic energy TKE (m² s⁻²) for the sparse *Groenlandia* (circles) and the dense *Callitriche* (diamonds). 'Sparse-Dense' configurations are in red, 'Dense-Sparse' configurations are in blue. Black lines are linear regression lines for the *Groenlandia* and *Callitriche* data separately. Solid lines represent significant relationships (p \leq 0.05), dashed lines indicate non-significant relationships.

Table 6.1: Pearson's correlation of canopy height (cm) and hydrodynamic parameters (depth-averaged velocity $\langle \bar{U} \rangle$ [m s⁻¹]; Reynolds stress τ_{xz} [Pa]; turbulent kinetic energy TKE [m² s⁻²]; total flow kinetic energy [m² s⁻²] and canopy water flow Q_c [m³ s⁻¹]) with NH₄⁺ uptake rates (µmol g⁻¹ (DM) h⁻¹) of *Groenlandia, Callitriche* and both species considered together. Correlations in bold are significant at p ≤ 0.05.

	<i>Groenlandia</i> (n = 24)	Callitriche (n = 24)	All (n = 48)
Height	0.13	-0.19	-0.30
<Ū>	-0.17	0.40	0.39
τ _{xz}	0.02	-0.17	0.03
TKE	0.66	0.33	0.52
Total Flow Kinetic Energy	0.79	0.45	0.54
Q _c	-0.08	0.19	-0.09

Effects of patch spatial configurations on nutrient uptake

When located upstream, the dense *Callitriche* patch increased turbulence and thereby enhanced the uptake of resources by the sparse *Groenlandia* patch located downstream. The ammonium uptake rates were influenced by both macrophyte species and spatial patch configuration (order and alignment). Importantly, the Dense-Sparse (D-S) configurations led to higher uptake rates for both species. Testing for the effects of macrophyte species and patch spatial configuration on ammonium uptake revealed a significant two-way interaction between the two (two-way ANOVA, $F_{3,447} = 6.521$, p = 0.0002). Ammonium uptake rates were significantly higher for the sparse *Groenlandia* than for the dense *Callitriche* (one-way ANOVA, $F_{1,453} = 133.3$, p < 0.001). Average uptake rates for the sparse *Groenlandia* were 0.76 µmol g⁻¹ (DM) h⁻¹ ± 0.38, almost double than for the dense *Callitriche* (0.41 µmol g⁻¹ (DM) h⁻¹ ± 0.22).



Figure 6.4: Boxplots of the distribution of ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates (µmol g⁻¹ (DM) h⁻¹) within patches of the dense *Callitriche* (a) and the sparse *Groenlandia* (b) in each spatial configuration (S indicating sparse vegetation, D indicating dense vegetation, see Figure 6.2). Letters denote significant differences (Tukey's HSD, p < 0.05).

The upstream-downstream order and spatial patch alignment of the species significantly affected uptake rates for both the sparse Groenlandia (one-way ANOVA, $F_{3,222} = 37.41$, p < 0.001; Figure 6.4) and the dense *Callitriche* (one-way ANOVA, $F_{3,225} = 88.95$, p < 0.001; Figure 6.4). We generally found that when the denser species (Callitriche) was located upstream of the sparser one (Groenlandia), ammonium uptake rates for both species increased significantly, compared to patch configurations in the Sparse-Dense order (Figure 6.4). This significant increase in uptake rates was related to the hydrodynamic effects of different configurations, and particularly the traits of *Callitriche* (i.e. density and canopy height, which blocks a larger fraction of flow depth). When the dense patch of *Callitriche* was upstream, it generated higher TKE that influenced the downstream patch of Groenlandia (Figure 6.2), enhancing its uptake rates (Figure 6.3). Also, when the dense *Callitriche* was upstream, its leading edge was exposed to higher mean velocity compared to when it was trailing behind the sparse patch (Figure 6.2), thereby increasing its uptake rates (Figure 6.3). Specifically, for the 140

dense *Callitriche*, uptake rates within the Sparse-Dense order were higher in the staggered than in the aligned configuration (Tukey's HSD, p < 0.05). However, uptake rates were significantly higher in the two Dense-Sparse configurations than in both the S-D configurations (Tukey's HSD, p < 0.05), irrespective of the staggered or aligned arrangement. For the sparse *Groenlandia*, uptake rates within the Sparse-Dense order were significantly lower in the aligned than in the staggered arrangement (Tukey's HSD, p < 0.05). In the Dense-Sparse configurations, no significant difference in uptake rates was found between the staggered or aligned arrangement (Tukey's HSD, p > 0.05). Uptake rates in the D-S aligned configuration were significantly higher than in the S-D staggered case (Tukey's HSD, p > 0.05). Instead, the D-S staggered configuration was not significantly different from the S-D staggered and the D-S aligned configurations (Tukey's HSD, p > 0.05).

We found that the vegetation distributions that generated higher Total Flow Kinetic Energy levels within the patches generally promoted higher total uptake at the channel scale (Figure 6.5). Testing for the hydrodynamic parameter-uptake relationships at the channel scale revealed a significant positive relationship between the in-patch Total Flow Kinetic Energy (average of both patches in each configuration) and the channel total ammonium uptake (r = 0.99, p = 0.009; Figure 6.5). Channel total ammonium uptake was also significantly related to in-patch TKE (r = 0.97, p = 0.02), but not to mean flow velocity (r = 0.91, p = 0.08).



Figure 6.5: Scatter plots of channel total ¹⁵NH₄⁺ uptake rates (µmol g⁻¹ (DM) h⁻¹) in each spatial configuration against Total Flow Kinetic Energy ($m^2 s^{-2}$) averaged within patches of *Callitriche* and *Groenlandia* in each spatial configuration (S indicating sparse vegetation, D indicating dense vegetation, see Figure 6.2). Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

Discussion

In aquatic ecosystems, the interaction between vegetation and hydrodynamics regulates important ecological processes such as nutrient delivery and uptake by plants, which are crucial for community primary productivity (Thomas et al. 2000; Cornelisen and Thomas 2006; Morris et al. 2008). In the present study, we found that, by generating turbulence, dense macrophyte patches facilitate resource uptake by neighboring sparse patches. Flume measurements showed that the dense *Callitriche* acted as a strong ecosystem engineer, creating high-turbulence regions in its wake that facilitated nutrient uptake of a weaker ecosystem engineer (i.e., the sparse *Groenlandia*). While the sparse vegetation benefitted from the high turbulence generated in the wake of a dense patch, the dense vegetation benefitted

from being located at a leading edge, where it was exposed to higher mean velocity, compared to when it was located downstream of another patch (Figure 6.2; Figure 6.6). We identified Total Flow Kinetic Energy as the best descriptor of the nutrient removal capacity of streams, especially in heterogeneous multi-species communities. Overall, spatial configurations that lead to higher Total Flow Kinetic Energy within the patches were the ones that led to higher total ammonium uptake. Hence, our results highlight the importance of turbulence as an agent of interaction between different species. Moreover, this study suggests that accounting for interactions between heterogeneous, multi-specific patchy vegetation is crucial to understand aquatic ecosystem functioning and services of nutrient load reduction.

Implications of resource uptake in mono- and multi-species communities

Previous studies on seagrasses and freshwater aquatic macrophytes generally found that nutrient uptake rates increased with turbulent mixing (Morris et al. 2008) or mean flow velocity (Cornelisen and Thomas 2006; Bal et al. 2013). Yet, in our study, neither of these traditional hydrodynamic parameters could accurately describe uptake rates for both species. Moreover, contrary to previous studies (Morris et al. 2008; Bal et al. 2013), we did not find a significant relationship between ammonium uptake rates and volumetric flow rate, likely because the two species have different flexibility and density traits that affect patch compression. We identified Total Flow Kinetic Energy as the best descriptor of uptake rates for both species. To our knowledge, this parameter has not been related before to nutrient uptake rates by aquatic vegetation. Previous studies have suggested that TKE may influence nutrient uptake (Anderson and Charters 1982; Koch 1994), and the total energy parameter captures this influence. Specifically, when TKE is weak, flux is controlled by the time-mean diffusive sub-layer thickness, which is a function of the mean velocity (e.g. Hansen et al. (2011); Rominger and Nepf (2014); Lei and Nepf (2016)). However, when the TKE is high, periodic disturbances of the diffusive sub-layer by the turbulence can create instantaneously higher concentration gradients at the surface and, thus, higher flux (e.g. Stevens and Hurd (1997); Huang et al. (2011); Rominger and Nepf (2014)). By reflecting both the mean current and TKE magnitudes, the total flow energy captures both regimes of flux. The Total Flow Energy is particularly suitable in heterogeneous systems where upstream TKE generation (e.g. by larger, denser patches) can influence flux downstream, i.e. the TKE is not locally generated and thus uncorrelated with the local velocity. In the dense Callitriche patches, the canopy is often too dense for turbulence to form within the patch or to penetrate from the free stream. Under these low TKE conditions, the flux is correlated by the local mean velocity, which sets the scale of the diffusive sub-layer. For the sparse *Groenlandia*, mean flow velocity is relatively constant in the canopy and we found no correlation with uptake rates. However, the TKE is elevated both by local stem generation and the penetration of turbulence generated upstream. Under these high TKE conditions, the uptake rates have a high correlation with the TKE intensity. In landscapes made up of patches of different species, regions with flux controlled by mean velocity and regions controlled by TKE are heterogeneously distributed, so that neither mean velocity nor TKE can capture the channel-scale nutrient uptake. Because it can describe both regions of low TKE (uptake controlled by mean velocity) and high TKE (uptake controlled by TKE intensity), we propose Total Flow Energy as a new descriptor of nutrient uptake capacity of rivers, which could be used to estimate ecosystem services of nutrient load reduction.

Our results reveal the important role of patch spatial configuration in influencing the interaction between the two species. While we found clear effects of the upstream-downstream patch arrangement on ammonium uptake rates, we only observed a significant effect of patch arrangement (staggered vs. aligned) in the Sparse-Dense configurations. In addition to the role of spatial configuration, the distance between the patches might affect the intensity of the interaction between them. The stronger interactions between patches likely occur when the distance between them is less than the wake length of the upstream patch (Folkard 2005). It might be expected that the wake length is in turn related to patch density, because density determines at what distances the patch effects will dissipate (Zong and Nepf 2012). Further studies should be undertaken to investigate the detailed hydrodynamic consequences of different spatial patch configurations, testing for the effects of a wider range of distances and its interactive effect with patch density. (a) Sparse-Dense species configurations



Figure 6.6: Schematized drawing of the effects of multispecific spatial patchiness on hydrodynamics and nutrient uptake rates. In Sparse-Dense configurations (a), the sparser vegetation is exposed to high mean flow but low turbulence, and does not benefit from being located at the leading edge. Similarly, the denser vegetation is exposed to low mean flow speed due to sheltering by the patch upstream, and hence has lower uptake rates. Instead, in Dense-Sparse configurations (b), uptake rates of both species are higher: the denser vegetation benefits from being at the leading edge and exposed to high mean flow speed (which increases uptake rates); at the same time, the sparser vegetation benefits from the high turbulence created in the wake of the denser patch.

Turbulence-mediated species interactions: implications for species distributions and nutrient load reduction

The study of turbulence-mediated interactions between macrophyte species suggests a possible mechanism behind the co-occurrence of *Groenlandia* patches around *Callitriche* in the field. Recently, it has been shown that *Groenlandia* shoots grow better around *Callitriche* patches than on bare, unvegetated sediment (Chapter 3, Figure 3.5). The wake of the *Callitriche* patches is both a high-turbulence and low-velocity region (Sand-Jensen 1998). Thus, a combination of enhanced resource uptake by turbulence, and reduced biomass losses by flow

velocity, might be the conditions behind the improved growth rates of *Groenlandia* plants around *Callitriche* patches. As the sparse *Groenlandia* tends to surround the dense *Callitriche* patches in regularly spaced aggregations every 8 m (Chapter 3, Figure 3.4), the interaction between the two species might enhance the overall nutrient removal capacity of the river. However, care must be taken when upscaling the relationship between hydrodynamics and resource uptake at the channel scale. In our incubations, we focused only on uptake rates of a single nutrient (ammonium), which is energetically less costly, but some species might invest in nitrate uptake. This is an interesting aspect that should be explored in future studies of channel-scale nitrogen uptake by vegetation. As a future perspective, we might be able to use the knowledge on these types of species interactions as tools to enhance restoration success of degraded (eutrophic) sites.

Overall, our study highlights the importance of turbulence for species interactions and facilitation. To investigate species interactions, previous studies mainly focused on flow velocity or wave stress reduction by ecosystem engineers (e.g. Bruno (2000); Donadi et al. (2013)), but largely overlooked the effects on other flow characteristics. Therefore, our study reveals the need for a better understanding of turbulence as an agent of interaction between species.

Chapter 7

General discussion

In this thesis, I investigated the emergent properties of self-organization of submerged macrophytes in streams - resulting from the two-way interaction between plant growth and water flow – in terms of physical properties, biological interactions and resource uptake (Figure 7.1). This self-organization process has important emergent properties for stream-level hydrodynamic conditions (Chapter 2). Specifically, vegetation stabilizes local flow velocities and reach-scale water levels under varying discharge, providing multiple ecosystem services in terms of flow regulation and habitat diversity (Chapter 2). Consequently, model and field data suggest that such plant-driven hydrodynamic heterogeneity promotes plant species coexistence in lotic communities, by creating a 'landscape of facilitation' where a multitude of new niches arise for species adapted to a wide range of contrasting flow conditions (Chapter 3). My findings indicate that such 'landscape of facilitation' may establish based on macrophyte propagule retention during dispersal and primary colonization (Chapter 4). Moreover, bio-physical interactions affect the processes of vegetation occurrence through intra-specific interactions: vegetation patches in streams organize themselves in V-shapes to minimize hydrodynamic and drag forces, resembling the flight formation adopted by migratory birds (Chapter 5). Finally, self-organized spatial patchiness due to species mixtures also leads to emergent effects on nutrient uptake, a crucial ecosystem function in streams. Flume experiments suggest that patches of macrophyte species interact with each other through facilitation of resource uptake, by influencing turbulence. The latter has implications for aquatic ecosystem functions and services such as nutrient load reduction (Chapter 6).

In this chapter, I will discuss the implications of the main findings of this thesis and how they contribute to advance the field of self-organization. Specifically, the focus will be on the implications of physical emergent properties, species interactions and resource uptake for self-organization theory. Finally, I will provide an outlook on ecosystem functioning and management implications, focusing on alternative stable states, river restoration and management (Figure 7.1).



Figure 7.1: Overview of the main themes and implications related to the findings of this thesis, in terms of advancing self-organization theory from both a fundamental and an applied perspective.

Implications for self-organization theory: from ecological to physical emergent effects

Self-organized patterns emerge across landscapes worldwide (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008) and have important implications for the functioning of the ecosystems in which they are found. However, most of the emergent effects of selforganization explored so far focused on the biological properties, such as enhanced productivity and resilience through spatial patterning (van de Koppel et al. 2005; Pringle et al. 2010). This study advances self-organization theory by revealing that self-organization also has crucial emergent effects in terms of physical variables, at both local and larger scales (Chapter 2), next to the previously known effects on biological properties. Present findings suggest to shift from the view that physical variables in landscapes are a direct function of physical processes (Rinaldo et al. 1993; Rigon et al. 1994; Rodríguez-Iturbe and Rinaldo 2001), to understanding that the physical environment can be largely controlled by the interaction between biological and physical processes. Compared to previous studies integrating reciprocal bio-physical interactions (Kirwan and Murray 2007; Temmerman et al. 2007), my study goes forward by suggesting that the physical characteristics of the landscape can be an emergent property of biological-physical self-organization. Hence, these reciprocal feedbacks should be integrated in future models of biogeomorphic landscapes to fully investigate the emergent properties of spatial patterning in ecosystems.

Our coupled modelling-empirical study revealed that the mechanism behind the flow regulation by macrophytes is the readjustment of total vegetation cover to changing discharge (Chapter 2). Yet, the total cover of vegetation does not provide information about the actual spatial distribution of vegetation patterns (Chapter 5), or how the spatial patterns will reorganize when abiotic stress increases. Investigating changes in patch size over time could highlight whether typical sizes (width, length) exist in landscapes dominated by physical flows, and how their size and/or shape adapts to increasing environmental stress. Moreover, quantifying the spatially heterogeneous distributions of vegetation is important to estimate reachscale flow resistance (Bal et al. 2011a), which is the relevant scale for flood management (Nepf 2012). Repeated testing of patch-size distributions at different incoming discharge could be combined with other measures of spatial reorganization, such as mean patch size or spatial autocorrelation (Kéfi et al. 2007; Kéfi et al. 2011; Weerman et al. 2012). This type of knowledge on patch dynamics would increase our understanding of how spatial patterns are structured by the interplay of biological and physical processes (Chapter 5), and advance their use as indicators of ecosystem state to improve both conservation and management practices (Rietkerk et al. 2004b; Kéfi et al. 2007; Weerman et al. 2012).

Exciting new lines of research should consider the effects of self-organization on other geomorphic processes that shape landscapes, such as sediment transport (Larsen and Harvey 2010; Corenblit et al. 2011). Our study suggests that plantflow feedbacks regulate river flow velocities (Chapter 2). Interestingly, this implies that sediment dynamics may be regulated in a similar way, with constant sediment transport and retention rates despite changes in physical forcing and biological properties (e.g. discharge and vegetation cover). This would provide a new perspective of macrophytes, from important retentive structures that promote sedimentation (Schulz et al. 2003), to agents that simultaneously enhance both sedimentation and erosion processes. Potentially, this might also affect the temporal evolution of river bed topography. Another interesting aspect to consider is the time scale of physical and biological adjustments. For instance, it is unclear whether the sediment retained within vegetation patches is released immediately when vegetation cover is lost (Schulz et al. 2003; Cotton et al. 2006). This would have important implications for patterns of nutrient retention and any following erosion and transport of sediment in rivers. Therefore, self-organized biological patterns are much more important than previously thought for earth-surface processes, and can enhance our understanding of the role of organisms as geomorphic agents (Butler 1995; Corenblit et al. 2015).

Species interactions in self-organized landscapes

Most studies of self-organization do generally not consider species interactions. Previous studies typically focused on a single species at a landscape setting, analysing both scale-dependent effects of local facilitation and large-scale competition (Rietkerk and Van de Koppel 2008; van Wesenbeeck et al. 2008; Schoelynck et al. 2012). However, self-organization also has important effects on bottlenecks for species establishment. While the recently developed 'Window of Opportunity' concept reveals the importance of periods free of physical disturbances for species establishment (Balke et al. 2011), my study suggests that a combination of biological and physical variables can influence the windows of opportunity for establishment (Chapter 4). Through self-organization, existing vegetation can facilitate other plant species by retaining their propagules. This interaction allows propagules to pass one of the physical thresholds to establishment, but is conditional upon propagule traits, flow velocities and pre-existing vegetation traits and cover. This knowledge is particularly relevant in physically stressed environments, where primary colonization is challenging due to forces that act to dislodge seedlings and propagules (Bouma et al. (2009a); Balke et al. (2011); Chapter 4 & 5).

Integrating species interactions within self-organization theory may also shed light on its effects on trophic interactions and food web structure. Selforganization creates conditions for a wider number of species to coexist (Chapter 3), and can alter community structure (Christianen et al. 2016). However, spatial patterns in many ecosystems are under increasing threat due to global change. Arid ecosystems are prone to transitions into deserts (Rietkerk et al. 2004b; Scheffer et al. 2009). Coastal ecosystems are threatened and degrading worldwide (Hoegh-Guldberg and Bruno 2010). In addition, human interference is making ecosystems more homogeneous, reducing their spatial structural complexity through damming, channel straightening, or mowing of natural vegetation (Poff et al. 2007; Spieles 2010). As self-organized heterogeneity supports a wide range of species, losing the habitat complexity it provides can result in the loss of many other species that depend on it and are connected by trophic interactions. The non-trophic interactions that characterize self-organization are not yet fully integrated into studies of food web dynamics (Kéfi et al. 2012). Hence, an interesting topic for future studies would be to investigate the consequences of the loss of selforganized heterogeneity for all the related species it can support, in terms of food web structure and stability.

Although spatial patterns are created by a single species, they are likely inserted into a 'matrix' of other species, creating a heterogeneous and diverse community (Chapter 3 & 6; Donadi et al. (2013)). Yet, very few studies so far have investigated how feedback interactions with physical stressors, such as water flow,

are affected by heterogeneous species distributions (Adhitya et al. 2014; Weitzman et al. 2015), and what the implications are for species interactions. My findings suggest that patches of different species can interact, and specifically facilitate each other, by having contrasting effects on hydrodynamic conditions (e.g. mean velocity and turbulence; Chapter 6). The role of turbulence as an agent of species interactions has been relatively neglected in studies of facilitation. In fact, most previous studies focused on facilitation driven by flow stress reduction (Bruno 2000; Donadi et al. 2013). My data suggest that increased flow energy and turbulence can also play a role in facilitation, and deserve further attention. However, patches likely interact when they are at relatively short distances from each other, i.e. where their hydrodynamic effects are strongest. Thus, species traits and their spatial patch organization add other dimensions of complexity to flowvegetation interactions. To bring this field forward, some next steps would be to collect more detailed hydrodynamic measurements across heterogeneous species landscapes, varying both positions and distances between patches. Future studies could also explore interactions among a wider range of species with contrasting traits. As community diversity is a fundamental characteristic of natural environments, understanding physical flows across bio-diverse landscapes with many species will get us to a more realistic understanding of the implications of bio-physical interactions.

Effects of self-organization on ecosystem function of resource uptake

The emergent effects of self-organization on ecosystem functioning have been increasingly investigated in both theoretical and empirical studies (van de Koppel et al. 2005; Pringle et al. 2010; Liu et al. 2012; de Paoli et al. 2017). In aquatic ecosystems, spatial patchiness due to self-organization has important emergent effects on the ecosystem function of nutrient uptake (Chapter 6). My findings indicate that spatial patchiness of vegetation creates heterogeneity in hydrodynamic conditions and thereby plays a role in resource use. Specifically, dense vegetation patches decouple turbulence from local flow velocity, creating heterogeneously distributed regions where either mean flow velocity or turbulence are high. The non-locally generated turbulence due to large, dense patches influences the downstream fluxes of nutrients for other species and facilitates their

uptake rates (Chapter 6). This turbulence-driven facilitation of resource uptake implies that patchy, biodiverse landscapes could maximize the ecosystem function of nutrient load removal. A similar conclusion on the importance of heterogeneity for resource use was reached in a study on stream biofilm (Singer et al. 2010). This suggest the crucial role of self-organized heterogeneity in supporting ecosystem functioning, and provides a warning against the ongoing homogenization of ecosystems (Poff et al. 2007).

Alternative stable states in submerged aquatic vegetation

Self-organized patterned ecosystems are vulnerable to sudden dramatic shifts towards alternative, degraded ecosystem states once a tipping point in environmental stress is exceeded (May 1977; Rietkerk and van de Koppel 1997; Scheffer et al. 2001; van de Koppel et al. 2001). Understanding the response of natural ecosystems to abiotic changes is therefore a priority for their future persistence and conservation.

This study suggests that self-organization can make vegetation more resistant and resilient to changing discharge regimes (Chapter 2), for instance due to global change (Houghton et al. 2001) and land use change in river catchments (Foley et al. 2005; Palmer et al. 2008). However, we observed so far that vegetation is able to readjust to varying discharge when these changes are gradual over time. It is currently unknown how vegetation will respond to peak events of discharge, and whether it would it still be able to maintain its regulatory function on water velocities and levels. To understand how ecosystems will respond to a future governed by global change, we should not only evaluate its sensitivity to the intensity of these disturbances, but also its response to gradual versus abrupt abiotic changes.

The model presented in Chapter 2 hints at the possibility of two stable states in aquatic communities, one where vegetation is patterned versus a bare state where vegetation cannot survive. In the vegetated state, plants can gradually adapt to varying external conditions (i.e., discharge). However, when close to the critical threshold, even small perturbations can shift the system to the alternative state (Van Nes and Scheffer 2007). Our model predicts that once the system is in the degraded (unvegetated) state, vegetation can recover if discharge decreases to much lower values than the level at which the shift occurred, indicating hysteresis (Scheffer et al. 2001; Scheffer et al. 2009). This implies that natural or human disturbances at high discharge might shift the system towards the alternative unvegetated state, where the regulatory functions provided by vegetation are lost and from which vegetation recovery is hindered. Previous studies showed that nutrient addition can reduce the mechanical resistance of vegetation (La Nafie et al. 2012; Lamberti-Raverot and Puijalon 2012). It might be speculated that, under eutrophication, the critical threshold at which the system shifts to the unvegetated state might be at much lower levels of environmental stress than we would expect. This could occur due to plant tissues being already weakened by high nutrient loads and thus less resistant to hydrodynamic stress. Exploring the combined effects of multiple stressors on critical thresholds in ecosystems is a potentially interesting question for future cross-ecosystem studies, involving organisms exposed to similar stressors in other ecosystems (e.g. aquatic streams, salt marshes, seagrass beds).

Implications for management and restoration of aquatic ecosystems

Aquatic macrophytes are important foundation species in lotic environments (Carpenter and Lodge 1986). Macrophytes improve river water quality (Sculthorpe 1967), they affect sediment patterns (Sand-Jensen 1998; Madsen et al. 2001), remove nutrients (Bal et al., 2013; Chapter 6) and provide habitat diversity for many other species, such as invertebrates or fish (Haslam 1978; Baattrup-Pedersen et al. 2003; Franklin et al. 2008). Despite the awareness of the multiple ecological benefits provided by macrophytes, river management practices usually focus on vegetation removal. These management actions aim to reduce the risk of overbank flooding, as vegetation is generally considered a nuisance that increases hydraulic resistance and raises water levels (Dawson 1979; Flynn et al. 2002; Sukhodolova 2008; Sukhodolov and Sukhodolova 2009). Here, I discuss the implications of my main findings on the self-organizing interaction between plant growth and hydrodynamics for management and restoration of aquatic ecosystems.

Our study puts forward a surprising new perspective on stream management, where interactions between plant growth and flow redistribution lead to self-

regulation of vegetation abundance (Chapter 2). As the plant-flow feedback creates an upper limit for vegetation expansion in the river bed, the continuity of water transport in the unvegetated channelled flow areas is preserved throughout the annual flow regime. Also, plants maintain flow habitat requirements at low discharges by raising water levels, but their effect on water levels declines as discharge increases (Chapter 2, Figure 2.3). At high discharge, flexible aquatic macrophytes tend to flatten near the river bed (Chapter 2, Figure 2.6), creating much lower hydraulic resistance than it would be expected from measuring vegetation resistance at peak cover during summer. This finding suggests that the increased flood risk by vegetation may only occur under a certain set of conditions, for instance at highest macrophyte cover during the peak of the growing season where the system is suddenly exposed to prolonged periods of high rainfall. As anthropogenic impact in the form of stream management contributes to disturb a system that is already disturbed by natural perturbations, the frequency of such actions should be limited to prevent ecosystem degradation (Baattrup-Pedersen et al. 2003). Hence, a change of perspective might be needed in current management strategies, where vegetation is valued for the wide range of ecosystem functions and flow-regulating services it provides, rather than mainly regarding it as a flow obstacle that might cause flooding.

Together with the buffering of water velocities and levels, the selforganization process described in Chapter 2 points to important implications for the maintenance of habitat diversity in stream ecosystems. While increasing flow diversity, the patchy vegetation creates heterogeneity in sediment characteristics. Thus, both areas of finer, nutrient-rich sediment within the vegetation and clean gravels in the unvegetated channels are preserved, which can support a diverse invertebrate community (Wharton et al. 2006). Moreover, the low-flow regions within the plant patches create areas for fish cover, nursery and refuge from predation, while the faster flowing clean gravels are ideal feeding and spawning grounds (Kemp et al. 2011). By increasing water levels during periods of low discharge, vegetation can support other species in multiple ways. First, it can maintain more mesohabitats by maximising wetted channel width and stream cross-sectional area. Secondly, it minimises longitudinal disconnection that might occur during drying of the river. Finally, higher water depths allow water temperatures to be lower in summer, hence holding greater dissolved oxygen levels for the aquatic community (Carpenter and Lodge 1986). In dryland ecosystems, habitat modification by key self-organizing species can in a similar way create habitats for many other species (Gilad et al. 2004), promoting species coexistence and diversity (Nathan et al. 2013). Hence, the creation and maintenance of habitat diversity by aquatic vegetation suggests it is a crucial component of both physical regulatory functions and biodiversity in streams.

The findings of this thesis suggest future strategies to maximize vegetation colonization in restoration projects. Species interactions could be used to facilitate other plant species in their first stages of establishment and growth. The aquatic macrophyte *Callitriche platycarpa* provides a wide range of facilitative effects on both the establishment and growth of other species (Chapter 3, 4 & 6). Due to its high density and canopy architecture, this species acts as a strong ecosystem engineer, altering both local flow velocities and turbulence (Chapter 3 & 6; Schoelynck et al. (2012); Schoelynck et al. (2013)). Hence, to maximize plant species diversity, *Callitriche* is a high priority target species to be reintroduced in streams. Due to the challenges of seedling and propagule establishment in running waters (Bouma et al. (2009a); Balke et al. (2014); Chapter 5), transplantation of bigger clumps might be more efficient (Silliman et al. 2015). Once Callitriche is established and forms self-organized patterns, it will form a 'landscape of facilitation' (Chapter 3), providing contrasting flow conditions and habitat requirements for other species. Also, given that an upstream source of propagules is available, it can efficiently trap the propagules of other macrophytes (Chapter 4), allowing them to pass one of the thresholds for successful colonization. Due to its similar effects of flow modification and habitat creation (Chapter 2; Cotton et al. (2006); Wharton et al. (2006)), Ranunculus penicillatus is an equally important species to be preserved and reintroduced where possible. Ecosystem functions could also be maximized by making use of species interactions, as more diverse landscapes can increase the capacity of ecosystems for nutrient load removal (Chapter 6).

Taken together, the fundamental research questions investigated in this thesis highlight geo-biological self-organization as an exciting field for future studies, where self-organized biological patterns are increasingly considered for their emergent effects on physical processes. Moreover, these findings can be translated into novel insights that might be used for applied questions. In the face of changing climate and anthropogenic impacts, such linkage from fundamental to applied is increasingly needed to guide the management and conservation of ecosystems.

References

- Adhitya, A., T. Bouma, A. Folkard, M. van Katwijk, D. Callaghan, H. de Iongh, and P. Herman. 2014. Comparison of the influence of patch-scale and meadow-scale characteristics on flow within seagrass meadows: a flume study. Marine Ecology Progress Series 516: 49-59.
- Aerts, R., W. Maes, E. November, M. Behailu, J. Poesen, J. Deckers, M. Hermy, and B. Muys. 2006. Surface runoff and seed trapping efficiency of shrubs in a regenerating semiarid woodland in northern Ethiopia. CATENA 65: 61-70.
- Aguiar, M. R., and O. E. Sala. 1997. Seed distribution constrains the dynamics of the Patagonian steppe. Ecology **78**: 93-100.
- Akaike, H. 1998. Information theory and an extension of the maximum likelihood principle, p. 199-213. Selected Papers of Hirotugu Akaike. Springer.
- Amarasekare, P. 2003. Competitive coexistence in spatially structured environments: a synthesis. Ecology Letters 6: 1109-1122.
- Anderson, S. M., and A. Charters. 1982. A fluid dynamics study of seawater flow through Gelidium nudifrons. Limnology and Oceanography 27: 399-412.
- Arcement, G. J., and V. R. Schneider. 1989. Guide for selecting Manning's roughness coefficients for natural channels and flood plains, p. 1-38. US Government Printing Office Washington, DC, USA.
- Armstrong, R. A., and R. McGehee. 1976. Coexistence of species competing for shared resources. Theoretical Population Biology 9: 317-328.
- Baas, A., and J. Nield. 2007. Modelling vegetated dune landscapes. Geophysical Research Letters **34**.
- Baas, A. C. 2002. Chaos, fractals and self-organization in coastal geomorphology: simulating dune landscapes in vegetated environments. Geomorphology 48: 309-328.
- Baattrup-Pedersen, A., S. E. Larsen, and T. Riis. 2003. Composition and richness of macrophyte communities in small Danish streams–influence of environmental factors and weed cutting. Hydrobiologia **495**.

- Badano, E. I., and L. A. Cavieres. 2006. Impacts of ecosystem engineers on community attributes: effects of cushion plants at different elevations of the Chilean Andes. Diversity and Distributions **12:** 388-396.
- Bal, K., E. Struyf, H. Vereecken, P. Viaene, L. De Doncker, E. de Deckere, F. Mostaert, and P. Meire. 2011a. How do macrophyte distribution patterns affect hydraulic resistances? Ecological engineering 37: 529-533.
- Bal, K. D., T. J. Bouma, K. Buis, E. Struyf, S. Jonas, H. Backx, and P. Meire. 2011b. Trade-off between drag reduction and light interception of macrophytes: comparing five aquatic plants with contrasting morphology. Functional Ecology 25: 1197-1205.
- Bal, K. D., N. Brion, V. Woulé Ebongué, J. Schoelynck, A. Jooste, C. Barrón, F. Dehairs, P. Meire, and T. J. Bouma. 2013. Influence of hydraulics on the uptake of ammonium by two freshwater plants. Freshwater Biology 58: 2452-2463.
- Balke, T., T. J. Bouma, E. M. Horstman, E. L. Webb, P. L. Erftemeijer, and P. M. Herman. 2011. Windows of opportunity: thresholds to mangrove seedling establishment on tidal flats. Marine Ecology Progress Series 440: 1-9.
- Balke, T., P. M. Herman, and T. J. Bouma. 2014. Critical transitions in disturbance driven ecosystems: identifying Windows of Opportunity for recovery. Journal of Ecology **102**: 700-708.
- Baptist, M., V. Babovic, J. Rodríguez Uthurburu, M. Keijzer, R. Uittenbogaard, A. Mynett, and A. Verwey. 2007. On inducing equations for vegetation resistance. Journal of Hydraulic Research 45: 435-450.
- Barko, J., and R. Smart. 1983. Effects of organic matter additions to sediment on the growth of aquatic plants. The Journal of Ecology: 161-175.
- Barrat-Segretain, M.-H., G. Bornette, and A. Hering-Vilas-Bôas. 1998. Comparative abilities of vegetative regeneration among aquatic plants growing in disturbed habitats. Aquatic botany **60**: 201-211.
- Barrat-Segretain, M.-H., C. P. Henry, and G. Bornette. 1999. Regeneration and colonization of aquatic plant fragments in relation to the disturbance frequency of their habitats. Archiv für Hydrobiologie **145**: 111-127.
- Baudena, M., and M. Rietkerk. 2013. Complexity and coexistence in a simple spatial model for arid savanna ecosystems. Theoretical Ecology **6:** 131-141.
- Bertness, M. D., and R. Callaway. 1994. Positive interactions in communities. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 9: 191-193.
- Bertness, M. D., and G. H. Leonard. 1997. The role of positive interactions in communities: lessons from intertidal habitats. Ecology **78**: 1976-1989.

- Bertness, M. D., G. H. Leonard, J. M. Levine, P. R. Schmidt, and A. O. Ingraham. 1999. Testing the relative contribution of positive and negative interactions in rocky intertidal communities. Ecology 80: 2711-2726.
- Bill, R. G., and W. F. Herrnkind. 1976. Drag reduction by formation movement in spiny lobsters. Science **193:** 1146-1148.
- Bornette, G., and S. Puijalon. 2011. Response of aquatic plants to abiotic factors: a review. Aquatic Sciences **73:** 1-14.
- Borthagaray, A. I., and A. Carranza. 2007. Mussels as ecosystem engineers: their contribution to species richness in a rocky littoral community. Acta Oecologica **31:** 243-250.
- Bouma, T., M. De Vries, E. Low, G. Peralta, I. Tánczos, J. van de Koppel, and P. M. J. Herman. 2005. Trade-offs related to ecosystem engineering: a case study on stiffness of emerging macrophytes. Ecology 86: 2187-2199.
- Bouma, T., M. Friedrichs, P. Klaassen, B. van Kasenbeeck, F. Brun, S. Temmerman, M. Van Katwijk, G. Graf, and P. Herman. 2009a. Effects of shoot stiffness, shoot size and current velocity on scouring sediment from around seedlings and propagules. Marine Ecology Progress Series 388: 293-297.
- Bouma, T., M. Friedrichs, B. Van Wesenbeeck, S. Temmerman, G. Graf, and P. Herman. 2009b. Density - dependent linkage of scale - dependent feedbacks: A flume study on the intertidal macrophyte Spartina anglica. Oikos 118: 260-268.
- Bouma, T., S. Temmerman, L. van Duren, E. Martini, W. Vandenbruwaene, D. Callaghan, T. Balke, G. Biermans, P. Klaassen, and P. van Steeg. 2013.
 Organism traits determine the strength of scale-dependent biogeomorphic feedbacks: A flume study on three intertidal plant species. Geomorphology 180: 57-65.
- Bouma, T., L. Van Duren, S. Temmerman, T. Claverie, A. Blanco-Garcia, T. Ysebaert, and P. Herman. 2007. Spatial flow and sedimentation patterns within patches of epibenthic structures: Combining field, flume and modelling experiments. Continental Shelf Research 27: 1020-1045.
- Brooker, R. W., F. T. Maestre, R. M. Callaway, C. L. Lortie, L. A. Cavieres, G. Kunstler, P. Liancourt, K. Tielbörger, J. M. Travis, and F. Anthelme. 2008. Facilitation in plant communities: the past, the present, and the future. Journal of Ecology 96: 18-34.
- Bruno, J. F. 2000. Facilitation of cobble beach plant communities through habitat modification by Spartina alterniflora. Ecology **81:** 1179-1192.

- Bruno, J. F., and C. W. Kennedy. 2000. Patch-size dependent habitat modification and facilitation on New England cobble beaches by Spartina alterniflora. Oecologia **122**: 98-108.
- Bruno, J. F., J. J. Stachowicz, and M. D. Bertness. 2003. Inclusion of facilitation into ecological theory. Trends in Ecology & Evolution **18:** 119-125.
- Butler, D. R. 1995. Zoogeomorphology: animals as geomorphic agents. Cambridge University Press.
- Callaway, R. M. 1994. Facilitative and interfering effects of *Arthrocnemum* subterminale on winter annuals. Ecology **75**: 681-686.
- ---. 1995. Positive interactions among plants. The Botanical Review 61: 306-349.
- Callaway, R. M. 2007. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht.
- Callaway, R. M., and L. R. Walker. 1997. Competition and facilitation: a synthetic approach to interactions in plant communities. Ecology **78**: 1958-1965.
- Carpenter, S. R., and D. M. Lodge. 1986. Effects of submersed macrophytes on ecosystem processes. Aquatic Botany **26:** 341-370.
- Carthey, A. J., K. A. Fryirs, T. J. Ralph, H. Bu, and M. R. Leishman. 2016. How seed traits predict floating times: a biophysical process model for hydrochorous seed transport behaviour in fluvial systems. Freshwater Biology **61:** 19-31.
- Cavieres, L. A., R. W. Brooker, B. J. Butterfield, B. J. Cook, Z. Kikvidze, C. J. Lortie, R. Michalet, F. I. Pugnaire, C. Schöb, and S. Xiao. 2014. Facilitative plant interactions and climate simultaneously drive alpine plant diversity. Ecology Letters 17: 193-202.
- Cellot, B., F. Mouillot, and C. P. Henry. 1998. Flood drift and propagule bank of aquatic macrophytes in a riverine wetland. Journal of Vegetation Science **9:** 631-640.
- Chang, E., R. Veeneklaas, R. Buitenwerf, J. Bakker, and T. Bouma. 2008. To move or not to move: determinants of seed retention in a tidal marsh. Functional Ecology **22:** 720-727.
- Chen, Z., C. Jiang, and H. Nepf. 2013. Flow adjustment at the leading edge of a submerged aquatic canopy. Water Resources Research **49:** 5537-5551.
- Chen, Z., A. Ortiz, L. Zong, and H. Nepf. 2012. The wake structure behind a porous obstruction and its implications for deposition near a finite patch of emergent vegetation. Water Resources Research **48**.
- Chow, V. T. 1959. Open channel hydraulics. McGraw-Hill Book Co.
- Christianen, M., T. van der Heide, S. Holthuijsen, K. van der Reijden, A. Borst, and H. Olff. 2016. Biodiversity and food web indicators of community recovery in intertidal shellfish reefs. Biological Conservation. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2016.09.028</u>.

- Clements, F. E. 1916. Plant succession: an analysis of the development of vegetation. Carnegie Institution of Washington.
- Collins, D. B. G., R. Bras, and G. Tucker. 2004. Modeling the effects of vegetation-erosion coupling on landscape evolution. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface **109**.
- Colman, J. 1933. The nature of the intertidal zonation of plants and animals. Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom **18**: 435-476.
- Corenblit, D., A. Baas, T. Balke, T. Bouma, F. Fromard, V. Garófano Gómez, E. González, A. M. Gurnell, B. Hortobágyi, and F. Julien. 2015. Engineer pioneer plants respond to and affect geomorphic constraints similarly along water-terrestrial interfaces world - wide. Global Ecology and Biogeography 24: 1363-1376.
- Corenblit, D., A. C. Baas, G. Bornette, J. Darrozes, S. Delmotte, R. A. Francis, A. M. Gurnell, F. Julien, R. J. Naiman, and J. Steiger. 2011. Feedbacks between geomorphology and biota controlling Earth surface processes and landforms: a review of foundation concepts and current understandings. Earth-Science Reviews 106: 307-331.
- Corenblit, D., E. Tabacchi, J. Steiger, and A. M. Gurnell. 2007. Reciprocal interactions and adjustments between fluvial landforms and vegetation dynamics in river corridors: a review of complementary approaches. Earth-Science Reviews 84: 56-86.
- Cornacchia, L., S. Licci, J. van de Koppel, D. van der Wal, G. Wharton, S. Puijalon, and T. J. Bouma. 2016. Flow Velocity and Morphology of a Submerged Patch of the Aquatic Species Veronica anagallis-aquatica L, p. 141-152. Hydrodynamic and Mass Transport at Freshwater Aquatic Interfaces. Springer.
- Cornelisen, C. D., and F. I. Thomas. 2002. Ammonium uptake by seagrass epiphytes: isolation of the effects of water velocity using an isotope label. Limnology and Oceanography **47:** 1223-1229.
- ---. 2004. Ammonium and nitrate uptake by leaves of the seagrass Thalassia testudinum: impact of hydrodynamic regime and epiphyte cover on uptake rates. Journal of Marine Systems **49**: 177-194.
- ---. 2006. Water flow enhances ammonium and nitrate uptake in a seagrass community. Marine Ecology Progress Series **312:** 1-13.
- Cotton, J., G. Wharton, J. Bass, C. Heppell, and R. Wotton. 2006. The effects of seasonal changes to in-stream vegetation cover on patterns of flow and accumulation of sediment. Geomorphology **77:** 320-334.

- Couteron, P. 2001. Using spectral analysis to confront distributions of individual species with an overall periodic pattern in semi-arid vegetation. Plant Ecology **156**: 229-243.
- D'Alpaos, A., S. Lanzoni, M. Marani, S. Fagherazzi, and A. Rinaldo. 2005. Tidal network ontogeny: Channel initiation and early development. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface **110**.
- Darwin, C. 1881. The Formation of Vegetable Mould: Through the Action of Worms, with Observations on Their Habits. John Murray, London.
- Dawson, F. 1979. Ranunculus calcareus and its role in lowland streams. Annual Report, Freshwater Biological Association **47:** 60-69.
- ---. 1989. Ecology and management of water plants in lowland streams. Annual Report, Freshwater Biological Association **57:** 43-60.
- Dawson, F., and W. Robinson. 1984. Submerged macrophytes and the hydraulic roughness of a lowland chalkstream. Verhandlung Internationale Vereinigung Limnologie **22**.
- Dayton, P. K. 1972. Toward an understanding of community resilience and the potential effects of enrichments to the benthos at McMurdo Sound, Antarctica, p. 81-96. Proceedings of the colloquium on conservation problems in Antarctica. Allen Press Lawrence, KS.
- De Lima, P. H., J. G. Janzen, and H. M. Nepf. 2015. Flow patterns around two neighboring patches of emergent vegetation and possible implications for deposition and vegetation growth. Environmental Fluid Mechanics **15:** 881-898.
- De Paoli, H. 2017. Restoring mussel beds: A guide on how to survive on an intertidal mudflat. University of Groningen.
- de Paoli, H., T. van der Heide, A. van den Berg, B. R. Silliman, P. M. Herman, and J. van de Koppel. 2017. Behavioral self-organization underlies the resilience of a coastal ecosystem. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences: 201619203.
- Demars, B., and R. Gornall. 2003. Identification of British species of Callitriche by means of isozymes. Watsonia **24:** 389-400.
- Denny, M., and B. Gaylord. 2002. The mechanics of wave-swept algae. Journal of Experimental Biology **205:** 1355-1362.
- Dietrich, W. E., and J. T. Perron. 2006. The search for a topographic signature of life. Nature **439:** 411-418.
- Dingman, S. L. 1984. Fluvial hydrology. 383 pp. WH Freeman, New York.
- Donadi, S., T. van der Heide, E. M. van der Zee, J. S. Eklöf, J. v. de Koppel, E. J. Weerman, T. Piersma, H. Olff, and B. K. Eriksson. 2013. Crosshabitat interactions among bivalve species control community structure on intertidal flats. Ecology 94: 489-498.

- Ellison, A. M., M. S. Bank, B. D. Clinton, E. A. Colburn, K. Elliott, C. R. Ford, D. R. Foster, B. D. Kloeppel, J. D. Knoepp, and G. M. Lovett. 2005. Loss of foundation species: consequences for the structure and dynamics of forested ecosystems. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 3: 479-486.
- Engström, J., C. Nilsson, and R. Jansson. 2009. Effects of stream restoration on dispersal of plant propagules. Journal of Applied Ecology **46:** 397-405.
- Eppinga, M. B., P. C. De Ruiter, M. J. Wassen, and M. Rietkerk. 2009. Nutrients and hydrology indicate the driving mechanisms of peatland surface patterning. The American Naturalist **173**: 803-818.
- Eppinga, M. B., M. Rietkerk, W. Borren, E. D. Lapshina, W. Bleuten, and M. J. Wassen. 2008. Regular surface patterning of peatlands: confronting theory with field data. Ecosystems 11: 520-536.
- Flynn, N., D. Snook, A. Wade, and H. Jarvie. 2002. Macrophyte and periphyton dynamics in a UK Cretaceous chalk stream: the River Kennet, a tributary of the Thames. Science of the Total Environment **282**: 143-157.
- Foley, J. A., R. DeFries, G. P. Asner, C. Barford, G. Bonan, S. R. Carpenter, F. S. Chapin, M. T. Coe, G. C. Daily, and H. K. Gibbs. 2005. Global consequences of land use. Science **309**: 570-574.
- Folkard, A. M. 2005. Hydrodynamics of model Posidonia oceanica patches in shallow water. Limnology and Oceanography **50**: 1592-1600.
- ---. 2011. Flow regimes in gaps within stands of flexible vegetation: laboratory flume simulations. Environmental Fluid Mechanics **11:** 289-306.
- Fonseca, M. S., and S. S. Bell. 1998. Influence of physical setting on seagrass landscapes near Beaufort, North Carolina, USA. Marine Ecology Progress Series: 109-121.
- Fonseca, M. S., J. C. Zieman, G. W. Thayer, and J. S. Fisher. 1983. The role of current velocity in structuring eelgrass (Zostera marina L.) meadows. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 17: 367-380.
- Franklin, P., M. Dunbar, and P. Whitehead. 2008. Flow controls on lowland river macrophytes: a review. Science of the Total Environment **400:** 369-378.
- Gause, G. F. 1932. Experimental studies on the struggle for existence. Journal of Experimental Biology **9:** 389-402.
- Gibling, M. R., and N. S. Davies. 2012. Palaeozoic landscapes shaped by plant evolution. Nature Geoscience **5:** 99-105.
- Gilad, E., J. von Hardenberg, A. Provenzale, M. Shachak, and E. Meron. 2004. Ecosystem engineers: from pattern formation to habitat creation. Physical Review Letters 93: 098105.

- ---. 2007. A mathematical model of plants as ecosystem engineers. Journal of Theoretical Biology **244:** 680-691.
- Gillis, L., T. Bouma, C. Jones, M. Van Katwijk, I. Nagelkerken, C. Jeuken, P. Herman, and A. Ziegler. 2014a. Potential for landscape-scale positive interactions among tropical marine ecosystems. Marine Ecology Progress Series 503: 289-303.
- Gillis, L., T. Bouma, W. Kiswara, A. Ziegler, and P. Herman. 2014b. Leaf transport in mimic mangrove forests and seagrass beds. Marine Ecology Progress Series **498**: 95-102.
- Goodson, J., A. Gurnell, P. Angold, and I. Morrissey. 2001. Riparian seed banks: structure, process and implications for riparian management. Progress in Physical Geography **25**: 301-325.
- ---. 2003. Evidence for hydrochory and the deposition of viable seeds within winter flow-deposited sediments: the River Dove, Derbyshire, UK. River Research and Applications **19:** 317-334.
- Granata, T., T. Serra, J. Colomer, X. Casamitjana, C. Duarte, and E. Gacia. 2001. Flow and particle distributions in a nearshore seagrass meadow before and after a storm. Marine ecology progress series **218**: 95-106.
- Green, J. C. 2005. Modelling flow resistance in vegetated streams: review and development of new theory. Hydrological Processes **19**: 1245-1259.
- Gregg, W. W., and F. L. Rose. 1982. The effects of aquatic macrophytes on the stream microenvironment. Aquatic Botany 14: 309-324.
- Gurnell, A. 2014. Plants as river system engineers. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms **39:** 4-25.
- Gurnell, A., M. Van Oosterhout, B. De Vlieger, and J. Goodson. 2006. Reachscale interactions between aquatic plants and physical habitat: River Frome, Dorset. River Research and Applications **22:** 667-680.
- Gutiérrez, J. L., C. G. Jones, D. L. Strayer, and O. O. Iribarne. 2003. Mollusks as ecosystem engineers: the role of shell production in aquatic habitats. Oikos **101:** 79-90.
- Hacker, S. D., and M. D. Bertness. 1999. Experimental evidence for factors maintaining plant species diversity in a New England salt marsh. Ecology **80**: 2064-2073.
- Hansen, A. T., M. Hondzo, and C. L. Hurd. 2011. Photosynthetic oxygen flux by Macrocystis pyrifera: a mass transfer model with experimental validation. Marine Ecology Progress Series **434**: 45-55.
- Haslam, S. M. 1978. River plants: the macrophytic vegetation of watercourses. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge: 396 pp.
- Haynes, R., and K. M. Goh. 1978. Ammonium and nitrate nutrition of plants. Biological Reviews **53**: 465-510.

- Hearne, J. W., and P. D. Armitage. 1993. Implications of the annual macrophyte growth cycle on habitat in rivers. Regulated Rivers: Research & Management 8: 313-322.
- Heck, K., and R. Orth. 1980. Seagrass habitats: the roles of habitat complexity, competition and predation in structuring associated fish and motile macroinvertebrate assemblages. Estuarine Perspectives. Academic Press, New York, USA.
- Hendriks, I. E., T. Sintes, T. J. Bouma, and C. M. Duarte. 2008. Experimental assessment and modeling evaluation of the effects of the seagrass Posidonia oceanica on flow and particle trapping. Marine Ecology Progress Series **356**: 163-173.
- Hickin, E. J. 1984. Vegetation and river channel dynamics. The Canadian Geographer/Le Géographe canadien **28:** 111-126.
- Hiemstra, C. A., G. E. Liston, and W. A. Reiners. 2002. Snow redistribution by wind and interactions with vegetation at upper treeline in the Medicine Bow Mountains, Wyoming, USA. Arctic, Antarctic, and Alpine Research: 262-273.
- Hoegh-Guldberg, O., and J. F. Bruno. 2010. The impact of climate change on the world's marine ecosystems. Science **328**: 1523-1528.
- Holmes, E. E., M. A. Lewis, J. Banks, and R. Veit. 1994. Partial differential equations in ecology: spatial interactions and population dynamics. Ecology 75: 17-29.
- Holt, R. D. 1984. Spatial heterogeneity, indirect interactions, and the coexistence of prey species. The American Naturalist **124:** 377-406.
- Houghton, J. T., Y. Ding, D. J. Griggs, M. Noguer, P. J. van der Linden, X. Dai, K. Maskell, and C. A. Johnson. 2001. Climate change 2001: the scientific basis. The Press Syndicate of the University of Cambridge.
- Howes, B. L., R. W. Howarth, J. M. Teal, and I. Valiela. 1981. Oxidationreduction potentials in a salt marsh: spatial patterns and interactions with primary production. Limnology and Oceanography **26**: 350-360.
- Huang, I., J. Rominger, and H. Nepf. 2011. The motion of kelp blades and the surface renewal model. Limnology and Oceanography **56:** 1453-1462.
- Hubbell, S. 2001. The unified neutral theory of biodiversity and biogeography Princeton University Press.
- Huffaker, C. 1958. Experimental studies on predation: dispersion factors and predator-prey oscillations. California Agriculture **27:** 343-383.
- Hutchinson, G. E. 1953. The concept of pattern in ecology. Proceedings of the Academy of Natural Sciences of Philadelphia **105**: 1-12.
- ---. 1961. The paradox of the plankton. The American Naturalist 95: 137-145.

- Istanbulluoglu, E., and R. L. Bras. 2005. Vegetation-modulated landscape evolution: Effects of vegetation on landscape processes, drainage density, and topography. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface **110**.
- Jaffe, M., and S. Forbes. 1993. Thigmomorphogenesis: the effect of mechanical perturbation on plants. Plant Growth Regulation **12:** 313-324.
- Järvelä, J. 2002. Flow resistance of flexible and stiff vegetation: a flume study with natural plants. Journal of Hydrology **269:** 44-54.
- ---. 2005. Effect of submerged flexible vegetation on flow structure and resistance. Journal of Hydrology **307:** 233-241.
- Jones, C. G., J. H. Lawton, and M. Shachak. 1994. Organisms as ecosystem engineers, p. 130-147. Ecosystem management. Springer.
- ---. 1997. Positive and negative effects of organisms as physical ecosystem engineers. Ecology **78**: 1946-1957.
- Jones, H. 1955. Studies on the Ecology of the River Rheidol: I. Plant Colonization and Permanent Quadrat Records in the Main Stream of the Lower Rheidol. Journal of Ecology **43**: 462-476.
- Kearney, W. S., and S. Fagherazzi. 2016. Salt marsh vegetation promotes efficient tidal channel networks. Nature Communications 7.
- Kéfi, S., E. L. Berlow, E. A. Wieters, S. A. Navarrete, O. L. Petchey, S. A. Wood, A. Boit, L. N. Joppa, K. D. Lafferty, and R. J. Williams. 2012. More than a meal... integrating non - feeding interactions into food webs. Ecology Letters 15: 291-300.
- Kéfi, S., M. B. Eppinga, P. C. de Ruiter, and M. Rietkerk. 2010. Bistability and regular spatial patterns in arid ecosystems. Theoretical Ecology 3: 257-269.
- Kéfi, S., M. Holmgren, and M. Scheffer. 2016. When can positive interactions cause alternative stable states in ecosystems? Functional Ecology 30: 88-97.
- Kéfi, S., M. Rietkerk, C. L. Alados, Y. Pueyo, V. P. Papanastasis, A. ElAich, and P. C. De Ruiter. 2007. Spatial vegetation patterns and imminent desertification in Mediterranean arid ecosystems. Nature 449: 213.
- Kéfi, S., M. Rietkerk, M. Roy, A. Franc, P. C. De Ruiter, and M. Pascual. 2011. Robust scaling in ecosystems and the meltdown of patch size distributions before extinction. Ecology letters 14: 29-35.
- Kemp, J. L., D. M. Harper, and G. A. Crosa. 2000. The habitat-scale ecohydraulics of rivers. Ecological Engineering **16**: 17-29.
- Kemp, P., D. Sear, A. Collins, P. Naden, and I. Jones. 2011. The impacts of fine sediment on riverine fish. Hydrological Processes 25: 1800-1821.

- Kirwan, M. L., and A. B. Murray. 2007. A coupled geomorphic and ecological model of tidal marsh evolution. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **104:** 6118-6122.
- Klausmeier, C. A. 1999. Regular and irregular patterns in semiarid vegetation. Science **284:** 1826-1828.
- Koch, A. L. 1974. Competitive coexistence of two predators utilizing the same prey under constant environmental conditions. Journal of Theoretical Biology 44: 387-395.
- Koch, E. 1994. Hydrodynamics, diffusion-boundary layers and photosynthesis of the seagrasses Thalassia testudinum and Cymodocea nodosa. Marine Biology 118: 767-776.
- Kondziolka, J. M., and H. M. Nepf. 2014. Vegetation wakes and wake interaction shaping aquatic landscape evolution. Limnology and Oceanography: Fluids and Environments **4:** 106-119.
- Kouwen, N., and T. E. Unny. 1973. Flexible roughness in open channels. Journal of the Hydraulics Division **99**.
- Kozarek, J., W. Hession, C. Dolloff, and P. Diplas. 2010. Hydraulic complexity metrics for evaluating in-stream brook trout habitat. Journal of Hydraulic Engineering 136: 1067-1076.
- Krause, J., and G. D. Ruxton. 2002. Living in groups. Oxford University Press.
- La Nafie, Y. A., C. B. De Los Santos, F. G. Brun, M. M. Van Katwijk, and T. J. Bouma. 2012. Waves and high nutrient loads jointly decrease survival and separately affect morphological and biomechanical properties in the seagrass Zostera noltii. Limnology and Oceanography **57**: 1664-1672.
- Lamberti-Raverot, B., and S. Puijalon. 2012. Nutrient enrichment affects the mechanical resistance of aquatic plants. Journal of Experimental Botany 63: 6115-6123.
- Larsen, L. G., and J. W. Harvey. 2010. How vegetation and sediment transport feedbacks drive landscape change in the Everglades and wetlands worldwide. The American Naturalist **176:** E66-E79.
- Larsen, L. G., J. W. Harvey, and J. P. Crimaldi. 2007. A delicate balance: ecohydrological feedbacks governing landscape morphology in a lotic peatland. Ecological Monographs 77: 591-614.
- Lei, J., and H. Nepf. 2016. Impact of current speed on mass flux to a model flexible seagrass blade. Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans 121: 4763-4776.
- Lejeune, O., P. Couteron, and R. Lefever. 1999. Short range co-operativity competing with long range inhibition explains vegetation patterns. Acta Oecologica **20:** 171-183.

- Leonard, L. A., and M. E. Luther. 1995. Flow hydrodynamics in tidal marsh canopies. Limnology and Oceanography **40**: 1474-1484.
- Levin, R. 1970. Extinction. Some mathematical problems in biology. American Mathematical Society, Providence, Rhode Island: 77-107.
- Levin, S. A. 1992. The problem of pattern and scale in ecology: the Robert H. MacArthur award lecture. Ecology **73**: 1943-1967.
- Licci, S., C. Delolme, P. Marmonier, M. Philippe, L. Cornacchia, V. Gardette, T. Bouma, and S. Puijalon. 2016. Effect of Aquatic Plant Patches on Flow and Sediment Characteristics: The Case of *Callitriche platycarpa* and *Elodea nuttallii*, p. 129-140. *In* P. M. Rowiński and A. Marion [eds.], Hydrodynamic and Mass Transport at Freshwater Aquatic Interfaces: 34th International School of Hydraulics. Springer International Publishing.
- Lissaman, P., and C. A. Shollenberger. 1970. Formation flight of birds. Science **168:** 1003-1005.
- Liu, Q.-X., P. M. J. Herman, W. M. Mooij, J. Huisman, M. Scheffer, H. Olff, and J. van de Koppel. 2014. Pattern formation at multiple spatial scales drives the resilience of mussel bed ecosystems. Nature Communications 5.
- Liu, Q.-X., E. J. Weerman, P. M. Herman, H. Olff, and J. van de Koppel. 2012. Alternative mechanisms alter the emergent properties of selforganization in mussel beds. Proc. R. Soc. B: DOI: 10.1098/rspb.2012.0157.
- Lotka, A. J. 1926. Elements of physical biology. Science Progress in the Twentieth Century (1919-1933) **21:** 341-343.
- Lowe, W. H., and M. A. McPeek. 2014. Is dispersal neutral? Trends in Ecology & Evolution **29:** 444-450.
- MacArthur, R. H., and J. W. MacArthur. 1961. On bird species diversity. Ecology 42: 594-598.
- Madsen, J. D., P. A. Chambers, W. F. James, E. W. Koch, and D. F. Westlake. 2001. The interaction between water movement, sediment dynamics and submersed macrophytes. Hydrobiologia **444**: 71-84.
- Madsen, T. V., and N. Cedergreen. 2002. Sources of nutrients to rooted submerged macrophytes growing in a nutrient rich stream. Freshwater Biology **47:** 283-291.
- Malmqvist, B. 2002. Aquatic invertebrates in riverine landscapes. Freshwater Biology **47:** 679-694.
- Marjoribanks, T. I., R. J. Hardy, S. N. Lane, and M. J. Tancock. 2016. Patchscale representation of vegetation within hydraulic models. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms.

- Marras, S., S. S. Killen, J. Lindström, D. J. McKenzie, J. F. Steffensen, and P. Domenici. 2015. Fish swimming in schools save energy regardless of their spatial position. Behavioral ecology and sociobiology 69: 219-226.
- May, R. M. 1977. Thresholds and breakpoints in ecosystems with a multiplicity of stable states. Nature **269:** 471-477.
- McIntire, E. J., and A. Fajardo. 2014. Facilitation as a ubiquitous driver of biodiversity. New Phytologist **201**: 403-416.
- McKee, K. L., J. E. Rooth, and I. C. Feller. 2007. Mangrove recruitment after forest disturbance is facilitated by herbaceous species in the Caribbean. Ecological Applications 17: 1678-1693.
- Meire, D. W., J. M. Kondziolka, and H. M. Nepf. 2014. Interaction between neighboring vegetation patches: Impact on flow and deposition. Water Resources Research **50**: 3809-3825.
- Merritt, D. M., and E. E. Wohl. 2002. Processes governing hydrochory along rivers: hydraulics, hydrology, and dispersal phenology. Ecological Applications **12**: 1071-1087.
- Minckley, W. 1963. The ecology of a spring stream: Doe Run, Meade County, Kentucky. Wildlife Monographs: 3-124.
- Morris, E. P., G. Peralta, F. G. Brun, L. Van Duren, T. J. Bouma, and J. L. Perez-Llorens. 2008. Interaction between hydrodynamics and seagrass canopy structure: Spatially explicit effects on ammonium uptake rates. Limnology and Oceanography **53**: 1531-1539.
- Murray, A., M. Knaapen, M. Tal, and M. Kirwan. 2008. Biomorphodynamics: Physical - biological feedbacks that shape landscapes. Water Resources Research 44.
- Naden, P., P. Rameshwaran, O. Mountford, and C. Robertson. 2006. The influence of macrophyte growth, typical of eutrophic conditions, on river flow velocities and turbulence production. Hydrological Processes **20:** 3915-3938.
- Naden, P., P. Rameshwaran, and P. Vienot. 2004. Modelling the influence of instream macrophytes on velocity and turbulence, p. 1118-1122. Proceedings of the Fifth International Symposium on Ecohydraulics.
- Nardin, W., and D. A. Edmonds. 2014. Optimum vegetation height and density for inorganic sedimentation in deltaic marshes. Nature Geoscience 7: 722-726.
- Nathan, J., J. von Hardenberg, and E. Meron. 2013. Spatial instabilities untie the exclusion-principle constraint on species coexistence. Journal of Theoretical Biology **335**: 198-204.
- Nepf, H. 1999. Drag, turbulence, and diffusion in flow through emergent vegetation. Water Resources Research **35:** 479-489.

- Nepf, H., and E. Vivoni. 2000. Flow structure in depth limited, vegetated flow. Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans **105:** 28547-28557.
- Nepf, H. M. 2012. Hydrodynamics of vegetated channels. Journal of Hydraulic Research **50:** 262-279.
- Niering, W., R. Whittaker, and C. Lowe. 1963. The saguaro: a population in relation to environment. Science 142: 15-23.
- Nilsson, C., R. L. Brown, R. Jansson, and D. M. Merritt. 2010. The role of hydrochory in structuring riparian and wetland vegetation. Biological Reviews **85**: 837-858.
- Padilla, F. M., and F. I. Pugnaire. 2006. The role of nurse plants in the restoration of degraded environments. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 4: 196-202.
- Palmer, M. A., C. A. Reidy Liermann, C. Nilsson, M. Flörke, J. Alcamo, P. S. Lake, and N. Bond. 2008. Climate change and the world's river basins: anticipating management options. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 6: 81-89.
- Pascual, M., and F. Guichard. 2005. Criticality and disturbance in spatial ecological systems. Trends in Ecology & Evolution **20**: 88-95.
- Peralta, G., L. Van Duren, E. Morris, and T. Bouma. 2008. Consequences of shoot density and stiffness for ecosystem engineering by benthic macrophytes in flow dominated areas: a hydrodynamic flume study. Marine Ecology Progress Series 368: 103-115.
- Pescador, D. S., J. Chacón Labella, M. Cruz, and A. Escudero. 2014. Maintaining distances with the engineer: patterns of coexistence in plant communities beyond the patch-bare dichotomy. New Phytologist 204: 140-148.
- Peterson, J. M., and S. S. Bell. 2012. Tidal events and salt-marsh structure influence black mangrove (Avicennia germinans) recruitment across an ecotone. Ecology **93**: 1648-1658.
- Poff, N. L., J. D. Olden, D. M. Merritt, and D. M. Pepin. 2007. Homogenization of regional river dynamics by dams and global biodiversity implications. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **104**: 5732-5737.
- Portugal, S. J., T. Y. Hubel, J. Fritz, S. Heese, D. Trobe, B. Voelkl, S. Hailes, A. M. Wilson, and J. R. Usherwood. 2014. Upwash exploitation and downwash avoidance by flap phasing in ibis formation flight. Nature 505: 399-402.
- Pringle, R. M., D. F. Doak, A. K. Brody, R. Jocqué, and T. M. Palmer. 2010. Spatial pattern enhances ecosystem functioning in an African savanna. PLoS biology 8: e1000377.

- Pueyo, Y., S. Kefi, C. Alados, and M. Rietkerk. 2008. Dispersal strategies and spatial organization of vegetation in arid ecosystems. Oikos **117**: 1522-1532.
- Puijalon, S., and G. Bornette. 2004. Morphological variation of two taxonomically distant plant species along a natural flow velocity gradient. New phytologist 163: 651-660.
- ---. 2006. Phenotypic plasticity and mechanical stress: biomass partitioning and clonal growth of an aquatic plant species. American Journal of Botany **93:** 1090-1099.
- Puijalon, S., G. Bornette, and P. Sagnes. 2005. Adaptations to increasing hydraulic stress: morphology, hydrodynamics and fitness of two higher aquatic plant species. Journal of Experimental Botany **56**: 777-786.
- Puijalon, S., T. J. Bouma, C. J. Douady, J. van Groenendael, N. P. Anten, E. Martel, and G. Bornette. 2011. Plant resistance to mechanical stress: evidence of an avoidance-tolerance trade-off. New Phytologist 191: 1141-1149.
- Puijalon, S., J. P. Léna, N. Rivière, J. Y. Champagne, J. C. Rostan, and G. Bornette. 2008. Phenotypic plasticity in response to mechanical stress: hydrodynamic performance and fitness of four aquatic plant species. New Phytologist 177: 907-917.
- R Core Team. 2015. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing (Version 3.1. 2): R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Vienna, Austria. URL <u>http://www.r-project.org/</u>.
- Rabinowitz, D. 1978. Dispersal properties of mangrove propagules. Biotropica: 47-57.
- Rietkerk, M., M. C. Boerlijst, F. van Langevelde, R. HilleRisLambers, J. v. de Koppel, L. Kumar, H. H. Prins, and A. M. de Roos. 2002. Selforganization of vegetation in arid ecosystems. The American Naturalist 160: 524-530.
- Rietkerk, M., S. Dekker, M. Wassen, A. Verkroost, and M. Bierkens. 2004a. A putative mechanism for bog patterning. The American Naturalist **163**: 699-708.
- Rietkerk, M., S. C. Dekker, P. C. de Ruiter, and J. van de Koppel. 2004b. Selforganized patchiness and catastrophic shifts in ecosystems. Science **305**: 1926-1929.
- Rietkerk, M., and J. van de Koppel. 1997. Alternate stable states and threshold effects in semi-arid grazing systems. Oikos **79:** 69-76.
- ---. 2008. Regular pattern formation in real ecosystems. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 23: 169-175.
- Rigon, R., A. Rinaldo, and I. Rodriguez Iturbe. 1994. On landscape self organization. Journal of Geophysical Research: Solid Earth **99:** 11971-11993.
- Riis, T. 2008. Dispersal and colonisation of plants in lowland streams: success rates and bottlenecks. Hydrobiologia **596**: 341-351.
- Riis, T., and B. J. F. Biggs. 2003. Hydrologic and hydraulic control of macrophyte establishment and performance in streams. Limnology and Oceanography 48: 1488-1497.
- Riis, T., and K. Sand-Jensen. 2006. Dispersal of plant fragments in small streams. Freshwater Biology **51:** 274-286.
- Rinaldo, A., I. Rodriguez-Iturbe, R. Rigon, E. Ijjasz-Vasquez, and R. Bras. 1993. Self-organized fractal river networks. Physical Review Letters **70**: 822.
- Rodríguez-Iturbe, I., and A. Rinaldo. 2001. Fractal river basins: chance and selforganization. Cambridge University Press.
- Rominger, J. T., and H. M. Nepf. 2014. Effects of blade flexural rigidity on drag force and mass transfer rates in model blades. Limnology and Oceanography **59**: 2028-2041.
- Sand-Jensen, K. 1998. Influence of submerged macrophytes on sediment composition and near-bed flow in lowland streams. Freshwater Biology 39: 663-679.
- ---. 2003. Drag and reconfiguration of freshwater macrophytes. Freshwater Biology **48**: 271-283.
- Sand-Jensen, K., K. Andersen, and T. Andersen. 1999. Dynamic properties of recruitment, expansion and mortality of macrophyte patches in streams. International review of hydrobiology 84: 497-508.
- Sand-Jensen, K., and J. R. Mebus. 1996. Fine-scale patterns of water velocity within macrophyte patches in streams. Oikos **76:** 169-180.
- Sand-Jensen, K., and M. L. Pedersen. 2008. Streamlining of plant patches in streams. Freshwater Biology **53**: 714-726.
- Sand-Jensen, K., and T. Vindbœk Madsen. 1992. Patch dynamics of the stream macrophyte, Callitriche cophocarpa. Freshwater Biology **27:** 277-282.
- Scheffer, M., J. Bascompte, W. A. Brock, V. Brovkin, S. R. Carpenter, V. Dakos, H. Held, E. H. Van Nes, M. Rietkerk, and G. Sugihara. 2009. Earlywarning signals for critical transitions. Nature 461: 53.
- Scheffer, M., S. Carpenter, J. A. Foley, C. Folke, and B. Walker. 2001. Catastrophic shifts in ecosystems. Nature **413**: 591.
- Schoelynck, J., T. De Groote, K. Bal, W. Vandenbruwaene, P. Meire, and S. Temmerman. 2012. Self-organised patchiness and scale-dependent biogeomorphic feedbacks in aquatic river vegetation. Ecography 35: 760-768.

- Schoelynck, J., D. Meire, K. Bal, K. Buis, P. Troch, T. Bouma, P. Meire, and S. Temmerman. 2013. Submerged macrophytes avoiding a negative feedback in reaction to hydrodynamic stress. Limnologica-Ecology and Management of Inland Waters 43: 371-380.
- Schulz, M., H.-P. Kozerski, T. Pluntke, and K. Rinke. 2003. The influence of macrophytes on sedimentation and nutrient retention in the lower River Spree (Germany). Water Research 37: 569-578.
- Schutten, J., J. Dainty, and A. Davy. 2005. Root anchorage and its significance for submerged plants in shallow lakes. Journal of Ecology **93:** 556-571.
- Schwarz, C., Q. Ye, D. Wal, L. Zhang, T. Bouma, T. Ysebaert, and P. Herman. 2014. Impacts of salt marsh plants on tidal channel initiation and inheritance. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface 119: 385-400.
- Sculthorpe, C. D. 1967. Biology of aquatic vascular plants. Edward Arnold Ltd., London (UK), 610 pp.
- Silinski, A., M. Heuner, J. Schoelynck, S. Puijalon, U. Schröder, E. Fuchs, P. Troch, T. J. Bouma, P. Meire, and S. Temmerman. 2015. Effects of wind waves versus ship waves on tidal marsh plants: a flume study on different life stages of Scirpus maritimus. PloS One 10: e0118687.
- Silliman, B. R., E. Schrack, Q. He, R. Cope, A. Santoni, T. van der Heide, R. Jacobi, M. Jacobi, and J. van de Koppel. 2015. Facilitation shifts paradigms and can amplify coastal restoration efforts. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 112: 14295-14300.
- Singer, G., K. Besemer, P. Schmitt-Kopplin, I. Hödl, and T. J. Battin. 2010. Physical heterogeneity increases biofilm resource use and its molecular diversity in stream mesocosms. PLoS One 5: e9988.
- Smit, C., C. Vandenberghe, J. Den Ouden, and H. Müller-Schärer. 2007. Nurse plants, tree saplings and grazing pressure: changes in facilitation along a biotic environmental gradient. Oecologia 152: 265-273.
- Solé, R. V., and J. Bascompte. 2006. Self-Organization in Complex Ecosystems. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 384 pp.
- Spieles, D. J. 2010. Freshwater Ecosystems, p. 129-142. Protected Land: Disturbance, Stress, and American Ecosystem Management. Springer New York.
- Stallins, J. A., and A. J. Parker. 2003. The influence of complex systems interactions on barrier island dune vegetation pattern and process. Annals of the Association of American Geographers **93**: 13-29.
- Stein, A., K. Gerstner, and H. Kreft. 2014. Environmental heterogeneity as a universal driver of species richness across taxa, biomes and spatial scales. Ecology Letters 17: 866-880.

- Stephenson, T., and A. Stephenson. 1949. The universal features of zonation between tide-marks on rocky coasts. The Journal of Ecology: 289-305.
- Stevens, C. L., and C. L. Hurd. 1997. Boundary-layers around bladed aquatic macrophytes. Hydrobiologia **346**: 119-128.
- Straatsma, M. W., and M. Baptist. 2008. Floodplain roughness parameterization using airborne laser scanning and spectral remote sensing. Remote Sensing of Environment **112:** 1062-1080.
- Sukhodolov, A. N., and T. A. Sukhodolova. 2009. Case study: Effect of submerged aquatic plants on turbulence structure in a lowland river. Journal of Hydraulic Engineering **136**: 434-446.
- Sukhodolova, T. 2008. Studies of turbulent flow in vegetated river reaches with implications for transport and mixing processes. Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftliche Fakultät II.
- Swanson, D. K., and D. F. Grigal. 1988. A simulation model of mire patterning. Oikos **53:** 309-314.
- Tal, M., and C. Paola. 2007. Dynamic single-thread channels maintained by the interaction of flow and vegetation. Geology **35:** 347-350.
- Temmerman, S., T. Bouma, J. Van de Koppel, D. Van der Wal, M. De Vries, and P. Herman. 2007. Vegetation causes channel erosion in a tidal landscape. Geology 35: 631-634.
- Thomas, F. I., C. D. Cornelisen, and J. M. Zande. 2000. Effects of water velocity and canopy morphology on ammonium uptake by seagrass communities. Ecology **81:** 2704-2713.
- Thutupalli, S., M. Sun, F. Bunyak, K. Palaniappan, and J. W. Shaevitz. 2015. Directional reversals enable Myxococcus xanthus cells to produce collective one-dimensional streams during fruiting-body formation. Journal of The Royal Society Interface 12: 20150049.
- Tilman, D. 1994. Competition and biodiversity in spatially structured habitats. Ecology **75:** 2-16.
- Tilman, D., and P. M. Kareiva. 1997. Spatial ecology: the role of space in population dynamics and interspecific interactions. Princeton University Press.
- Turing, A. M. 1952. The chemical basis of morphogenesis. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences 237: 37-72.
- Turner, T. 1983. Facilitation as a successional mechanism in a rocky intertidal community. American Naturalist **121:** 729-738.
- van de Koppel, J., A. H. Altieri, B. R. Silliman, J. F. Bruno, and M. D. Bertness. 2006. Scale - dependent interactions and community structure on cobble beaches. Ecology Letters 9: 45-50.

- van de Koppel, J., J. C. Gascoigne, G. Theraulaz, M. Rietkerk, W. M. Mooij, and P. M. Herman. 2008. Experimental evidence for spatial self-organization and its emergent effects in mussel bed ecosystems. Science **322**: 739-742.
- van de Koppel, J., P. M. Herman, P. Thoolen, and C. H. Heip. 2001. Do alternate stable states occur in natural ecosystems? Evidence from a tidal flat. Ecology **82:** 3449-3461.
- van de Koppel, J., M. Rietkerk, N. Dankers, and P. M. Herman. 2005. Scaledependent feedback and regular spatial patterns in young mussel beds. The American Naturalist **165:** E66-E77.
- van de Koppel, J., T. van der Heide, A. H. Altieri, B. K. Eriksson, T. J. Bouma, H. Olff, and B. R. Silliman. 2015. Long-distance interactions regulate the structure and resilience of coastal ecosystems. Annual Review of Marine Science **7:** 139-158.
- van de Koppel, J., D. v. d. Wal, J. P. Bakker, and P. M. Herman. 2004. Selforganization and vegetation collapse in salt marsh ecosystems. The American Naturalist **165:** E1-E12.
- Van der Heide, T., T. J. Bouma, E. H. Van Nes, J. Van De Koppel, M. Scheffer, J. G. Roelofs, M. M. Van Katwijk, and A. J. Smolders. 2010. Spatial selforganized patterning in seagrasses along a depth gradient of an intertidal ecosystem. Ecology **91:** 362-369.
- Van der Stocken, T., D. De Ryck, B. B. Vanschoenwinkel, T. Bouma, F. Dahdouh-Guebas, and N. Koedam. 2015. Impact of landscape structure on propagule dispersal in mangrove forests. Marine Ecology Progress Series 524: 95-106.
- Van der Wal, D., A. Wielemaker-Van den Dool, and P. M. Herman. 2008. Spatial patterns, rates and mechanisms of saltmarsh cycles (Westerschelde, The Netherlands). Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science **76:** 357-368.
- Van Nes, E. H., and M. Scheffer. 2007. Slow recovery from perturbations as a generic indicator of a nearby catastrophic shift. The American Naturalist 169: 738-747.
- van Wesenbeeck, B. K., J. Van De Koppel, P. MJ Herman, and T. J Bouma. 2008. Does scale - dependent feedback explain spatial complexity in salt - marsh ecosystems? Oikos **117:** 152-159.
- Vandenbruwaene, W., S. Temmerman, T. Bouma, P. Klaassen, M. De Vries, D. Callaghan, P. Van Steeg, F. Dekker, L. Van Duren, and E. Martini. 2011. Flow interaction with dynamic vegetation patches: Implications for biogeomorphic evolution of a tidal landscape. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface 116.

- Vargas-Luna, A., A. Crosato, and W. S. Uijttewaal. 2015. Effects of vegetation on flow and sediment transport: comparative analyses and validation of predicting models. Earth Surface Processes and Landforms 40: 157-176.
- Verschoren, V., D. Meire, J. Schoelynck, K. Buis, K. D. Bal, P. Troch, P. Meire, and S. Temmerman. 2016. Resistance and reconfiguration of natural flexible submerged vegetation in hydrodynamic river modelling. Environmental Fluid Mechanics 16: 245-265.
- Vogel, S. 1994. Life in moving fluids: the physical biology of flow. Princeton University Press.
- Volterra, V. 1926. Fluctuations in the abundance of a species considered mathematically. Nature **118:** 558-560.
- von Hardenberg, J., E. Meron, M. Shachak, and Y. Zarmi. 2001. Diversity of vegetation patterns and desertification. Physical Review Letters 87: 198101.
- Vreugdenhil, C. B. 1989. Computational hydraulics: an introduction. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Weerman, E., J. Van Belzen, M. Rietkerk, S. Temmerman, S. Kéfi, P. Herman, and J. V. de Koppel. 2012. Changes in diatom patch - size distribution and degradation in a spatially self - organized intertidal mudflat ecosystem. Ecology 93: 608-618.
- Weerman, E. J., J. Van de Koppel, M. B. Eppinga, F. Montserrat, Q.-X. Liu, and P. M. Herman. 2010. Spatial self-organization on intertidal mudflats through biophysical stress divergence. The American Naturalist 176: E15-E32.
- Weimerskirch, H., J. Martin, Y. Clerquin, P. Alexandre, and S. Jiraskova. 2001. Energy saving in flight formation. Nature **413**: 697-698.
- Weitzman, J. S., R. B. Zeller, F. I. Thomas, and J. R. Koseff. 2015. The attenuation of current and wave driven flow within submerged multispecific vegetative canopies. Limnology and Oceanography **60**: 1855-1874.
- Wharton, G., J. A. Cotton, R. S. Wotton, J. A. Bass, C. M. Heppell, M. Trimmer, I. A. Sanders, and L. L. Warren. 2006. Macrophytes and suspensionfeeding invertebrates modify flows and fine sediments in the Frome and Piddle catchments, Dorset (UK). Journal of Hydrology 330: 171-184.
- Wharton, G., S. H. Mohajeri, and M. Righetti. 2017. The pernicious problem of streambed colmation: a multi-disciplinary reflection on the mechanisms, causes, impacts, and management challenges. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Water.
- Wilson, J. B., and A. D. Agnew. 1992. Positive-feedback switches in plant communities. Advances in Ecological Research 23: 263-336.

- Wright, J. P., C. G. Jones, and A. S. Flecker. 2002. An ecosystem engineer, the beaver, increases species richness at the landscape scale. Oecologia **132**: 96-101.
- Zong, L., and H. Nepf. 2012. Vortex development behind a finite porous obstruction in a channel. Journal of Fluid Mechanics **691:** 368-391.

Summary

Self-organization is increasingly recognized as an important regulating process in several ecosystem types. Many studies of self-organization in biology have focused on the emergent effects of self-organized spatial patterns on biological properties, such as enhanced productivity or resilience to disturbances. Despite its prevalence in biological theory, self-organization is not yet considered extensively in geophysical studies. Most studies do not fully incorporate the interactive biophysical feedbacks between biological and physical processes. For this reason, it is unknown if self-organization has emergent effects on both physical and biological properties. In this thesis, using submerged aquatic macrophytes in streams as a model system, I study the emergent properties of self-organization – resulting from the two-way interaction between plant growth and flow redistribution – for both hydrological and ecological processes. Specifically, I study the role of selforganization of aquatic macrophytes in terms of regulation or river flow (velocities and depth), biological interactions (*inter*-specific effects on growth and dispersal, and *intra*-specific effects on spatial patterning) and resource uptake. My study combines field experiments and field observations, laboratory flume experiments and mathematical models.

In Chapter 2, I examine whether self-organization, resulting from the twoway interaction between plant growth and flow redistribution, has emergent properties for stream-level hydrodynamic conditions. The results of a combined mathematical modelling and empirical study suggest that this self-organization process creates heterogeneity in plant biomass and water flow. In turn, it stabilizes both flow velocities and water levels under varying discharges, with multiple ecosystem benefits. Therefore, my results reveal an important link between plantdriven self-organization processes of streams and the ecosystem services they provide in terms of water flow regulation and habitat diversity. The regulation of water flow by submerged aquatic macrophytes studied in Chapter 2 point to important implications of plant-driven hydrodynamic heterogeneity for species interactions and biodiversity. Consequently, in Chapter 3 I explore the link between self-organization and facilitation. Model and field data suggest that self-organized pattern formation promotes plant species coexistence in lotic communities by creating a 'landscape of facilitation'. Here, multiple new niches arise for species adapted to a wide range of hydrodynamic conditions. Model predictions are confirmed by field observations of species coexistence and transplantation experiments supporting the hypothesis of facilitation. This study therefore highlights that understanding of the way in which competition and facilitation interact in many ecosystems is crucial for successful management of their biodiversity.

The self-organization process described in Chapter 2 and 3 is based on the divergence of water flow around vegetation patches. Divergence of physical stress is a common mechanism underlying the patchy distribution of foundation species in many ecosystems. Yet, it is still unknown if the mechanisms underlying self-organized spatial pattern formation are important for facilitation of species establishment. Retention of vegetative propagules by existing vegetation is an important bottleneck for macrophyte establishment in streams. Water flow is both the dispersal vector of plant propagules and the stress factor that leads to vegetation patchiness. In Chapter 4, I study how this flow divergence mechanism affects facilitation through propagule retention within existing macrophyte patches, using mesocosm, flume and field studies. My study suggests that feedbacks between patch reconfiguration and water movement, leading to self-organization, can facilitate the establishment of macrophyte species during dispersal and primary colonization.

In Chapter 5, I test if existing spatial patchiness of macrophytes, resulting from the two-way interaction between vegetation and hydrodynamics, affects vegetation occurrence through *intra*-specific facilitation. Field manipulation experiments reveal that vegetation patches in streams organize themselves in Vshapes to minimize hydrodynamic and drag forces, resembling the flight formation adopted by migratory birds. My findings highlight that bio-physical interactions shape the way organisms position themselves in landscapes exposed to physical flows.

In Chapter 6, I explore the emergent effects of self-organized spatial patchiness due to different species on resource uptake. Many studies of planthydrodynamic feedbacks deal with monospecific canopies. However, natural landscapes are a diverse community composed of patches of different species with contrasting traits. These patches potentially influence each other through their hydrodynamic effects, for instance affecting the uptake of resources that is crucial for productivity. My findings suggest that patches of macrophyte species interact with each other through facilitation of resource uptake, by influencing turbulence. This was tested in racetrack flume experiments combining hydrodynamic measurements and ¹⁵N labelled ammonium incubations. My study reveals the importance of turbulence as an agent of interaction between different species. Moreover, the findings suggest that interactions between heterogeneous, multispecific patchy vegetation are crucial to understand aquatic ecosystem functioning and services of nutrient load reduction.

In conclusion, my research highlights the crucial emergent effects of selforganization for a range of physical and biological properties in ecosystems. This study reveals a previously unexplored link between self-organized biological patterns and ecosystem services such as flow regulation, habitat and species diversity. Understanding the regulating functions of spatial self-organization is essential to maintain the valuable ecosystem services it supports. In many ecosystems, bio-physical interactions are still approached in a static way that does not fully incorporate the dynamic feedbacks. Future empirical and modelling studies in other biogeomorphic landscapes should aim to further include these reciprocal feedbacks. This will increase our understanding of the full range of emergent properties of spatial patterning in ecosystems, and the wider applicability of the conclusions presented here. The findings of this thesis also suggest how bio-physical interactions can be used to guide the management and restoration of aquatic ecosystems. Hence, our fundamental research questions on self-organization can be closely linked to applied research. Such linkage is valuable to guide the management and conservation of ecosystems.

Samenvatting

Zelforganisatie wordt in toenemende mate erkend als een belangrijk regulerend proces in ecosystemen. Veel studies naar zelforganisatie in de biologie hebben zich gericht op de emergente, d.w.z. spontaan verschijnende, effecten van zelfgeorganiseerde ruimtelijke patronen op biologische eigenschappen, zoals verhoogde productiviteit of veerkracht tegen verstoringen. Ondanks het veelvuldig voorkomen in biologische theorieën is zelforganisatie nog niet uitgebreid onderzocht in geofysische studies. De meeste studies slagen er niet in de wisselwerking tussen biologische en fysische processen volledig in het onderzoek mee te nemen. Hierdoor is onbekend of het zelforganisatieproces dat voortkomt uit deze terugkoppelingen ook emergente effecten heeft op zowel fysische als biologische eigenschappen. In dit proefschrift bestudeer ik, uitgaand van onderwaterplanten in beken als modelsysteem, de emergente effecten van zelforganisatie – ten gevolge van de tweezijdige interactie tussen plantengroei en herverdeling van waterstroming – op zowel hydrologische als ecologische processen. In het bijzonder onderzoek ik de rol van zelforganisatie van zulke waterplanten in termen van regulatie van de waterstroming (stroomsnelheid en diepte), biologische interacties (groei, verspreiding en ruimtelijke patroonvorming) en opname van nutriënten. Mijn onderzoek combineert veldexperimenten en veldobservaties, stroomgootexperimenten in het laboratorium en wiskundige modellen.

In Hoofdstuk 2 onderzoek ik of zelforganisatie, ten gevolge van de tweezijdige interactie tussen plantengroei en herverdeling van waterstroming, emergente gevolgen heeft voor de hydrodynamiek op de schaal van de beek. In een gecombineerde wiskundige model- en empirische studie laat ik zien dat het zelforganisatieproces heterogeniteit creëert in plantenbiomassa en waterstroming. Dit stabiliseert zowel stroomsnelheid als waterhoogte onder variabele rivierafvoer, met gunstige effecten op voor het ecosysteem. Mijn resultaten leggen daarom een belangrijke link bloot tussen plantgedreven zelforganisatieprocessen in beekecosystemen en de ecosysteemdiensten die deze beken leveren in termen van waterstroomregulering en habitatdiversiteit.

De in Hoofdstuk 2 bestudeerde regulering van de waterstroming door onderwaterplanten wijst op belangrijke implicaties van plantgedreven hydrodynamische heterogeniteit voor soorteninteracties en biodiversiteit. In Hoofdstuk 3 onderzoek ik daarom de relatie tussen zelforganisatie en facilitatie. Modelvoorspellingen suggereren dat zelfgeorganiseerde patroonvorming de coexistentie bevordert van plantensoorten in leefgemeenschappen in stromend water door een "landschap van facilitatie" te creëren. Hierin ontstaan meerdere nieuwe niches voor soorten die zijn aangepast aan een breed scala aan hydrodynamische condities. Modelvoorspellingen worden bevestigd door veldwaarnemingen van samen voorkomende soorten en transplantatie-experimenten die de hypothese van facilitatie ondersteunen. Deze studie benadrukt dan ook dat begrip van de wijze waarop competitie en facilitatie in veel ecosystemen met elkaar wisselwerken cruciaal is voor een succesvol beheer van biodiversiteit.

Het zelforganisatieproces zoals beschreven in Hoofdstuk 2 en 3 is gebaseerd op het omleiden van waterstroming rond vegetatie. Omleiding van fysische krachten is een algemeen mechanisme dat in veel ecosystemen ten grondslag ligt aan patroonvorming door soorten. Tot op heden is echter onbekend of de onderliggende mechanismen voor zelfgeorganiseerde ruimtelijke patroonvorming van belang zijn voor het faciliteren van soortenvestiging. Het invangen van plantpropagulen door reeds aanwezige vegetatie is een belangrijk knelpunt voor de vestiging van waterplanten in beken. De waterstroming is zowel het transportmechanisme van plantpropagulen als de stressfactor die leidt tot ruimtelijke vegetatiepatronen. In Hoofdstuk 4 onderzoek ik de gevolgen van dit stromingsomleidingsmechanisme voor de facilitatie door het invangen van propagulen in reeds aanwezige plekken met vegetatie, gebruikmakend van mesocosmos-, stroomgoot- en veldstudies. Mijn onderzoek suggereert dat terugkoppeling tussen de herverdeling van vegetatie en de waterbeweging, wat tot zelforganisatie leidt, de vestiging van waterplantensoorten kan vergemakkelijken tijdens hun verspreiding en eerste kolonisatie.

In Hoofdstuk 5 test ik of het patroon van ruimtelijk verspreide patches van waterplanten, ten gevolge van de tweezijdige wisselwerking tussen vegetatie en 186 hydrodynamiek, invloed heeft op de vegetatievestiging door facilitatie *binnen* eenzelfde soort. Manipulatie-experimenten in het veld demonstreren dat vegetatie in beken zichzelf in V-vormen schikken om hydrodynamische krachten en weerstand te minimaliseren, vergelijkbaar met de vluchtformatie van trekvogels. Mijn bevindingen onderstrepen dat biofysische interacties vormgeven hoe organismen zichzelf positioneren in landschappen blootgesteld aan fysische stromingen.

In Hoofdstuk 6 verken ik ten slotte de emergente effecten van zelfgeorganiseerde ruimtelijke patronen, ontstaan door verschillende soorten, op de grondstofopname. Veel studies aan plant-hydrodynamische terugkoppelingen gaan uit van één plantensoort. Natuurlijke landschappen zijn echter diverse leefgemeenschappen bestaand uit plekken van verschillende soorten met tegengestelde eigenschappen. Deze plekken beïnvloeden elkaar mogelijk door hun hydrodynamische effecten, bijvoorbeeld door beïnvloeding van de grondstofopname, die cruciaal is voor de productiviteit. Mijn bevindingen suggereren dat plukken macroscopisch grote waterplantsoorten met elkaar wisselwerken door de grondstofopname te vergemakkelijken door de turbulentie te veranderen. Dit test ik aan de hand van experimenten in een rondlopende stroomgoot waarbij hydrodynamische metingen gecombineerd worden met ¹⁵N gelabelde ammonium-incubaties. Mijn onderzoek toont het belang aan van turbulentie als interactiemiddel tussen verschillende soorten. De bevindingen suggereren bovendien dat interacties tussen heterogeen verdeelde meersoortige plukkerige vegetatie cruciaal zijn om het functioneren van het aquatische ecosysteem en de verdiensten van nutriëntenladingsvermindering te kunnen begrijpen.

Concluderend belicht mijn onderzoek de cruciale emergente effecten van zelforganisatie op een breed scala aan fysische en biologische eigenschappen in ecosystemen. Deze studie legt een tot nog toe onontdekt verband bloot tussen zelfgeorganiseerde biologische patronen en ecosysteemdiensten zoals stromingsregulering, habitat- en soortendiversiteit. Begrip van de regulerende rol van ruimtelijke zelforganisatie is essentieel voor het behoud van de waardevolle ecosysteemdiensten die ze ondersteunt. In veel ecosystemen worden biofysische interacties nog altijd behandeld vanuit een statische benadering die de dynamische terugkoppelingen niet volledig omvat. Toekomstige empirische- en modelstudies naar andere biogeomorfologische landschappen zouden moeten trachten deze wederzijdse terugkoppelingen verder mee te nemen. Dit zal bijdragen aan ons begrip van het volledige scala aan emergente eigenschappen van ruimtelijke patroonvorming in ecosystemen en bredere toepasbaarheid van de hier gepresenteerde conclusies. De bevindingen in dit proefschrift suggereren ook hoe biofysische interacties benut kunnen worden om beheer en herstel van aquatische ecosystemen te sturen. Zo kunnen onze fundamentele onderzoeksvragen over zelforganisatie direct gekoppeld worden aan toegepast onderzoek. Dergelijke koppelingen zijn waardevol om beheer en behoud van ecosystemen in goede banen te leiden.

Acknowledgements

I'm now at the end of my PhD path, and looking back at the last four years, it is clear that none of this would have been possible without the help of many people. One of the best parts of my PhD was getting to know and working with all of you, and I would like to thank you for helping me to successfully complete this thesis.

First of all, I would like to thank my supervisors Tjeerd Bouma, Johan van de Koppel and Daphne van der Wal for giving me this great opportunity. You are an amazing supervisory team, and during these years I always felt so lucky to have such a diverse input from your wide range of expertise and perspectives. You encouraged me to 'step out of the aquatic system' and think about cool ecological questions, to focus on clearer ways to communicate my findings, and to develop my own independent thinking. Your enthusiasm and passion for research are contagious, and after every meeting I had renewed energy and motivation to keep me going. You have been a continuous source of inspiration during these four years, and I'm grateful you shared your knowledge with me. Thank you for your trust and freedom to explore scientific questions, for always pushing me to improve, and for the time you spent going through so many drafts of the thesis and manuscripts. Working with you has been a great learning experience, in both professional and personal terms. Thank you for everything you have done for me.

I would like to thank my supervisors in the HYTECH project, Sara Puijalon and Geraldene Wharton, who guided me from the start with their knowledge of freshwater systems and aquatic macrophytes. Your input and collaboration have been essential in developing my project. Sara, I am very grateful for all our discussions, that started in the first months of my PhD with developing my experimental plans, and continue now with writing and revising manuscripts. Thanks for welcoming into your lab in Lyon for two summers in a row, advising me on experimental methods, selecting the field sites and finding students, and ensuring that everything went smoothly during my fieldwork. I greatly enjoyed my stay, and my fieldwork would not have been possible without your support. Geraldene, I'm really glad I got to meet you during the project and we started this collaboration. My one-week visit in London during my 2nd year has been extremely important for my whole PhD, and helped me develop many new ideas for my future experiments. Thank you for your warm welcome and discussions during my secondment in London, and your continued support and guidance in drafting and revising manuscript. I would like to thank you, Grieg Davies and Robert Grabowski for sharing your field surveys and starting our collaboration on different manuscripts.

I want to thank the other researchers that I was lucky enough to meet and work with, and greatly contributed to this thesis: Andrew Folkard, Heidi Nepf, Stijn Temmerman, Grieg Davies and Robert Grabowski. Thank you for always being available to discuss experimental plans, results, ideas and draft manuscripts with me. Discussing science with you is always very inspiring and I really enjoyed this collaboration. I hope we can find more opportunities to do so in the future.

Being a fellow in the Marie Curie ITN "HYTECH" project has been an amazing experience. I would like to thank the project coordinator Andrea Marion for this unique opportunity, and for agreeing to act as opponent in my thesis committee. Thanks to the project manager Matteo Tregnaghi for all his work for the project.

Thank you to all the HYTECH fellows for the great time together. I particularly want to thank Sofia Licci. It was great to have another ecologist (and Italian!) in a group of engineers. I'm happy I could share good and bad days at work with you, as well as fun moments in Lyon or wading in the contre-canaux ("no patches were harmed in the making of this thesis"). It was great to collaborate on our flume experiments at NIOZ. I am grateful for our discussions on experimental plans, results, writing papers, finding the best gelato in Lyon, vacation plans and life as an Italian abroad. Thank you also for helping me find a great accommodation for my stay in Lyon, and with preparation for fieldwork. My whole PhD would not have been so pleasant without you.

I am very thankful for all the past and present members of the Department of Estuarine and Delta Systems (former Spatial Ecology) in NIOZ-Yerseke: Peter,

Roeland, Sarah, Laura, Zhenchang, Tatiana, Koen, Simeon, Jim, Klaas, Dick, Pieter, Celine, Haobing, Jiaguo, Zhigang, Jaco, Justin, Chiu, Guorong, Alex, Tisja, Tanja, Rebecca, Sandra, Jildou, Greg, Bas, Alina, Achmad, Francesco, Lucy, Veronica, Maria, Heng, Daan, Annette, and many more. A big thanks to Sarah and Roeland for agreeing to be my paranymphs, and to Roeland for translating my summary into Dutch. Thank you all for the support and encouragement during department meetings, OEI-ecology and modellers meetings, the discussions and exchange of ideas during coffee or lunch breaks, and winding down with Friday beers. I had a great time at the NIOZ, and I could not have imagined working in a better environment.

Many thanks to Bert Sinke, Jeroen van Dalen, Lennart van IJzerloo and Lowie Haazen for the invaluable technical support during my experiments. In particular, thank you Bert for always being there when I needed to build lastminute equipment or assistance in the flume, and always with a smile. Thanks to the Analytical lab in Yerseke, in particular Peter van Breugel, Marco Houtekamer and Jan Peene for their help with the sample analyses. Many thanks to Christine and Elly for their support and kindness, James for his invaluable work in the institute and managing de Keete, Anneke and Joke for the administrative support.

Thank you to all the people with whom I shared the guesthouse 'De Keete'. It is wonderful to have such an international place; I met many great people there and had lots of fun during common dinners and parties. I particularly want to thank Clara and Laura. I will always remember the dinners, evenings out, bike rides or just chatting about the food, weather, friendship, etc. with both of you. It is sometimes hard to live abroad, but sharing this with you has made it so much easier. Although you moved to Texel and back to France, I hope we can keep in touch and meet regularly.

Although I've been mostly based in NIOZ-Yerseke, I spent almost a year of my project abroad for my secondments. I was in Lyon during the summers of 2014 and 2015, and many people helped me during my time there. Thanks to everyone in the laboratoire LEHNA for hosting me. Merci Vanessa Gardette pour ton aide avec les échantillons et sur le terrain, et pour les sorties à Lyon. Merci Felix Vallier pour ton aide sur le terrain, pour résoudre les problèmes avec les ordinateurs et les équipements, et me rappeler de faire des pauses sur le terrain. Merci René et Cristophe pour votre hébergement pendant ma visite, et pour les nombreux dîners ensemble. Thanks to the members of the School of Geography at QMUL for my great time there. Thank you Alex and Tatiana Sukhodolova for the hospitality in your department at IGB, the inspiring scientific discussions and the suggestions for sightseeing in and around Berlin.

Thanks to all the students who contributed to this thesis and helped a great deal during long days of lab or fieldwork, in France or in the Netherlands: Youssouf, Bruno, Siebren, Solène, Elie, Nachati, Nina. Thanks Alina for your friendship and help with sample analysis in the lab. Thanks to Francesca Sangiorgi for putting me in contact with students and helping me with the supervision.

I would like to thank the CNR (Compagnie Nationale du Rhône) for providing access to field sites. I also want to thank Ivan Mikolji for the cover image.

Next, I would like to thank my Master supervisors Andrea Taramelli and Emiliana Valentini for mentoring me in my first steps of scientific research. Thanks to you, I realized that I wanted to pursue a PhD. Your passion and hard-working attitude really made a mark on me. I'm glad we kept in touch regularly during these years and I'm looking forward to continuing our collaboration in the future.

Finally, I would like to thank my family and friends in Italy. Grazie a tutti i miei familiari che mi hanno accompagnato e sostenuto lungo questo percorso. Mamma, papà e Mario, vi ringrazio per tutto quello che avete fatto e ancora fate per me. Grazie per il supporto morale e per essere stati sempre al mio fianco. Avete sempre creduto in me e mi avete detto che potevo farcela, anche quando io stessa dubitavo. Se ho raggiunto questo traguardo è grazie a voi.

Grazie Arcangela per essere mia amica dalle scuole medie...ormai da quanti anni ci conosciamo?! Nonostante la distanza, quando ci rivediamo è come se il tempo non fosse mai passato. Grazie per il supporto e l'incoraggiamento, per essermi venuta a trovare a Lyon e Amsterdam, e per avermi ospitato a Milano. Grazie a te e Ciccio per essere venuti alla cerimonia, a condividere questo giorno speciale con me. Grazie Francesco, a te avevo promesso un (meritato) paragrafo di ringraziamenti. Inizio dal ringraziarti per essere qui con me in Olanda, non è stata una scelta facile ma ora non vogliamo più ritornare! Un ringraziamento speciale per essere stato incoraggiante e paziente durante i miei alti e bassi, e per riuscire sempre a tirarmi su di morale. Grazie per il design della mia copertina! Non so come avrei fatto senza di te, e non vedo l'ora di condividere tante altre esperienze con te in futuro.

Thanks for all your help and encouragement!

Loreta

Curriculum vitae

Loreta Cornacchia was born in Bari (Italy), on March 22, 1988. She graduated from high school in Gravina in Puglia in 2007, and then moved to Bologna (Italy), where she earned a Bachelor's degree in Natural Science (2010). She later moved to Rome, where she completed a Master's degree in Ecobiology (2012). During her Master thesis, she did an internship at ISPRA (Istituto Superiore per la Protezione e la Ricerca Ambientale) in Rome, where she worked on remote sensing applications to study vegetation evolution in coastal areas.



During this internship, she discovered her passion for scientific research, and particularly for the interactions between vegetation and hydrodynamic forces. Between August 2013 and October 2017, she carried out her PhD in the framework of the project HYTECH (Marie Curie ITN) in the Department of Estuarine and Delta Systems in NIOZ – Yerseke. During the HYTECH project, she spent 9 months at Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, three months at Queen Mary University of London and one month at IGB – Leibniz-Institute of Freshwater Ecology and Inland Fisheries (Berlin, Germany). During her PhD research, she supervised several Bachelor and Master students in fieldwork and laboratory experiments.

List of publications

Cornacchia, L., Licci, S., van de Koppel, J., van der Wal, D., Wharton, G., Puijalon, S., Bouma, T. J. (2016). Flow Velocity and Morphology of a Submerged Patch of the Aquatic Species *Veronica anagallis-aquatica* L. In Hydrodynamic and Mass Transport at Freshwater Aquatic Interfaces (pp. 141-152). Springer International Publishing

Licci, S., Delolme, C., Marmonier, P., Philippe, M., **Cornacchia, L.**, Gardette, V., Bouma, T. J., Puijalon, S. (2016). Effect of Aquatic Plant Patches on Flow and Sediment characteristics: The Case of *Callitriche platycarpa* and *Elodea nuttallii*. In Hydrodynamic and Mass Transport at Freshwater Aquatic Interfaces (pp. 129-140). Springer International Publishing.

Taramelli, A., Valentini, E., **Cornacchia, L.**, Mandrone, S., Monbaliu, J., Thompson, R., Hogart, S., Zanuttigh, B. (2013), Modelling uncertainty in estuarine system by means of combined approach of optical and radar remote sensing, *Coastal Engineering*. 10.1016/j.coastaleng.2013.11.001

Under review

Cornacchia, L., van de Koppel, J., van der Wal, D., Wharton, G., Puijalon, S., Bouma, T. J. Landscapes of facilitation: how self-organized patchiness of aquatic macrophytes promotes diversity in streams.

Cornacchia, L., Licci, S., Nepf, H.M., Folkard, A., van der Wal, D., van de Koppel, J., Puijalon, S., Bouma, T. J. Turbulence-mediated facilitation of resource uptake in patchy stream macrophytes.

Cornacchia, L., van der Wal, D., van de Koppel, J., Puijalon, S., Wharton, G., & Bouma, T. J. Flow-divergence feedbacks underlie propagule retention by instream vegetation: the importance of spatial patterns for facilitation.

Conference presentations

Ecological Society of America Annual Meeting, Portland, OR (USA), 2017. **Cornacchia L.**, Wharton G., Davies G., Grabowski R., Temmerman S., van der Wal D., Bouma T.J., van de Koppel, J. Self-organized control of key ecosystem services: Water level and flow velocity regulation by submerged aquatic vegetation.

EGU General Assembly, Vienna, Austria, 2016.

Cornacchia L., Davies G., Grabowski R., van der Wal D., van de Koppel J., Wharton G., Bouma T.J. Biophysical interactions in fluvial ecosystems: effects of submerged aquatic macrophytes on hydro-morphological processes and ecosystem functioning.

Netherlands Annual Ecology Meeting, Lunteren, 2016.

Cornacchia L., Davies G., Grabowski R., van der Wal D., van de Koppel J., Wharton G., Bouma T.J. Self-organization jointly regulates hydro-morphological processes and related ecosystem services: case study on aquatic macrophytes in streams.

14th International Symposium on Aquatic Plants, Edinburgh, UK, 2015. **Cornacchia L.**, van de Koppel J, van der Wal D., Puijalon S., Bouma T.J. The role of biophysical interactions in enhancing biodiversity through self-organization.

XXXIV International School of Hydraulics, Zelechow, Poland, 2015. **Cornacchia L.**, Licci S., van de Koppel J., van der Wal D., Wharton G., Puijalon S., Bouma T.J. Flow velocity and morphology of a submerged patch of the aquatic species *Veronica anagallis-aquatica* L.